# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# **Schedule TO**

Tender Offer Statement under Section 14(d)(1) or 13(e)(1) Of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

# **Amerant Bancorp Inc.**

(Name of Subject Company (Issuer) and Filing Person (Offeror))

Class B Common Stock, par value \$0.10 per share (Title of Class of Securities)

23576200

(CUSIP Number of Class of Securities)

Carlos Iafigliola Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer Amerant Bancorp Inc. 220 Alhambra Circle Coral Gables, Florida 33134 (305) 460-8728 (Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

with a copy to:

Arturo H. Banegas Masia, Esq. Esther L. Moreno, Esq. Akerman LLP Brickell City Centre 98 Southeast Seventh Street, Suite 1100 Miami, Florida 33131 (305) 374-5600

(Name, address and telephone number of person authorized to receive notices and communications on behalf of the filing persons)

#### CALCULATION OF FILING FEE

Transaction Valuation*	Amount of Filing Fee**
\$50,000,000	\$5,455.00

\* The transaction value is estimated only for purposes of calculating the filing fee. This amount is based on the offer to purchase up to \$50,000,000 in value of shares of the Class B Common Stock, par value \$0.10 per share, of Amerant Bancorp Inc.

\*\* The amount of the filing fee, calculated in accordance with Rule 0–11 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, equals \$109.10 per million dollars of the value of the transaction.

 $\Box$  Check the box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Rule 0–11(a)(2) and identify the filing with which the offsetting fee was previously paid. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.

Amount Previously Paid: Not Applicable Form or Registration No.: Not Applicable Filing Party: Not Applicable Date Filed: Not Applicable

□ Check the box if the filing relates solely to preliminary communications made before the commencement of a tender offer.

Check the appropriate boxes below to designate any transactions to which the statement relates:

- □ third-party tender offer subject to Rule 14d–1.
- $\boxtimes$  issuer tender offer subject to Rule 13e–4.
- $\Box$  going-private transaction subject to Rule 13e–3.
- $\Box$  amendment to Schedule 13D under Rule 13d–2.

Check the following box if the filing is a final amendment reporting the results of the tender offer:  $\Box$ 

If applicable, check the appropriate box(es) below to designate the appropriate rule provision(s) relied upon:

- □ Rule 13e–4(i) (Cross-Border Issuer Tender Offer)
- □ Rule 14d–1(d) (Cross-Border Third-Party Tender Offer)

This Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO ("Schedule TO") is being filed by Amerant Bancorp Inc., a Florida corporation ("Amerant" or the "Company"), pursuant to Rule 13e–4 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), in connection with the Company's offer to purchase for cash up to an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 of shares of its Class B common stock, par value \$0.10 per share (the "Shares"), at a per Share price not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65, net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions described in the Offer to Purchase, dated November 20, 2020 (the "Offer to Purchase"), a copy of which is filed herewith as Exhibit (a)(1)(A), and in the related Letter of Transmittal, a copy of which is filed herewith as Exhibit (a) (1)(B) (which together, as they may be amended or supplemented from time to time, constitute the "Offer"). This Schedule TO is being filed in accordance with with Rule 13e–4(c)(2) under the Exchange Act.

All information in the Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal is hereby expressly incorporated by reference in answer to all items in this Schedule TO, and as more particularly set forth below.

#### ITEM 1 Summary Term Sheet.

The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" is incorporated herein by reference.

#### ITEM 2 Subject Company Information.

(a) The name of the issuer is Amerant Bancorp Inc. The address of the Company's principal executive offices is 220 Alhambra Circle, Goral Gables Florida 33134. The Company's telephone number is (305) 460-8728.

(b) This Schedule TO relates to the Shares of Amerant, which are listed and traded on the Nasdaq Global Select Market under the symbol "AMTBB". As of November 12, 2020, there were 13,286,137 issued and outstanding Shares. The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Introduction" is incorporated herein by reference.

(c) The information set forth in Section 8 ("Price Range of Shares; Dividends") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

#### ITEM 3 Identity and Background of Filing Person.

(a) Amerant Bancorp Inc. is the filing person and issuer. The information set forth in Item 2(a) is incorporated herein by reference. The information set forth in Section 11 ("Interests of Directors, Executive Officers and Affiliates; Recent Securities Transactions; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

#### ITEM 4 Terms of the Transaction.

(a)(1)(i) The information set forth in the sections of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and "Introduction," and in Section 1 ("Aggregate Purchase Price for Shares; Priority of Purchase; Proration") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(a)(1)(ii) The information set forth in the sections of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and "Introduction," and in Section 1 ("Aggregate Purchase Price for Shares; Priority of Purchase; Proration"), Section 5 ("Purchase of Shares and Payment of Purchase Price") and Section 9 ("Source and Amount of Funds") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(a)(1)(iii) The information set forth in the sections of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and "Introduction," and in Section 1 ("Aggregate Purchase Price for Shares; Priority of Purchase; Proration"), Section 3 ("Procedures for Tendering Shares") and Section 14 ("Extension of the Offer; Termination; Amendment") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

#### (a)(1)(iv) Not applicable.

(a)(1)(v) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 14 ("Extension of the Offer; Termination; Amendment") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(a)(1)(vi) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 4 ("Withdrawal Rights") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(a)(1)(vii) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 3 ("Procedures for Tendering Shares") and Section 4 ("Withdrawal Rights") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(a)(1)(viii) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 3 ("Procedures for Tendering Shares") and Section 5 ("Purchase of Shares and Payment of Purchase Price") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(a)(1)(ix) The information set forth in the sections of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and "Introduction" and in Section 1 ("Aggregate Purchase Price for Shares; Priority of Purchase; Proration") and Section 5 ("Purchase of Shares and Payment of Purchase Price") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(a)(1)(x) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 2 ("Purpose of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(a)(1)(xi) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 2 ("Purpose of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(a)(1)(xii) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 3 ("Procedures for Tendering Shares") and Section 13 ("Certain United States Federal Income Tax Consequences") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

#### (a)(2)(i-vii) Not applicable.

(b) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Introduction" and in Section 11 ("Interests of Directors, Executive Officers and Affiliates; Recent Securities Transactions; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

#### ITEM 5 Past Contacts, Transactions, Negotiations and Agreements.

(e) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 11 ("Interests of Directors, Executive Officers and Affiliates; Recent Securities Transactions; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

#### ITEM 6 Purposes of the Transaction and Plans or Proposals.

(a) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 2 ("Purpose of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(b) The information set forth in Section 2 ("Purpose of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.



(c)(1–10) The information set forth in the sections of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and "Introduction" and in Section 2 ("Purpose of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer"), Section 9 ("Source and Amount of Funds"), Section 10 ("Certain Information Concerning the Company") and Section 11 ("Interests of Directors, Executive Officers and Affiliates; Recent Securities Transactions; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

#### ITEM 7 Source and Amount of Funds or Other Consideration.

(a), (b) and (d) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Summary Term Sheet" and in Section 7 ("Conditions of the Offer") and Section 9 ("Source and Amount of Funds") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

### ITEM 8 Interest in Securities of the Subject Company.

(a) and (b) The information set forth in Section 11 ("Interests of Directors, Executive Officers and Affiliates; Recent Securities Transactions; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

### ITEM 9 Persons/Assets, Retained, Employed, Compensated or Used.

(a) The information set forth in the section of the Offer to Purchase titled "Introduction" and in Section 15 ("Fees and Expenses; Dealer Manager; Information Agent; Depositary") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

#### ITEM 10 Financial Statements.

(a) Not applicable.

(b) Not applicable.

#### ITEM 11 Additional Information.

(a)(1) The information set forth in Section 11 ("Interests of Directors, Executive Officers and Affiliates; Recent Securities Transactions; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

(a)(2) The information set forth in Section 12 ("Certain Legal Matters; Regulatory Approvals") of the Offer to Purchase is incorporated herein by reference.

- (a)(3) Not applicable.
- (a)(4) Not applicable.
- (a)(5) None.

(c) The information set forth in the Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal, copies of which are filed as Exhibits (a)(l)(A) and (a)(l) (B) hereto, respectively, as each may be amended or supplemented from time to time, is incorporated herein by reference. The Company will amend this Schedule TO include documents that the Company may file with the SEC after the date of the Offer to Purchase pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c) or 14 of the Exchange Act and prior to the expiration of the Offer to the extent required by Rule 13e-4(d)(2) promulgated under the Exchange Act. The information contained in all of the exhibits referred to in Item 12 below is incorporated herein by reference.

- 4 -

ITEM 12	Exhibits.
Exhibit Number	Description
(a)(1)(A)	Offer to Purchase, dated November 20, 2020.
(a)(1)(B)	Letter of Transmittal (including IRS Form W-9 and IRS Form W-8).
(a)(1)(C)	Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.
(a)(1)(D)	Letter to Brokers, Dealers, Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees.
(a)(1)(E)	Letter to Clients for use by Brokers, Dealers, Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees.
(a)(1)(F)	Form of Summary Advertisement.
(a)(5)(A)	Press Release issued by the Company on November 20, 2020.

ITEM 13 Information Required by Schedule 13E-3.

Not applicable.

- 5 -

## SIGNATURES

After due inquiry and to the best of my knowledge and belief, I certify that the information set forth in this statement is true, complete and correct.

## AMERANT BANCORP INC.

By: /s/ Millar Wilson

Name: Millar Wilson Title: Vice Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

Date: November 20, 2020

- 6 -



#### OFFER TO PURCHASE FOR CASH BY AMERANT BANCORP INC. OF UP TO \$50,000,000 OF SHARES OF ITS CLASS B COMMON STOCK AT A PURCHASE PRICE NOT GREATER THAN \$12.55 PER SHARE AND NOT LESS THAN \$9.65 PER SHARE

# THE OFFER AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 11:59 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON DECEMBER 18, 2020, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS THEY MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

Amerant Bancorp Inc. ("Amerant," the "Company," "we," "us," or "our") is offering to purchase shares of our Class B common stock, par value \$0.10 per share (the "Shares"), for cash up to an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000, at a per Share price not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65, net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions described in this Offer to Purchase and in the related Letter of Transmittal (which together, as they may be amended or supplemented from time to time, constitute the "Offer").

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, promptly after the Expiration Date, we will determine a single price per Share (the "Purchase Price"), which will be not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, that we will pay, subject to "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions described in this Offer to Purchase, for Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price in the Offer and not properly withdrawn, and accepted for payment, taking into account the number of Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer and the prices specified by the tendering shareholders. The Purchase Price will be the lowest price per Share (in increments of \$0.10) of not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, at which Shares have been properly tendered or have been deemed to be tendered in the Offer and not properly withdrawn, that will enable the Company to purchase the maximum number of Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer is not fully subscribed, all Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer. All Shares purchased in the Offer will be purchased at the same Purchase Price regardless of whether the shareholder tendered at a lower price. However, because of the "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions described in this Offer to Purchase, it is possible that not all of the Shares tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn. Shares tendered but not purchase frice in excess of \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price in excess of \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn. Shares tendered but not purchase in the Offer will be returned to the tendering shareholders at our expense promptly after the Expiration Date. We reserve the right, in our sole discretion, to change the per Share purchase price range, subject to applicable la

In accordance with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"), in the event that Shares are validly tendered at or below the Purchase Price (and not validly withdrawn) having an aggregate purchase price of more than \$50,000,000, we may exercise our right to purchase up to an additional 2% of our outstanding Shares without extending the Expiration Date. We also expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, to amend the Offer to purchase additional Shares, subject to applicable law. *See Sections 1 and 14*.

As of November 12, 2020, we had 13,286,137 issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$12.55, the maximum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 3,984,063 Shares, which would represent approximately 30% of our issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$9.65, the minimum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 5,181,347 Shares, which would represent approximately 39% of our issued and outstanding Shares.

The Offer is not conditioned on the receipt of financing or any minimum value of Shares being tendered. The Offer, however, is subject to other conditions. See Section 7, "Conditions of the Offer."

The Shares are listed on the Nasdaq Global Select Market ("Nasdaq") and trade under the symbol "AMTBB".

On November 19, 2020, the last full trading day before we commenced the Offer, the last reported sale price of the Shares on the Nasdaq was \$11.90 per Share, which is above the \$9.65 per Share lower end of the price range for the Offer. It is possible that the Purchase Price could be below the last reported sale price of the Shares on the last full trading day before the Company commenced the Offer or on the Expiration Date. You are recommended to obtain current market quotations for the Shares before deciding whether to tender your Shares.

If you have questions or need assistance, you should contact Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., the dealer manager for the Offer (the "Dealer Manager") and the information agent for the Offer (the "Information Agent"), at its address and telephone number set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase. If you require additional copies of this Offer to Purchase, the related Letter of Transmittal, the related Notice of Guaranteed Delivery or other related materials, you should contact the Information Agent.

Neither the SEC nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of this transaction or passed upon the merits or fairness of such transaction or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of the information contained in this Offer to Purchase. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The Dealer Manager for the Offer is:

Keefe, Bruyette & Woods

#### A Stifel Company

Offer to Purchase dated November 20, 2020

#### IMPORTANT

OUR BOARD OF DIRECTORS HAS AUTHORIZED US TO MAKE THE OFFER. HOWEVER, NONE OF THE COMPANY, THE MEMBERS OF OUR BOARD OF DIRECTORS, THE DEALER MANAGER, THE INFORMATION AGENT OR COMPUTERSHARE TRUST COMPANY, N.A., THE DEPOSITARY FOR THE OFFER (THE "DEPOSITARY"), MAKES ANY RECOMMENDATION TO YOU AS TO WHETHER TO TENDER OR REFRAIN FROM TENDERING YOUR SHARES OR AS TO ANY PRICE AT WHICH YOU MIGHT TENDER SHARES. YOU MUST MAKE YOUR OWN DECISION AS TO WHETHER TO TENDER YOUR SHARES AND, IF SO, HOW MANY SHARES TO TENDER AND AT WHAT PRICE OR PRICES TO TENDER. PRIOR TO MAKING ANY DECISION WITH RESPECT TO THE OFFER, YOU SHOULD READ CAREFULLY THE INFORMATION IN THIS OFFER TO PURCHASE AND IN THE RELATED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, INCLUDING THE PURPOSES AND EFFECTS OF THE OFFER. SEE SECTION 2. YOU SHOULD DISCUSS WHETHER TO TENDER YOUR SHARES WITH YOUR BROKER, IF ANY, OR OTHER FINANCIAL OR TAX ADVISOR.

Our directors, executive officers and affiliates are entitled to participate in the Offer on the same terms as other shareholders and may do so in their discretion, subject to the Company's internal compliance requirements.

#### Summary of Procedures for Tendering your Shares.

If you want to tender all or part of your Shares, you must do one of the following before 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020, or any later time and date to which the Offer may be extended:

- if your Shares are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee and have such nominee tender your Shares for you;
- if you hold Shares in your own name, complete and sign a Letter of Transmittal, according to the instructions to the Letter of Transmittal and deliver it, together with any required signature guarantees, certificates for your Shares and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, to Computershare Trust Company, N.A., the Depositary; and
- if you are an institution participating in The Depository Trust Company (**'DTC'**), tender your Shares according to the procedure for bookentry transfer described in Section 3.

If you want to tender your Shares but, to the extent applicable to you, (a) the certificates for your Shares are not immediately available or cannot be delivered to the Depositary by the Expiration Date, (b) you cannot comply with the procedure for book-entry transfer by the Expiration Date or (c) your other required documents cannot be delivered to the Depositary by the Expiration Date, you may still tender your Shares if you comply with the guaranteed delivery procedure described in Section 3.

Beneficial owners should be aware that their broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee may establish its own earlier deadline for participation in the Offer. Accordingly, beneficial owners wishing to participate in the Offer should contact their broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee as soon as possible in order to determine the times by which such owner must take action in order to participate in the Offer.

If you wish to maximize the chance that your Shares will be purchased by us, you should check the box captioned "Shares Tendered at Price Determined under the Offer" in the section of the Letter of Transmittal titled "Price (in Dollars) per Share at Which Shares Are Being Tendered." If you agree to accept the Purchase Price determined in the Offer, your Shares will be deemed to be tendered at the minimum price of \$9.65 per Share. You should understand that this election may effectively lower the Purchase Price paid for all purchased Shares in the Offer and could result in your Shares being purchased at the minimum price of \$9.65 per Share. The lower end of the price range for the Offer is below the closing market price for the Shares on November 19, 2020, the last full trading day before we commenced the Offer, when the closing market price on the Nasdaq was \$11.90.

- i -

Shareholders properly tendering Shares at \$9.65 per Share (the minimum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer) can reasonably expect to have at least a portion of such Shares purchased at the Purchase Price if any Shares are purchased pursuant to the Offer (subject to the provisions relating to "odd lot" priority).

TO PROPERLY TENDER SHARES, OTHER THAN SHARES REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF A BROKER, DEALER, COMMERCIAL BANK, TRUST COMPANY OR OTHER NOMINEE, YOU MUST COMPLETE AND SIGN THE RELATED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, INCLUDING THE SECTION CAPTIONED "PRICE (IN DOLLARS) PER SHARE AT WHICH SHARES ARE BEING TENDERED."

WE ARE NOT MAKING THE OFFER IN ANY JURISDICTION WHERE IT WOULD BE ILLEGAL TO DO SO, PROVIDED THAT WE WILL COMPLY WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF RULE 13e-4(f)(8) PROMULGATED UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS AMENDED (THE "EXCHANGE ACT"). VALIDLY TENDERED SHARES WILL BE ACCEPTED FROM ALL HOLDERS, WHEREVER LOCATED. WE MAY, AT OUR DISCRETION, TAKE ANY ACTIONS NECESSARY FOR US TO MAKE THE OFFER TO SHAREHOLDERS IN ANY SUCH JURISDICTION. IN ANY JURISDICTION THE SECURITIES OR BLUE SKY LAWS OF WHICH REQUIRE THE TENDER OFFER TO BE MADE BY A LICENSED BROKER OR DEALER, THE TENDER OFFER IS BEING MADE ON OUR BEHALF BY THE DEALER MANAGER OR ONE OR MORE REGISTERED BROKERS OR DEALERS, WHICH ARE LICENSED UNDER THE LAWS OF SUCH JURISDICTION.

SUBJECT TO APPLICABLE LAW (INCLUDING RULE 13e-4(d)(2) UNDER THE EXCHANGE ACT, WHICH REQUIRES THAT MATERIAL CHANGES IN THE TENDER OFFER BE PROMPTLY DISSEMINATED TO SECURITY HOLDERS IN A MANNER REASONABLY DESIGNED TO INFORM THEM OF SUCH CHANGES), DELIVERY OF THIS OFFER TO PURCHASE SHALL NOT UNDER ANY CIRCUMSTANCES CREATE ANY IMPLICATION THAT THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN OR INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE IN THIS OFFER TO PURCHASE IS CORRECT AS OF ANY TIME AFTER THE DATE OF THIS OFFER TO PURCHASE OR THAT THERE HAS BEEN NO CHANGE IN THE INFORMATION INCLUDED OR INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE HEREIN OR IN OUR AFFAIRS SINCE THE DATE HEREOF.

WE HAVE NOT AUTHORIZED ANY PERSON TO MAKE ANY RECOMMENDATION ON OUR BEHALF AS TO WHETHER YOU SHOULD TENDER OR REFRAIN FROM TENDERING YOUR SHARES. WE ARE PROVIDING YOU ONLY WITH INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS OFFER TO PURCHASE AND THE RELATED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL. WE HAVE NOT AUTHORIZED ANYONE TO MAKE ANY RECOMMENDATION OR REPRESENTATION OR GIVE ANY OTHER INFORMATION TO YOU. YOU MUST NOT RELY UPON SUCH RECOMMENDATION, INFORMATION OR REPRESENTATION AS HAVING BEEN AUTHORIZED BY US, THE DEALER MANAGER, THE INFORMATION AGENT OR THE DEPOSITARY.

Questions and requests for assistance may be directed to Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., the Dealer Manager for the Offer and the Information Agent for the Offer, at its telephone number and address set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase. You may request additional copies of this Offer to Purchase, the Letter of Transmittal, Notice of Guaranteed Delivery and other Offer documents from the Information Agent at its telephone numbers and address on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase.

- ii -

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
SUMMARY TERM SHEET	1
CAUTIONARY NOTICE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	10
INTRODUCTION	15
THE OFFER	18
1. Aggregate Purchase Price for Shares; Priority of Purchase; Proration	18
2. Purpose of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer	20
3. Procedures for Tendering Shares	22
4. Withdrawal Rights	28
5. Purchase of Shares and Payment of Purchase Price	28
6. Conditional Tender of Shares	30
7. Conditions of the Offer	30
8. Price Range of Shares; Dividends	32
9. Source and Amount of Funds	33
10. Certain Information Concerning the Company	33
11. Interests of Directors, Executive Officers and Affiliates; Recent Securities Transactions; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the	
Shares	35
12. Certain Legal Matters; Regulatory Approvals	37
13. Certain United States Federal Income Tax Consequences	38
14. Extension of the Offer; Termination; Amendment	40
15. Fees and Expenses; Dealer Manager; Information Agent; Depositary	41
16. Miscellaneous	41
	41

-iii-

#### SUMMARY TERM SHEET

We are providing this summary term sheet for your convenience. This summary highlights certain material information from this Offer to Purchase, but it does not describe the Offer to the same extent as described elsewhere in this Offer to Purchase. To understand the Offer fully and for a more complete description of the terms of the Offer, you should read carefully this entire Offer to Purchase, the Letter of Transmittal and the other documents that constitute part of the Offer. We have included references to the sections of this Offer to Purchase where you will find a more complete description of the topics in this summary.

#### Who is offering to purchase Shares?

The issuer of the Shares, Amerant Bancorp Inc., is offering to purchase your Shares. See Section 1.

#### How many Shares is Amerant offering to purchase?

We are offering to purchase, at the Purchase Price, Shares properly tendered in the Offer and not properly withdrawn up to a maximum aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000. Because the Purchase Price will be determined after the Expiration Date, the exact number of Shares that will be purchased will not be known until after that time.

As of November 12, 2020, we had 13,286,137 issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$12.55, the maximum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 3,984,063 Shares, which would represent approximately 30% of our issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$9.65, the minimum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 5,181,347 Shares, which would represent approximately 39% of our issued and outstanding Shares. *See Section 2*.

In addition, in the event that Shares are validly tendered at or below the Purchase Price (and not validly withdrawn) having an aggregate purchase price of more than \$50,000,000, we may exercise our right to purchase up to an additional 2% of our outstanding Shares without extending the Expiration Date. We also expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, to amend the Offer to purchase additional Shares, subject to applicable law. *See Sections 1 and 14*.

#### What will be the Purchase Price for the Shares and what will be the form of payment?

We are conducting this Offer by means of a procedure commonly called a "modified Dutch auction." This procedure allows you to select the price, within a price range specified by us, at which you are willing to sell your Shares or to tender your Shares at the Purchase Price determined pursuant to the Offer. We are offering to purchase Shares for cash up to \$50,000,000, at a per share price not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65, net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, on the terms and subject to the conditions described in this Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal. Promptly after the Expiration Date, which is 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020, unless the Offer is extended or withdrawn, we will, on the terms and subject to the conditions described in the Softer to "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions, for Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price in the Offer and not properly withdrawn, and accepted for payment, taking into account the number of Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer and the prices specified by the tendering shareholders.

The Purchase Price will be the lowest price per Share (in increments of \$0.10) of not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, at which Shares have been properly tendered or have been deemed to be tendered in the Offer and not properly withdrawn, that will enable the Company to purchase the maximum number of Shares properly tendered in the Offer and not properly withdrawn having an aggregate purchase price not exceeding \$50,000,000 (or, if the Offer is not fully subscribed, all Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer).

- 1 -

All Shares purchased in the Offer will be purchased at the same Purchase Price regardless of whether the shareholder tendered at a lower price. However, because of the "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions described in this Offer to Purchase, it is possible that not all of the Shares tendered at or below the Purchase Price will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase price in excess of \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn. No Shares tendered above the Purchase Price will be purchased purchased purchase tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn. No Shares tendered above the Purchase Price will be purchased purchased purchased purchased purchased purchased purchased purchased by the Purchase Price will be purchased purchased purchased by the Purchase Price will be purchased purch

If you wish to maximize the chance that your Shares will be purchased by us, you should check the box captioned "Shares Tendered at Price Determined under the Offer" in the section of the Letter of Transmittal titled "Price (in Dollars) Per Share at Which Shares Are Being Tendered." If you agree to accept the purchase price determined in the Offer, your Shares will be deemed to be tendered at the minimum price of \$9.65 per Share. You should understand that this election may effectively lower the purchase price paid for all purchased Shares in the Offer and could result in your Shares being purchased at the minimum price of \$9.65 per Share. The lower end of the price range for the Offer is below the closing market price for the Shares on November 19, 2020, the last full trading day before we commenced the Offer, when the closing market price on the Nasdaq was \$11.90.

We will publicly announce the Purchase Price promptly after we have determined it. On the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer (including the "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions), as promptly as practicable following the Expiration Date, we will pay the Purchase Price in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, to all shareholders who have properly tendered (and have not properly withdrawn) their Shares that have been accepted for payment at prices equal to or less than the Purchase Price. *See Section 1.* 

Shareholders are recommended to obtain current market quotations for the Shares before deciding whether and at what price or prices to tender their Shares. *See Section 8*.

#### What is the purpose of the Offer?

Amerant believes it is in the best interests of Amerant and its shareholders to deploy capital by repurchasing shares of its Class B common stock and that at this time the Offer described in this Offer to Purchase is a prudent and effective way to do so and to provide value and increased liquidity to our shareholders. In particular, Amerant believes the modified "Dutch auction" tender offer set forth in this Offer to Purchase is a mechanism that will provide shareholders with the opportunity to tender all or a portion of their Shares (subject to any proration and the other terms of this Offer to Purchase). Conversely, the Offer also affords shareholders the option not to participate and, if the Company completes the Offer, to increase their relative percentage interest in Amerant and its future results. Amerant considered the likely effect that repurchasing shares of our Class B common stock would have on our capital ratios, and we believe such capital ratios will continue to support organic growth and other strategic options, including acquisitions and additional share repurchases. In addition, Amerant believes the Offer provides shareholders with an opportunity to obtain liquidity with respect to all or a portion of their Shares (subject to any proration and the other terms of the Offer to Purchase), without potential disruption to the share price and the usual transaction costs inherent in open market purchases and sales. *See Section 2.* 

Amerant determined that a tender offer to repurchase the Shares as opposed to shares of Class A common stock would be more beneficial to Amerant and shareholders at this time due to the greater spread between the trading price of the Shares and the book value of all shares of common stock of Amerant that makes such repurchases more accretive, while furthering Amerant's long-term goal of moving towards a single class of common stock, as well as the relative ease of obtaining regulatory clearance for repurchases of the Shares that are considered by regulatory authorities to be non-voting shares.

The tender offer set forth in this Offer to Purchase will provide all shareholders with the opportunity to elect to tender all or a portion of their Shares and thereby receive a return of some or all of their investment if they so elect. The tender offer also affords shareholders the option not to participate and, if the Company completes the Offer, to increase their relative percentage ownership interest in the Company and its future results. Following consummation of the Offer, shareholders retaining an interest in the Shares may also face reduced trading liquidity.

Where Shares are tendered by the registered owner of those shares directly to the Depositary, the sale of those shares in the Offer may permit the tendering shareholder to avoid the usual transaction costs associated with open market sales. Furthermore, Odd Lot Holders, as defined in Section 1, who hold Shares registered in their names and tender their Shares directly to the Depositary and whose Shares are purchased in the Offer will avoid any applicable odd lot discounts that might otherwise be payable on sales of their Shares. *See Sections 1 and 2*.

- 2 -

#### What is the accounting treatment of the Offer?

The accounting for our purchase of Shares in the Offer will result in a reduction of our stockholders' equity in an amount equal to the aggregate purchase price of the Shares we purchase plus the costs paid directly related to the Offer and a corresponding reduction in cash and cash equivalents. *See Section 2.* 

#### Following the tender offer, will the Company continue as a public company?

Yes. The completion of the Offer in accordance with its terms and conditions will not cause the Company to be delisted from Nasdaq or to stop being subject to the periodic reporting requirements of the Exchange Act. *See Section 2*.

#### How long do I have to tender my Shares?

You may tender your Shares until the Expiration Date. The Offer will expire at 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020, unless we extend or terminate the Offer. We may choose to extend the Offer, in our sole discretion, at any time on or prior to 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the business day immediately following the previously scheduled Expiration Date. We cannot assure you, however, that we will extend the Offer or, if we extend it, for how long. *See Sections 1 and 14*.

If a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holds your Shares, it is likely that they have an earlier deadline for accepting the Offer. We recommend that you contact the broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holding your Shares to find out their deadline. *See Section 3.* 

#### Can the Offer be extended, amended or terminated and, if so, under what circumstances?

Yes. We may extend or amend the Offer in our sole discretion, subject to applicable law. If we extend the Offer, we will delay the acceptance of any Shares that have been tendered. We can also terminate the Offer under certain circumstances. *See Sections 7 and 14.* 

#### How will I be notified if the Offer is extended or amended?

If the Offer is extended, we will make a public announcement of the extension no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the first business day after the previously scheduled Expiration Date. We will announce any amendment to the Offer by making a public announcement of the amendment. *See Section 14.* If we extend the Offer, you may withdraw your Shares until the Expiration Date, as extended. *See Section 4.* 

#### Are there any conditions to the Offer?

Yes. Our obligation to accept for payment and pay for tendered Shares depends upon a number of conditions that must be satisfied or waived by us, on or prior to the Expiration Date. We will not be required to accept for payment and pay for tendered Shares if any of the following events occur (or shall have been reasonably determined by us to have occurred):

any legal action, judgment, decree, injunction or order (preliminary, permanent or otherwise) shall have been instituted, threatened in writing, pending or taken that challenges or affects the Offer or could reasonably be expected to materially and adversely affect our or our subsidiaries' business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, stockholders' equity, condition (financial or otherwise), operations, results of operations or prospects or otherwise materially impair the contemplated future conduct of our or our subsidiaries' business or our ability to purchase some or all of the Shares in the Offer;

- 3 -

- any statute, rule or regulation shall have been adopted or promulgated (in preliminary or final form) or there is any official interpretation of any statute, rule or regulation that affects or could reasonably be expected to materially and adversely affect our or our subsidiaries' business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, stockholders' equity, condition (financial or otherwise), operations, results of operations or prospects or otherwise materially impair the contemplated future conduct of our or our subsidiaries' business or our ability to purchase some or all of the Shares in the Offer;
- any general suspension of trading in, or general limitation on prices for, securities on any national securities exchange or in the over-the-counter markets in the United States or the declaration of a banking moratorium or any suspension or limitation of payment in respect of banks in the United States shall have occurred;
- any changes in the general political, market, economic or financial conditions that could reasonably be expected to materially and adversely affect our or our subsidiaries' business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, stockholders' equity, condition (financial or otherwise), operations, results of operations or prospects, or otherwise materially impair the contemplated future conduct of our or our subsidiaries' business, shall have occurred;
- any commencement of a war, armed hostilities or other national or international calamity, including, but not limited to, an act of terrorism or any pandemic or outbreak of contagious disease, shall have occurred directly involving the United States on or after November 19, 2020, or any material escalation or worsening threat, on or after November 19, 2020, which had commenced prior to November 19, 2020, shall have occurred which in our reasonable judgment is or may be materially adverse to us or otherwise makes it inadvisable for us to proceed with the Offer (including with respect to the novel coronavirus ("COVID-19") pandemic, to the extent that there is any material adverse development related thereto on or after November 19, 2020, such as any significant slowdown in economic growth, or any significant new precautionary or emergency measures, recommendations or orders taken or issued by any governmental authority or person in response to the COVID-19 pandemic);
- in the case of any of the matters described in the preceding three bullets existing at the time of the announcement of the Offer, as
  applicable, any material acceleration or worsening thereof;
- any decrease of more than 10% in the market price for the Shares on the Nasdaq or in the general level of market prices for equity securities in the Dow Jones Industrial Average, New York Stock Exchange Index, NASDAQ Composite Index or the Standard & Poor's 500 Composite Index measured from the close of trading on November 19, 2020, shall have occurred;
- any person shall have commenced, proposed, announced, made or have publicly disclosed a tender or exchange offer (other than the
  Offer), merger, acquisition, business combination or other similar transaction involving us or any of our subsidiaries or we shall have
  entered into a definitive agreement or an agreement in principle with any person with respect to a merger, acquisition, business
  combination or other similar transaction, other than in the ordinary course of business;
- any person (including a group (as such term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act)) shall have acquired or proposed to acquire beneficial ownership of more than 5% of our outstanding shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock (other than anyone who publicly disclosed such ownership in a filing with the SEC before November 19, 2020);
- any person or group (as such term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) that has made such a filing before November 19, 2020 shall have acquired or publicly announced its proposal to acquire additional shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock representing 2% or more of our Class A common stock or Class B common stock outstanding at the time of such acquisition or public announcement;
- any new group (as such term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) shall have been formed, on or after November 19, 2020, that beneficially owns more than 5% of our outstanding shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock;

- 4 -

- any person, entity or group shall have filed an Interagency Notice of Change in Control with the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System pursuant to the Change in Bank Control Act, as amended, reflecting an intent to acquire us or any shares of Class A common stock, or made a public announcement reflecting an intent to take any such action;
- · Fitch shall have downgraded or withdrawn the rating accorded to the Company; and/or
- any material adverse change in our and our subsidiaries' business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, stockholders' equity, condition (financial or otherwise), operations, results of operations or prospects, in our reasonable judgment, shall have occurred.

For a more detailed discussion of these and other conditions to the Offer, please see Section7.

#### How will the Offer affect the number of Shares outstanding and the number of record holders of Amerant?

As of November 12, 2020, we had 13,286,137 issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$12.55, the maximum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 3,984,063 Shares, which would represent approximately 30% of our issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$9.65, the minimum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 5,181,387 Shares, which would represent approximately 39% of our issued and outstanding Shares.

If any of our shareholders who:

- · hold Shares in their own name as holders of record, or
- are "registered holders" as participants in DTC's system whose names appear on a security position listing,

tender their Shares in full and that tender is accepted in full, the number of our record holders would be reduced See Section 2.

Assuming the successful completion of the Offer, shareholders who do not have their Shares purchased in the Offer will realize a proportionate increase in their relative ownership interest in the Company. *See Section 2*. In addition, any subsequent return of capital to our shareholders will provide value to shareholders who do not wish to tender.

#### How do I tender my Shares?

If you want to tender all or a portion of your Shares, you must do one of the following before 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020, or any later time and date to which the Offer may be extended:

- If you hold your Shares in a brokerage account or otherwise through a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee (i.e., in "street name"), you must contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee if you wish to tender your Shares (shareholders should note that if a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holds your Shares, it is likely that they have an earlier deadline for accepting the Offer and hence we recommend that you contact the broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holds, trust company or other nominee holding your Shares to find out their deadline);
- If you hold your certificates registered in your own name, you must complete and sign a Letter of Transmittal according to the instructions to the Letter of Transmittal and deliver it, together with any required signature guarantees, the certificates for your Shares and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, to the Depositary before 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020, or such later time and date to which we may extend the Offer; and

- 5 -

• If you are an institution participating in DTC, you must tender your Shares according to the procedure for book-entry transfer described in Section 3.

If you want to tender your Shares, but:

- the certificates for your Shares are not immediately available or cannot be delivered to the Depositary by the Expiration Date,
- · you cannot comply with the procedure for book-entry transfer by the Expiration Date, or
- your other required documents cannot be delivered to the Depositary by the Expiration Date,

you can still tender your Shares if you comply with the guaranteed delivery procedure described in Section 3.

You may contact the Dealer Manager and Information Agent or your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee for assistance. The contact information for the Dealer Manager and Information Agent is on the back cover page of this Offer to Purchase. *See Section 3 and the instructions to the Letter of Transmittal.* 

#### May I tender only a portion of the Shares that I hold?

Yes. You do not have to tender all or any minimum amount of the Shares that you own to participate in the Offer. However, to qualify for the priority in case of proration, an Odd Lot Holder must tender all Shares owned by any such Odd Lot Holder, as described in Section 1.

#### How do I withdraw Shares previously tendered?

You must deliver on a timely basis a written notice of your withdrawal to the Depositary at the address appearing on the back cover page of this Offer to Purchase. Your written notice of withdrawal must specify your name, the number of Shares to be withdrawn and the name of the registered holder of such Shares. If you have used more than one Letter of Transmittal or have otherwise tendered Shares in more than one group of Shares, you may withdraw Shares using either separate notices of withdrawal or a combined notice of withdrawal, so long as the required information is included. Some additional requirements apply if your Shares have been tendered under the procedure for book-entry transfer set forth in Section 3. If you have tendered your Shares by giving instructions to a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee, you must instruct the nominee to arrange for the withdrawal of your Shares. *See Section 4*.

#### Until what time can I withdraw previously tendered Shares?

You may withdraw your tendered Shares at any time before 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020, or such later time and date to which we may extend the Offer. In addition, unless we have already accepted your tendered Shares for payment, you may withdraw your tendered Shares at any time after 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020. *See Section 4*.

#### What happens if the number of Shares tendered in the Offer would result in an aggregate purchase price of more than \$50,000,000?

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, if the number of Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date would result in an aggregate purchase price of more than \$50,000,000, we will purchase Shares in the following order of priority:

First, we will purchase all odd lots of less than 100 Shares from shareholders who properly tender all of their Shares at or below the Purchase Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (tenders of less than all of the Shares owned, beneficially or of record, by any such Odd Lot Holder will not qualify for this preference) (the "**Preferred Odd Lots**");

- 6 -

- Second, after purchasing all the Preferred Odd Lots that were properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not
  properly withdrawn, we will purchase Shares from all other shareholders who properly tender Shares at or below the
  Purchase Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (except for shareholders who tendered
  Shares at or below the Purchase Price conditionally for which the condition was not satisfied), on a pro rata basis, with
  appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional Shares, until we have purchased Shares having an aggregate
  purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law); and
- Third, only if necessary to permit us to purchase Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law), we will purchase Shares from shareholders who have properly tendered Shares at or below the Purchase Price conditionally (for which the condition was not initially satisfied) by random lot, to the extent feasible. To be eligible for purchase by random lot, shareholders whose Shares are conditionally tendered at or below the Purchase Price must have properly tendered all of their Shares at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn them before the Expiration Date.

Therefore, it is possible that we will not purchase all of the Shares that you tender even if you tender them at or below the final Purchase PriceSee Sections 1 and 6.

#### If I own fewer than 100 Shares and I tender all of my Shares, will I be subject to proration?

If you own, beneficially or of record, fewer than 100 Shares in the aggregate, you properly tender all of these Shares at or below the Purchase Price and do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date, and you complete the section titled "Odd Lots" in the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, in the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, we will purchase all of your Shares without subjecting them to the proration procedure, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer. *See Section 1*.

#### Has Amerant or its Board of Directors adopted a position on the Offer?

Our Board of Directors has authorized us to make the Offer. However, none of Amerant, the members of our Board of Directors, the Dealer Manager, the Information Agent or the Depositary makes any recommendation to you as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering your Shares or as to any price at which you might tender Shares. You must make your own decision as to whether to tender your Shares and, if so, how many Shares to tender and at what price or prices to tender. Prior to making any decision with respect to the Offer, you should read carefully the information in this Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal, including our reasons for making the Offer. *See Section 2*.

#### Can Amerant's directors, executive officers and affiliates participate in the Offer?

Our directors, executive officers and affiliates are entitled to participate in the Offer on the same terms as other shareholders and may do so in their discretion, subject to the Company's internal compliance requirements. The equity ownership of our directors, executive officers and affiliates who do not tender their Shares in the Offer will proportionately increase their relative ownership interest in the Company following the consummation of the Offer. *See Section 11.* 

#### Does Amerant intend to repurchase any Shares other than pursuant to the Offer during or after the Offer?

Rule 13e-4(f) under the Exchange Act prohibits us from purchasing any Shares, other than in the Offer, until at least ten business days have elapsed after the Expiration Date. Accordingly, any additional purchases outside the Offer may not be consummated until at least ten business days have elapsed after the Expiration Date. Beginning on the eleventh business day after the Expiration Date of the tender offer, we may make stock repurchases from time to time on the open market and/or in private transactions. Whether we make additional repurchases will depend on many

- 7 -

factors, including, without limitation, the number of Shares, if any, that we purchase in this tender offer, our business and financial performance and situation, the business and market conditions at the time, including the price of the Shares, and such other factors as we may consider relevant. Any of these repurchases may be on the same terms or on terms that are more or less favorable to the selling shareholders in those transactions than the terms of the Offer. *See Section 2*.

#### What will happen if I do not tender my Shares?

If the Offer is completed, shareholders who choose not to tender will own a greater percentage of ownership of our outstanding Shares following the consummation of the Offer. *See Section 2*.

If the Offer is completed, it may also present some potential risks and disadvantages to us and our continuing shareholders, including the following:

- as a result of the Offer, our liquidity will be reduced by the cash paid out;
- · purchases may occur at a premium to the current market price of the Shares; and
- the Offer will reduce our "public float" (the number of Shares owned by non-affiliate shareholders and available for trading in the securities markets). There can be no assurance that this reduction in our public float will not result in lower prices for our Class B common stock or reduced liquidity in the trading market for our Class B common stock following completion of the Offer.

Shareholders may be able to sell non-tendered Shares in the future on the Nasdaq or otherwise, at a net price higher or lower than the Purchase Price. We can give no assurance, however, as to the price at which a shareholder may be able to sell such Shares in the future. In addition, any subsequent return of capital to our shareholders will provide value to shareholders who do not wish to tender.

#### When and how will Amerant pay for the Shares I tender that are accepted for payment?

We will pay the Purchase Price, net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, for the Shares we purchase promptly after the Expiration Date and the acceptance of the Shares for payment. We will announce the preliminary results of the Offer, including the preliminary information about any expected proration, on the business day following the Expiration Date. We do not expect, however, to announce the final results of any proration or the Purchase Price and begin paying for tendered Shares until approximately four business days after the Expiration Date, assuming that Shares are tendered by use of the procedures for guaranteed delivery. We will pay for the Shares accepted for payment by depositing the aggregate Purchase Price with the Depositary after the Expiration Date. The Depositary will act as your agent and will transmit to you the payment for all of your Shares accepted for payment or the Depositary will pay DTC for your Shares if they are held through DTC. DTC will allocate funds appropriately to the DTC participant through which you hold your Shares for payment of tendered Shares. *See Section 5.* 

#### What is the recent market price for the Shares?

On November 19, 2020, the last full trading day before we commenced the Offer, the last reported sale price of the Shares on the Nasdaq was \$11.90 per Share, which is above the lower end of the price range for the Offer. You are recommended to obtain current market quotations for the Shares before deciding whether to tender your Shares. *See Section 8.* 

#### Will I have to pay brokerage fees and commissions if I tender my Shares?

If you are a holder of record of your Shares and you tender your Shares directly to the Depositary, you will not incur any brokerage fees or commissions. If you hold your Shares through a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee and your broker tenders Shares on your behalf, your broker may charge you a fee for doing so. We recommend that you consult your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to determine whether any charges will apply. *See Section 5*.

- 8 -

#### What are the United States federal income tax consequences if I tender my Shares?

If you are a U.S. Holder (as defined in Section 13), the receipt of cash for your tendered Shares generally will be treated for United States federal income tax purposes either as (a) a sale or exchange eligible for capital gain or loss treatment or (b) a distribution in respect of our stock, depending on the circumstances. *See Section 13*. If you are a Non-U.S. Holder (as defined in Section 13), the payment of cash for your tendered Shares may be subject to United States federal income tax withholding at a 30% rate unless one of certain exemptions applies. We recommend that you consult your own tax advisor to determine the consequences to you of participating in the Offer, including the applicability of any state, local or non-U.S. tax laws. *See Sections 3 and 13*.

#### Will I have to pay stock transfer tax if I tender my Shares?

If you instruct the Depositary in the Letter of Transmittal to make the payment for the Shares to you as the registered holder, you will not incur any stock transfer tax. *See Section 5.* 

If payment of the Purchase Price is to be made to, or (in the circumstances permitted by the Offer) Shares tendered but not purchased in the Offer are to be registered in the name of, any person other than the registered holder, or if tendered certificates are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing the Letter of Transmittal, the amount of all stock transfer taxes, if any (whether imposed on the registered holder or the other person), payable on account of the transfer to the person will be the responsibility of the registered holder and satisfactory evidence of the payment of the stock transfer taxes, or exemption from payment of the stock transfer taxes, will need to be submitted.

#### Whom do I contact if I have questions about the Offer?

For additional information or assistance, you may contact Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., the Dealer Manager for the Offer and the Information Agent for the Offer, at the telephone numbers and address set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase. You may request additional copies of the Offer to Purchase, the Letter of Transmittal and other Offer documents from the Information Agent at its telephone numbers and address on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase.

-9-

#### CAUTIONARY NOTICE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Various of the statements made in this document, including information incorporated herein by reference to other documents, are "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of, and subject to, the protections of the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") and the Exchange Act. These forward-looking statements include, without limitation, future financial and operating results; costs and revenues; economic conditions generally and in our markets and among our customer base; the challenges and uncertainties caused by the COVID-19 pandemic; the measures we have taken in response to the COVID-19 pandemic; our participation in the Paycheck Protection Program ("PPP"); loan demand; changes in the mix of our earning assets and our deposit and wholesale liabilities; net interest income and margin; yields on earning assets; interest rates and yield curves (generally and those applicable to our assets and liabilities); credit quality, including loan performance, non-performing assets, provisions for loan losses, charge-offs, other-than-temporary impairments and collateral values; the effect of redemptions of certain fixed rate trust preferred securities and related junior subordinated debt; rebranding and staff realignment costs and expected savings; market trends; customer preferences and anticipated closures of banking centers in Florida and Texas, as well as statements with respect to our objectives, expectations and intentions and other statements that are not historical facts. All statements other than statements of historical fact are statements that could be forward-looking statements. You can identify these forward-looking statements through our use of words such as "may," "will," "anticipate," "assume," "should," "indicate," "would," "believe," "contemplate," "expect," "estimate," "continue," "plan," "point to," "project," "could," "intend," "target," "goals," "outlooks," "modeled" and other similar words and expressions of the future in this document or in information incorporated herein by reference to other documents. These forward-looking statements may not be realized due to a variety of factors which are, in some cases, beyond the Company's control and which could materially affect the Company's results of operations, financial condition, cash flows, performance or future achievements or events. Currently, one of the most significant factors, is the potential adverse effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on the financial condition, results of operations, cash flows and performance of the Company and its customers and the global economy and financial markets. The extent of the impact of COVID-19 over the Company and its customers will depend on a number of issues and future developments, which, at this time, are extremely uncertain and cannot be accurately predicted, including the scope, severity and duration of the pandemic, the actions taken to contain or mitigate the impact of the pandemic, and the direct and indirect effects that the pandemic and related containment measures may have, among others. You should consider many of the risks listed in our Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2020 together with those risks and uncertainties described in "Risk factors" in our Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2019 and in our other filings with the SEC, as being heightened as a result of the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic.

Additional factors that may cause actual results to deviate significantly from current expectations include but are not limited to:

- the COVID-19 pandemic has significantly impacted economic conditions globally and in the United States, has adversely impacted our business, financial condition and results of operation, and the ultimate impact on our business, financial condition and results of operations, will depend on future developments and other factors that are highly uncertain and will be impacted by the scope, severity and duration of the pandemic and actions taken by governmental authorities in response;
- as a participating lender in the U.S. Small Business Administration ("SBA") PPP, the Company and the Bank are subject to additional risks of litigation from the Bank's customers or other parties regarding the Bank's processing of loans for the PPP and risks that the SBA may not fund some or all PPP loan guaranties;
- our strategic plan and growth strategy may not be achieved as quickly or as fully as we seek;
- operational risks are inherent in our businesses;
- market conditions and economic cyclicality may adversely affect our industry;
- our profitability and liquidity may be affected by changes in interest rates and interest rate levels, the shape of the yield curve and economic conditions;

- 10 -

- our cost of funds may increase as a result of general economic conditions, interest rates, inflation and competitive pressures;
- many of our loans and our obligations for borrowed money are priced based on variable interest rates tied to the London Interbank Offering Rate, or LIBOR. We are subject to risks that LIBOR will no longer be available as a result of the United Kingdom's Financial Conduct Authority ceasing to require the submission of LIBOR quotes after 2021;
- our derivative instruments may expose us to certain risks;
- our valuation of securities and investments and the determination of the amount of impairments taken on our investments are subjective and, if changed, could materially adversely affect our results of operations or financial condition;
- our success depends on our ability to compete effectively in highly competitive markets;
- · our success depends on general and local economic conditions where we operate;
- severe weather, natural disasters, global pandemics, acts of war or terrorism, theft, civil unrest, government expropriation or other external events could have significant effects on our business;
- · defaults by or deteriorating asset quality of other financial institutions could adversely affect us;
- · nonperforming and similar assets take significant time to resolve and may adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition;
- · changes in the real estate markets, including the secondary market for residential mortgage loans, may adversely affect us;
- our allowance for loan losses may prove inadequate or we may be negatively affected by credit risk exposures;
- if our business does not perform well, we may be required to recognize an impairment of our goodwill or other long-lived assets or to establish a valuation allowance against the deferred income tax asset, which could adversely affect our results of operations or financial condition;
- · mortgage servicing rights, or MSRs, requirements may change and require us to incur additional costs and risks;
- we may be contractually obligated to repurchase mortgage loans we sold to third-parties on terms unfavorable to us;
- our concentration of CRE loans could result in further increased loan losses, and adversely affect our business, earnings, and financial condition;
- liquidity risks could affect operations and jeopardize our financial condition;
- certain funding sources may not be available to us and our funding sources may prove insufficient and/or costly to replace;
- our Venezuelan deposit concentration may lead to conditions in Venezuela adversely affecting our operations;

- 11 -

- our investment advisory and trust businesses could be adversely affected by conditions affecting our Venezuelan customers;
- our brokered deposits and wholesale funding increases our liquidity risk, could increase our interest rate expense and potentially increase our deposit insurance costs;
- technological changes affect our business including potentially impacting the revenue stream of traditional products and services, and we
  may have fewer resources than many competitors to invest in technological improvements;
- potential gaps in our risk management policies and internal audit procedures may leave us exposed to unidentified or unanticipated risk, which could negatively affect our business;
- we may determine that our internal controls and disclosure controls could have deficiencies or weaknesses;
- any failure to protect the confidentiality of customer information could adversely affect our reputation and subject us to financial sanctions and other costs that could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations;
- our information systems may experience interruptions and security breaches, and are exposed to cybersecurity threats;
- · future acquisitions and expansion activities may disrupt our business, dilute shareholder value and adversely affect our operating results;
- attractive acquisition opportunities may not be available to us in the future;
- certain provisions of our amended and restated articles of incorporation and amended and restated bylaws, Florida law, and U.S. banking laws could have anti-takeover effects by delaying or preventing a change of control that you may favor;
- we may be unable to attract and retain key people to support our business;
- our employees may take excessive risks which could negatively affect our financial condition and business;
- we are subject to extensive regulation that could limit or restrict our activities and adversely affect our earnings;
- litigation and regulatory investigations are increasingly common in our businesses and may result in significant financial losses and/or harm to our reputation;
- we are subject to capital adequacy and liquidity standards, and if we fail to meet these standards our financial condition and operations would be adversely affected;
- our operations are subject to risk of loss from unfavorable fiscal, monetary and political developments in the U.S. and other countries where we do business;
- changes in accounting rules applicable to banks and financial institutions could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations;

- 12 -

- the Dodd-Frank Act currently restricts our future issuance of trust preferred securities and cumulative preferred securities as eligible Tier 1
  risk-based capital for purposes of the regulatory capital guidelines for bank holding companies;
- we may need to raise additional capital in the future, but that capital may not be available when it is needed or on favorable terms;
- we will be subject to heightened regulatory requirements if our total assets grow in excess of \$10 billion;
- · the Federal Reserve may require us to commit capital resources to support the Bank;
- we may face higher risks of noncompliance with the Bank Secrecy Act and other anti-money laundering statutes and regulations than other financial institutions;
- failures to comply with the fair lending laws, CFPB regulations or the Community Reinvestment Act could adversely affect us;
- · Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac restructuring may adversely affect the mortgage markets;
- we adopted a new accounting principle that requires immediate recognition in the statement of income of unrealized changes in the fair value of equity securities, which includes mutual funds, increasing the volatility of our results of operations;
- · we changed our brand from "Mercantil" to "Amerant," which could adversely affect our business and profitability;
- we are incurring incremental costs as a separate, public company;
- as a separate, public company, we spend additional time and resources to comply with rules and regulations that previously did not apply to us;
- our historical consolidated financial data are not necessarily representative of the results we would have achieved as a separate company and may not be a reliable indicator of our future results;
- certain of our directors may have actual or potential conflicts of interest because of their equity ownership in Mercantil Servicios Financieros, C.A., or the Former Parent, or their positions with the Former Parent and us;
- if securities or industry analysts do not publish research or publish inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, the price of our common stock and trading volume could decline;
- our stock price may fluctuate significantly;
- a limited market exists for the Company's shares of Class B common stock on the Nasdaq Global Select Market. An active trading market
  may not develop or continue for the Company's shares of Class B common stock, which could adversely affect the market price and market
  volatility of those shares;
- certain of our existing shareholders could exert significant control over the Company;
- we have the ability to issue additional equity securities, which would lead to dilution of our issued and outstanding common stock;
- we expect to issue more Class A common stock in the future which may dilute holders of Class A common stock;

- 13 -

- holders of Class B common stock have limited voting rights. As a result, holders of Class B common stock will have limited ability to influence shareholder decisions;
- our dual classes of common stock may limit investments by investors using index-based strategies;
- we are an "emerging growth company," and, as a result of the reduced disclosure and governance requirements applicable to emerging
  growth companies, our common stock may be less attractive to investors;
- we do not currently intend to pay dividends on our common stock;
- our ability to pay dividends to shareholders in the future is subject to profitability, capital, liquidity and regulatory requirements and these
  limitations may prevent us from paying dividends in the future;
- we face strategic risks as an independent company and from our history as a part of the Former Parent;
- the fair value of our investment securities can fluctuate due to market conditions out of our control;
- we may not be able to generate sufficient cash to service all of our debt, including the Senior Notes;
- we and Amerant Florida Bancorp Inc., the subsidiary guarantor, are each a holding company with limited operations and depend on our subsidiaries for the funds required to make payments of principal and interest on the Senior Notes;
- we may incur a substantial level of debt that could materially adversely affect our ability to generate sufficient cash to fulfill our obligations under the Senior Notes; and
- the other factors and information in our Form 10-K and in this Form 10-Q and other filings that we make with the SEC under the Exchange Act and Securities Act. See "Risk Factors" in our Form 10-K and our Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2020.

Forward-looking statements, including those as to our beliefs, plans, objectives, goals, expectations, anticipations, estimates and intentions, involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors, which may be beyond our control, and which may cause the Company's actual results, performance, achievements, or financial condition to be materially different from future results, performance, achievements, or financial condition to be materially different from future results, performance, achievements, or financial condition expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. You should not rely on any forward-looking statements as predictions of future events. In addition, our past results of operations are not necessarily indicative of our future results of operations. You should not expect us to update any forward-looking statements, except as required by law. All written or oral forward-looking statements attributable to us are expressly qualified in their entirety by this cautionary notice, together with those risks and uncertainties described in "Risk factors" in our Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2020, and in our other filings with the SEC, which are available at the SEC's website www.sec.gov.

- 14 -

#### INTRODUCTION

#### To the Holders of our Shares:

Amerant offers to purchase Shares having an aggregate purchase price of up to \$50,000,000, pursuant to tenders at a price specified by the tendering shareholders of not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share. Our Offer is being made upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Offer to Purchase and in the related Letter of Transmittal, which, as amended or supplemented from time to time, together constitute the Offer.

Only Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn will be eligible for purchase in the Offer. However, because of the proration, "odd lot" priority and conditional tender provisions described in this Offer to Purchase, it is possible that not all of the Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase price of greater than \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the purchase Price and not properly withdrawn. We will return any Shares that we do not purchase, including Shares tendered at prices greater than the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn and Shares not purchased because of proration or conditional tenders, promptly following the Expiration Date. *See Section 3.* 

The Offer is not conditioned on the receipt of financing or any minimum value of Shares being tendered. The Offer, however, is subject to other conditions. Our obligation to accept and pay for Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer is conditioned upon satisfaction or waiver of these conditions. *See Section* 7.

OUR BOARD OF DIRECTORS HAS AUTHORIZED US TO MAKE THE OFFER. HOWEVER, NONE OF THE COMPANY, THE MEMBERS OF OUR BOARD OF DIRECTORS, THE DEALER MANAGER, THE INFORMATION AGENT OR THE DEPOSITARY MAKES ANY RECOMMENDATION TO YOU AS TO WHETHER TO TENDER OR REFRAIN FROM TENDERING YOUR SHARES OR AS TO ANY PRICE AT WHICH YOU MIGHT TENDER SHARES. YOU MUST MAKE YOUR OWN DECISION AS TO WHETHER TO TENDER YOUR SHARES AND, IF SO, HOW MANY SHARES TO TENDER AND AT WHAT PRICE OR PRICES TO TENDER. PRIOR TO MAKING ANY DECISION WITH RESPECT TO THE OFFER, YOU SHOULD READ CAREFULLY THE INFORMATION IN THIS OFFER TO PURCHASE AND IN THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, INCLUDING THE PURPOSES AND EFFECTS OF THE OFFER. SEE SECTION 2. YOU SHOULD DISCUSS WHETHER TO TENDER YOUR SHARES WITH YOUR BROKER, IF ANY, OR OTHER FINANCIAL OR TAX ADVISOR.

Our directors, executive officers and affiliates are entitled to participate in the Offer on the same terms as other shareholders and may do so in their discretion, subject to the Company's internal compliance requirements.

In accordance with the rules of the SEC, in the event that Shares are validly tendered at or below the Purchase Price (and not validly withdrawn) having an aggregate purchase price of more than \$50,000,000, we may exercise our right to purchase up to an additional 2% of our outstanding Shares, without extending the Expiration Date. We also expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, to amend the Offer to purchase additional Shares, subject to applicable law. *See Sections 1 and 14.* 

If Shares representing an aggregate purchase price of more than \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law) are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, we will purchase Shares at the Purchase Price in the following order of priority:

First, we will purchase all odd lots of less than 100 Shares from shareholders who properly tender all of their Shares at or below the Purchase
Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (tenders of less than all of the Shares owned, beneficially or of
record, by any such Odd Lot Holder will not qualify for this preference) (the "Preferred Odd Lots");

- 15 -

- Second, after purchasing all the Preferred Odd Lots that were properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, we will purchase Shares from all other shareholders who properly tender Shares at or below the Purchase Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (except for shareholders who tendered Shares at or below the Purchase Price conditionally for which the condition was not satisfied), on a pro rata basis, with appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional Shares, until we have purchased Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law); and
- Third, only if necessary to permit us to purchase Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law), we will purchase Shares from shareholders who have properly tendered Shares at or below the Purchase Price conditionally (for which the condition was not initially satisfied) by random lot, to the extent feasible. To be eligible for purchase by random lot, shareholders whose Shares are conditionally tendered at or below the Purchase Price must have properly tendered all of their Shares at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn them before the Expiration Date.

Therefore, it is possible that we will not purchase all of the Shares that you tender.

The Purchase Price will be paid net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, for all Shares purchased. Tendering shareholders who hold Shares registered in their own name and who tender their Shares directly to the Depositary will not be obligated to pay brokerage commissions, solicitation fees or stock transfer taxes on the purchase of Shares by us in the Offer. Shareholders holding Shares in a brokerage account or otherwise through brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominees are recommended to consult their brokers or such other nominees to determine whether transaction costs may apply if shareholders tender Shares through such brokers or other nominees and not directly to the Depositary. *See Sections 3 and 13 regarding certain United States federal income tax consequences of the Offer.* 

Any tendering shareholder or other payee who fails to complete, sign and return to the Depositary the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") FornW-9 included with the Letter of Transmittal (or such other IRS form as may be applicable) may be subject to United States federal income tax backup withholding (at a rate of 24% of the gross proceeds), unless such holder establishes that such holder is within a class of persons that is exempt from backup withholding, such as corporations and Non-U.S. Holders (as defined in Section 13). In order for aNon-U.S. Holder (as defined in Section 13) to avoid backup withholding, the Non-U.S. Holder generally must submit a statement (generally, an applicable IRS FormW-8), signed under penalties of perjury and attesting to that holder's non-U.S. status, or other acceptable certification. Such statements can be obtained from the Depositary or from the IRS's website. *See Section 3. Also see Section 13 regarding United States federal income tax consequences of the Offer*.

We will pay all fees and expenses incurred in connection with the Offer by Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., the Dealer Manager for the Offer and the Information Agent for the Offer, and Computershare Trust Company, N.A., the Depositary for the Offer. See Section 15.

As of November 12, 2020, we had 13,286,137 issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$12.55, the maximum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 3,984,063 Shares, which would represent approximately 30% of our issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$9.65, the minimum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 5,181,347 Shares, which would represent approximately 39% of our issued and outstanding Shares.

If any of our shareholders who hold Shares in their own name as holders of record or who are "registered holders" as participants in DTC's system whose names appear on a security position listing tender their Shares in full and that tender is accepted in full, the number of our record holders would be reduced.

- 16 -

The Shares are listed on the Nasdaq and trade under the symbol "AMTBB". On November 19, 2020, the last full trading day before we commenced the Offer, the closing price of the Shares on the Nasdaq was \$11.90 per Share, which is above the \$9.65 per Share lower end of the price range for the Offer. You are recommended to obtain current market quotations for the Shares before deciding whether to tender your Shares and deciding what price or prices at which to tender. *See Section 8*.

This Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal contain important information that you should read carefully before you make any decision regarding the Offer.

#### THE OFFER

#### 1. Aggregate Purchase Price for Shares; Priority of Purchase; Proration.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, we will purchase Shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn (in accordance with Section 4) before the Expiration Date, having an aggregate purchase price of up to \$50,000,000, at a price per share not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest. If Shares with an aggregate value of less than \$50,000,000 are properly tendered and not properly withdrawn, we will buy all Shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn. No Shares tendered above the Purchase Price will be purchased pursuant to the Offer.

The term "**Expiration Date**" means 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020. We may, in our sole discretion, extend the period of time during which the Offer will remain open. In the event of an extension, the term "Expiration Date" will refer to the latest time and date at which the Offer, as extended by us, will expire. *See Section 14 for a description of our right to extend, delay, terminate or amend the Offer* During any such extension, all Shares previously tendered and not validly withdrawn will remain subject to the Offer and to the right of a tendering shareholder to withdraw any such shareholder's Shares.

If the Offer is over-subscribed as described below, Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn will be subject to proration, except for Preferred Odd Lots. Except as described herein, the withdrawal rights expire at the Expiration Date.

If we (i) increase the maximum aggregate purchase price of Shares that we may purchase in the Offer by the equivalent of more than 2% of our outstanding Shares, (ii) decrease the maximum aggregate purchase price of Shares that we may purchase in the Offer or (iii) change the range of purchase prices at which shareholders may tender their Shares, then the Offer must remain open for at least ten business days following the date that notice of the increase, decrease or change is first published, sent or given in the manner specified in Section 14.

Only Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn will be eligible for purchase in the Offer. However, because of the proration, "odd lot" priority, and conditional tender provisions described in this Offer to Purchase, it is possible that not all of the Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase price of greater than \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn. We will return any Shares that we do not purchase, including Shares tendered at prices greater than the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn and Shares not purchased because of proration or conditional tenders, promptly following the Expiration Date.

# THE OFFER IS NOT CONDITIONED ON THE RECEIPT OF FINANCING OR ANY MINIMUM VALUE OF SHARES BEING TENDERED. THE OFFER, HOWEVER, IS SUBJECT TO OTHER CONDITIONS. SEE SECTION 7.

*Priority of Purchases*. If more than an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 of Shares (or such greater amount as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law) are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, we will purchase Shares at the Purchase Price in the following order of priority:

- First, we will purchase all odd lots of less than 100 Shares from shareholders who properly tender all of their Shares at or below the Purchase
  Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (tenders of less than all of the Shares owned, beneficially or of
  record, by any such Odd Lot Holder will not qualify for this preference) (the "Preferred Odd Lots");
- Second, after purchasing all the Preferred Odd Lots that were properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, we will purchase Shares from all other shareholders who properly tender Shares at or below the Purchase Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (except for shareholders who tendered Shares at or below the Purchase Price conditionally for which the condition was not satisfied), on a pro rata basis, with appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional Shares, until we have purchased Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law); and

- 18 -

Third, only if necessary to permit us to purchase Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as we
may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law), we will purchase Shares from shareholders who have properly tendered Shares at or below
the Purchase Price conditionally (for which the condition was not initially satisfied) by random lot, to the extent feasible. To be eligible for
purchase by random lot, shareholders whose Shares are conditionally tendered at or below the Purchase Price must have properly tendered all
of their Shares at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn them before the Expiration Date.

Therefore, it is possible that we will not purchase all of the Shares that you tender. As we noted above, we may elect to purchase more than an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 of Shares in the Offer, subject to applicable law. If we do so, the preceding provisions will apply to the greater aggregate purchase price as we may elect.

*Odd Lots*. The term "odd lots" means all Shares tendered at or below the Purchase Price by any person (an "Odd Lot Holder") who owned beneficially or of record an aggregate of fewer than 100 Shares and so certifies in the appropriate place on the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. Odd lots will be accepted for payment before any proration of the purchase of other tendered Shares, provided that (a) this priority is not available to partial tenders or to beneficial or record holders of 100 or more Shares in the aggregate, even if these holders have separate accounts or certificates representing fewer than 100 Shares, and (b) to qualify for this priority, an Odd Lot Holder must tender all Shares owned by the Odd Lot Holder in accordance with the procedures described in Section 3. By tendering in the Offer, an Odd Lot Holder who holds Shares in its name and tenders its Shares directly to the Depositary would also avoid any applicable Odd Lot discounts in a sale of the holder's Shares. Any Odd Lot Holder wishing to tender all of its Shares pursuant to the Offer should complete the section titled "Odd Lots" in the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, in the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.

*Proration*. If proration of tendered Shares is required, we will determine the preliminary proration factor promptly following the Expiration Date. Subject to adjustment to avoid the purchase of fractional Shares and subject to the provisions governing conditional tenders described in Section 6, proration for each shareholder tendering Shares (excluding Odd Lot Holders who tender all of their Shares) will be based on the ratio of the number of Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn by the shareholder to the total number of Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn by the shareholder to the total number of Shares). Because of the difficulty in determining the number of Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn by all shareholders (excluding Odd Lot Holders who tender all of their Shares). Because of the difficulty in determining the number of Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, and because of the conditional tender procedure described in Section 6, we do not expect that we will be able to announce the final proration factor or commence payment for any Shares purchased pursuant to the Offer until approximately four business days after the Expiration Date, assuming that Shares are tendered by use of the procedures for guaranteed delivery. The preliminary results of any proration will be announced by press release promptly after the Expiration Date. Shareholders may obtain preliminary protation information from the Information Agent and also may be able to obtain the information from their brokers.

As described in Section 13, the number of Shares that we will purchase from a shareholder pursuant to the Offer may affect the United States federal income tax consequences to the shareholder of the purchase and, therefore, may be relevant to a shareholder's decision whether or not to tender Shares. The Letter of Transmittal affords each shareholder who tenders Shares registered in such shareholder's name directly to the Depositary the opportunity to designate the order of priority in which Shares tendered are to be purchased in the event of proration as well as the ability to condition such tender on a minimum number of Shares being purchased. *See Section 6.* 

This Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal will be mailed to record holders of the Shares and will be furnished to brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominee shareholders and similar persons whose names, or the names of whose nominees, appear on our shareholder list or, if applicable, who are listed as participants in a clearing agency's security position listing for subsequent transmittal to beneficial owners of Shares.

- 19 -

#### 2. Purpose of the Offer; Certain Effects of the Offer.

*Purpose of the Offer*. Amerant believes it is in the best interests of Amerant and its shareholders to deploy capital by repurchasing shares of its Class B common stock and that at this time the Offer described in this Offer to Purchase is a prudent and effective way to do so and to provide value and increased liquidity to our shareholders. In particular, Amerant believes the modified "Dutch auction" tender offer set forth in this Offer to Purchase is a mechanism that will provide shareholders with the opportunity to tender all or a portion of their Shares (subject to any proration and the other terms of this Offer to Purchase). Conversely, the Offer also affords shareholders the option not to participate and, if the Company completes the Offer, to increase their relative percentage interest in Amerant and its future results. Amerant considered the likely effect that repurchasing shares of our Class B common stock would have on our capital ratios, and we believe such capital ratios will continue to support organic growth and other strategic options, including acquisitions and additional share repurchases. In addition, Amerant believes the Offer provides shareholders with an opportunity to obtain liquidity with respect to all or a portion of their Shares (subject to any proration and the other share price and the usual transaction costs inherent in open market purchases and sales. *See Section 2*.

Amerant determined that a tender offer to repurchase the Shares as opposed to shares of Class A common stock would be more beneficial to Amerant and shareholders at this time due to the greater spread between the trading price of the Shares and the book value of all shares of common stock of Amerant that makes such repurchases more accretive, while furthering Amerant's long-term goal of moving towards a single class of common stock, as well as the relative ease of obtaining regulatory clearance for repurchases of the Shares that are considered by regulatory authorities to be non-voting shares.

The tender offer set forth in this Offer to Purchase will provide all shareholders with the opportunity to elect to tender all or a portion of their Shares and thereby receive a return of some or all of their investment if they so elect. The tender offer also affords shareholders the option not to participate and, if the Company completes the Offer, to increase their relative percentage ownership interest in the Company and its future results. Following consummation of the Offer, shareholders retaining an interest in the Shares may also face reduced trading liquidity.

In addition, we believe that the "modified Dutch auction" tender offer set forth in this Offer to Purchase represents an efficient mechanism to provide our shareholders with the opportunity to tender all or a portion of their Shares. In determining to proceed with a modified Dutch auction, we considered, among other things, recent trading prices and volumes for the Shares, various issuer tender offers conducted by other companies, liquidity opportunities available to our shareholders and our results of operations. The Offer provides shareholders with an opportunity to obtain liquidity with respect to all or a portion of their Shares without the potential disruption to the Share price that can result from open market sales.

The Offer also provides shareholders who are the registered owner of their shares with an efficient way to sell their Shares without incurring brokers' fees or commissions. Where Shares are tendered by the registered owner of those Shares directly to the Depositary, the sale of those Shares in the Offer will permit the tendering shareholder to avoid the usual transaction costs associated with open market transactions. Shareholders holding Shares in a brokerage account or otherwise through brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominees may be subject to transaction costs. Furthermore, Odd Lot Holders who hold Shares registered in their names and tender their Shares directly to the Depositary and whose Shares are purchased in the Offer will avoid not only the payment of brokerage commissions but also any applicable odd lot discounts that might be payable on sales of their Shares in transactions on the Nasdaq.

Potential Benefits of the Offer. We believe the Offer will provide benefits to us and our shareholders, including the following:

- we believe the Offer will provide our shareholders with an opportunity to obtain liquidity with respect to all or a portion of their Shares, without potential disruption to the Share price; and
- upon the completion of the Offer, non-tendering shareholders will realize a proportionate increase in their relative ownership interest in Amerant.

- 20 -

Potential Risks and Disadvantages of the Offer. The Offer also presents potential risks and disadvantages to us and our continuing shareholders, including the following:

- as a result of the Offer, our liquidity will be reduced by the cash paid out and our stockholders' equity will decrease;
- · purchases may occur at a premium to the current market price of the Shares; and
- the Offer will reduce our "public float" (the number of Shares owned by non-affiliate shareholders and available for trading in the securities markets). There can be no assurance that this reduction in our public float will not result in lower prices for our Class B common stock or reduced liquidity in the trading market for our Class B common stock following completion of the Offer.

OUR BOARD OF DIRECTORS HAS AUTHORIZED US TO MAKE THE OFFER. HOWEVER, NONE OF THE COMPANY, THE MEMBERS OF OUR BOARD OF DIRECTORS, THE DEALER MANAGER, THE INFORMATION AGENT OR THE DEPOSITARY MAKES ANY RECOMMENDATION TO YOU AS TO WHETHER TO TENDER OR REFRAIN FROM TENDERING YOUR SHARES OR AS TO ANY PRICE AT WHICH YOU MIGHT TENDER SHARES. YOU MUST MAKE YOUR OWN DECISION AS TO WHETHER TO TENDER YOUR SHARES AND, IF SO, HOW MANY SHARES TO TENDER AND AT WHAT PRICE OR PRICES TO TENDER. PRIOR TO MAKING ANY DECISION WITH RESPECT TO THE OFFER, YOU SHOULD READ CAREFULLY THE INFORMATION IN THIS OFFER TO PURCHASE AND IN THE RELATED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, INCLUDING THE PURPOSES AND EFFECTS OF THE OFFER. YOU SHOULD DISCUSS WHETHER TO TENDER YOUR SHARES WITH YOUR BROKER, IF ANY, OR OTHER FINANCIAL OR TAX ADVISOR.

As of November 12, 2020, we had 13,286,137 issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$12.55, the maximum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 3,984,063 Shares, which would represent approximately 30% of our issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$9.65, the minimum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 5,181,347 Shares, which would represent approximately 39% of our issued and outstanding Shares.

Shareholders who choose not to tender will own, and shareholders who retain an equity interest in the Company as a result of a partial or conditional tender of Shares or proration may own, a greater percentage ownership of our outstanding Shares following the consummation of the Offer. These shareholders will also bear the attendant risks and rewards associated with owning the equity securities of the Company, including risks resulting from our purchase of Shares.

In addition, following consummation of the Offer, shareholders retaining an equity interest in the Company may also face reduced trading liquidity. The trading prices of the Shares following completion of the Offer may be lower or higher than the Purchase Price. We can give no assurance as to the price at which a shareholder may be able to sell his or her Shares in the future.

The accounting for our purchase of Shares in the Offer will result in a reduction of our stockholders' equity in an amount equal to the aggregate purchase price of the Shares we purchase plus the costs paid directly related to the Offer and a corresponding reduction in cash and cash equivalents.

We will either cancel or hold as treasury stock Shares that we repurchase pursuant to the Offer. Shares that we acquire pursuant to the Offer and retire will become authorized and unissued Shares and will be available for us to issue without further shareholder action (except as required by applicable law) although we currently have no intention to issue additional shares of Class B common stock in the future.

- 21 -

Other Share Repurchases and Means of Returning Excess Capital to Shareholders Rule 13e-4 under the Exchange Act prohibits us and our affiliates from purchasing any Shares, or other securities convertible into or exercisable for Shares, other than pursuant to the Offer, until at least ten business days following the Expiration Date, except pursuant to certain limited exemptions provided in Rule 13e-4.

After completing the Offer, we may consider from time to time various means of returning additional excess capital to shareholders, including dividends and/or share repurchases, open market purchases, tender offers, privately negotiated transactions and/or accelerated share repurchases, after taking into account our results of operations, financial position and capital requirements, general business conditions, legal, tax and regulatory constraints or restrictions, any contractual restrictions and other factors we deem relevant. There can be no assurance that we will do so.

**Other Plans.** Except as otherwise disclosed or incorporated by reference in this Offer to Purchase, neither the Company nor any of its executive officers, directors or affiliates (including executive officers and directors of the Company's affiliates) has any proposals or negotiations underway that relate to or would result in:

- any extraordinary transaction, such as a merger, reorganization or liquidation, involving us or any of our subsidiaries;
- any purchase, sale or transfer of a material amount of our assets, including assets of our subsidiaries;
- any material change in our present dividend rate or policy, our capitalization or our indebtedness;
- any change in our present Board of Directors or executive officers, including, but not limited to, any plans or proposals to change the number or the term of directors or to fill any existing vacancies on the Board of Directors or to change any material term of the employment contract of any executive officer;
- any material change in our corporate structure or business;
- any class of our equity securities ceasing to be authorized to be listed on the Nasdaq;
- any class of our equity securities becoming eligible for termination of registration under Section 12(g) of the Exchange Act;
- the suspension of our obligation to file reports under Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act;
- the acquisition or disposition by any person of our securities, other than the grant of restricted stock and restricted stock units; or
- any changes in our Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation, as amended, Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended, or other governing instruments or other actions that could impede the acquisition of control of the Company.

While we have no definitive plans or proposals regarding any of the foregoing as of the date of this Offer to Purchase (except as in the documents incorporated by reference herein), our management continually assesses and reassesses possible acquisitions, divestitures, restructurings, and other extraordinary corporate transactions and possible changes to our capitalization and other matters. We reserve the right to change our plans and intentions at any time after the date of this Offer to Purchase, subject to our obligation to update this Offer to Purchase to reflect material changes in the information contained herein. Shareholders tendering Shares in the Offer may run the risk of foregoing the benefit of any appreciation in the market price of the Shares resulting from our deciding to undertake any such alternatives.

#### 3. Procedures for Tendering Shares.

Proper Tender of Shares. For Shares to be tendered properly pursuant to the Offer, either

- 22 -

(1) the certificates for such Shares (or confirmation of receipt of such Shares pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer set forth below), together with a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, including any required signature guarantees, and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, must be received before 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020 by the Depositary at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase; or

(2) the tendering shareholder must comply with the guaranteed delivery procedure set forth below.

Beneficial owners should be aware that their broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee may establish its own earlier deadline for participation in the Offer. Accordingly, beneficial owners wishing to participate in the Offer should contact their broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee as soon as possible in order to determine the times by which such owner must take action in order to participate in the Offer.

Our acceptance for payment of Shares properly tendered by you through one of the procedures described in this Section 3 will constitute a binding agreement between you and us on the terms, and subject to the conditions, of the Offer, which agreement will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

Shareholders may tender Shares subject to the condition that a specified minimum number of Shares (including all or none) be purchased. Any shareholder desiring to make such a conditional tender should so indicate in the box captioned "Conditional Tender" on the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, on the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. It is the tendering shareholder's responsibility to calculate and appropriately indicate the minimum number of Shares that must be purchased from the shareholder for the shareholder to qualify for sale or exchange (rather than distribution) treatment for United States federal income tax purposes. Moreover, because an applicable withholding agent may not know whether a particular shareholder qualifies for sale or exchange treatment, gross proceeds paid to a Non-U.S. Holder may be assumed for withholding tax purposes to be treated as a dividend. Shareholders should consult their investment and tax advisors with respect to the effect of proration of the Offer and the advisability of making a conditional tender. See Section 13.

Odd Lot Holders who tender all of their Shares must also complete the section captioned "Odd Lots" in the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, in the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, to qualify for the priority treatment available to Odd Lot Holders as set forth in Section 1.

In accordance with Instruction 5 of the Letter of Transmittal, shareholders desiring to tender Shares under the Offer must complete the section captioned "Price (in Dollars) Per Share at Which Shares Are Being Tendered" by either (1) checking the box in the section titled "Shares Tendered at Price Determined under the Offer" or (2) checking one of the boxes in the section titled "Shares Tendered at Price Determined by Shareholder," indicating the price at which Shares are being tendered.

Shareholders who elect to indicate a specific price should be aware that this election could mean that none of their Shares will be purchased if the indicated price is above the Purchase Price. Shareholders who desire to tender Shares at more than one price must complete a separate Letter of Transmittal for each price at which Shares are tendered, provided that the same Shares cannot be tendered (unless properly withdrawn previously) at more than one price. To tender Shares properly, one and only one box must be checked in the section captioned "Price (in Dollars) Per Share at Which Shares Are Being Tendered" in the Letter of Transmittal. If more than one box is checked or if no box is checked in such section, there is no valid tender of Shares.

If you wish to maximize the chance that your Shares will be purchased by us, you should check the box captioned "Shares Tendered at a Price Determined under the Offer" in the section of the Letter of Transmittal titled "Price (in Dollars) Per Share at Which Shares Are Being Tendered." If you agree to accept the Purchase Price determined in the Offer, your Shares will be deemed to be tendered at the minimum price of \$9.65 per Share. You should understand that this election may effectively lower the purchase price paid for all purchased Shares in the Offer and could result in your Shares being purchased at the minimum price of \$9.65 per Share. The lower end of the price range for the Offer is below the closing market price for the Shares on November 19, 2020, the last full trading day before we commenced the Offer, when the closing market price on the Nasdaq was \$11.90.

- 23 -

Signature Guarantees and Method of Delivery. No signature guarantee is required if:

(1) the Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder of the Shares (which term, for purposes of this Section 3, will include any participant in DTC whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of the Shares) tendered and the holder has not completed the sections captioned "Special Payment Instructions" and "Special Delivery Instructions" on the Letter of Transmittal; or

(2) the Shares are tendered for the account of a bank, broker, dealer, credit union, savings association or other entity which is a member in good standing of the Securities Transfer Agents Medallion Program or an "eligible guarantor institution," as the term is defined in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Exchange Act (each of the foregoing constituting an "Eligible Institution").

Except as described above, all signatures on any Letter of Transmittal for Shares tendered thereby must be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution. *See Instructions 1, 2 and 6 to the Letter of Transmittal.* If the certificates for Shares are registered in the name of a person other than the signer of the Letter of Transmittal, or if payment is to be made or certificates for Shares not tendered or not accepted for payment are to be returned to a person other than the registered holder of the certificates surrendered, then the tendered certificates must be endorsed or accompanied by appropriate stock powers, in either case signed exactly as the name or names of the registered holders or owners that appear on the certificates, with the signatures on the certificates or stock powers guaranteed by an Eligible Institution. *See Instructions 1, 2 and 6 to the Letter of Transmittal.* 

If a certificate for Shares in the name of a person other than the person executing a Letter of Transmittal, or if payment is to be made, or Shares not purchased or tendered are to be returned, to a person other than the registered holder, then the certificate must be endorsed or accompanied by an appropriate stock power, signed in either case exactly as the name of the registered holder that appears on the certificate, with the signature guaranteed by an Eligible Institution.

Payment for Shares tendered and accepted for payment pursuant to the Offer will be made only after timely receipt by the Depositary of:

- either of (i) certificates for the Shares, or (ii) a timely confirmation of the book-entry transfer of the Shares into the Depositary's account at the Book-Entry Transfer Facility as described below;
- either of (i) a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, including any required signature guarantees, or (ii) an Agent's Message (as defined below) in the case of a book-entry transfer; and
- any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal.

The Letter of Transmittal affords each shareholder who tenders Shares registered in such shareholder's name directly to the Depositary to specify the order in which we will purchase tendered Shares in the event that, as a result of the proration provisions or otherwise, we purchase some but not all of the tendered Shares pursuant to the Offer. In the event the shareholder does not designate the order and fewer than all Shares are purchased due to proration, the Depositary will select the order of Shares purchased.

The method of delivery of all documents, including the Letter of Transmittal and any other required documents, including through DTC, is at the sole election and risk of the tendering shareholder. Shares will be deemed delivered only when actually received by the Depositary (including, in the case of a book-entry transfer, by confirmation of book-entry transfer). If delivery is by mail, then registered mail with return receipt requested, properly insured, is recommended. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to ensure timely delivery.

All deliveries in connection with the Offer, including a Letter of Transmittal and certificates for Shares, must be made to the Depositary and not to us, the Dealer Manager, the Information Agent or DTC. ANY DOCUMENTS DELIVERED TO US, THE DEALER MANAGER, THE INFORMATION AGENT OR DTC WILL NOT BE FORWARDED TO THE DEPOSITARY AND WILL NOT CONSTITUTE PROPER DELIVERY TO THE DEPOSITARY.

- 24 -

**Book-Entry Delivery.** For purposes of the Offer, the Depositary will establish an account at DTC with respect to the Shares for purposes of the Offer within two business days after the date of this Offer to Purchase, and any financial institution that is a participant in DTC's system may make book-entry delivery of the Shares by causing DTC to transfer Shares into the Depositary's account in accordance with DTC's procedures for transfer. Although delivery of Shares may be effected through a book-entry transfer into the Depositary's account at DTC, in addition to such delivery, either (i) a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal with any required signature guarantees, or an Agent's Message (as defined below), and any other required documents must be transmitted to and received by the Depositary at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase before the Expiration Date, or (ii) the guaranteed delivery procedure described below must be followed. Delivery of the Letter of Transmittal and any other required documents to DTC does not constitute delivery to the Depositary.

The term "Agent's Message" means a message transmitted by DTC to, and received by, the Depositary and forming a part of a confirmation of book-entry transfer, which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgement from the DTC participant tendering Shares that such DTC participant has received and agrees to be bound by the terms of the Letter of Transmittal and that Amerant may enforce such agreement against such DTC participant.

*Guaranteed Delivery*. Shareholders desiring to tender their Shares pursuant to the Offer but whose certificates are not immediately available, or who are unable to complete the procedure for book-entry transfer or to make delivery of all required documents to the Depositary before the Expiration Date, may still tender their Shares, if all of the following conditions are satisfied:

- (1) the tender is made by or through an Eligible Institution;
- (2) a validly completed and duly executed Notice of Guaranteed Delivery in the form we have provided is received by the Depositary (and which must include a guarantee by an Eligible Institution) by overnight courier or email transmission at CANOTICEOFGUARANTEE@computershare.com (for Eligible Institutions only) on or before the Expiration Date; and
- (3) the Depositary receives, at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase and within the period of two trading days after the date of execution of a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, either: (i) the certificates representing the Shares being tendered, in the proper form for transfer, together with (a) a Letter of Transmittal relating thereto, which has been properly completed and duly executed and includes all signature guarantees required thereon, and (b) all other required documents; or (ii) confirmation of book-entry transfer of the Shares into the Depositary's account at the book-entry transfer facility, together with (a) a Letter of Transmittal relating thereto, which has been properly completed and duly executed and includes all signature guarantees required thereon, and (b) all other required documents.

Shareholders may contact the Dealer Manager and Information Agent, or their broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee through which it holds Shares for assistance. The contact information for the Dealer Manager and Information Agent is on the back cover page of this Offer to Purchase.

**Return of Unpurchased Shares.** If any tendered Shares are not purchased or are properly withdrawn before the Expiration Date, or if less than all Shares evidenced by a shareholder's certificates are tendered, certificates for unpurchased Shares will be returned promptly after the expiration or termination of the Offer or the proper withdrawal of the Shares, or, in the case of Shares tendered by book-entry transfer at DTC, the Shares will be credited to the appropriate account maintained by the tendering shareholder at DTC, in each case without expense to the shareholder.

- 25 -

United States Federal Backup Withholding. Under the United States federal income tax backup withholding rules, 24% of the gross proceeds payable to a tendering U.S. Holder (as defined in Section 13) or other U.S. payee pursuant to the Offer must be withheld and remitted to the United States Treasury, unless the U.S. Holder or other U.S. payee provides his or her correct taxpayer identification number (employer identification number or Social Security number) to the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent, certifies as to no loss of exemption from backup withholding and complies with applicable requirements of the backup withholding rules, or such U.S. Holder or other U.S. payee is otherwise exempt from backup withholding. Therefore, unless an exemption exists and is proven in a manner satisfactory to the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent, certain U.S. Holder should complete and sign the IRS Form W-9 included as part of the Letter of Transmittal so as to provide the information and certification necessary to avoid backup withholding. Certain U.S. Holders (including, among others, corporations) are not subject to these backup withholding requirements. See Section 13 for a discussion of certain United States federal income tax consequences to tendering U.S. Holders

In addition, in order for a Non-U.S. Holder (as defined in Section 13) to avoid backup withholding, the Non-U.S. Holder generally must submit an applicable IRS Form W-8, signed under penalties of perjury and attesting to such holder's non-U.S. status, or other acceptable certification. Non-U.S. Holders can obtain the applicable IRS Form W-8 from the Depositary or from the IRS's website.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax, and any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or a credit against a holder's U.S. federal income tax liability provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

#### ANY TENDERING SHAREHOLDER OR OTHER PAYEE WHO FAILS TO COMPLETE FULLY AND SIGN THE IRS FORM W-9 INCLUDED IN THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL (OR SUCH OTHER IRS FORM AS MAY BE APPLICABLE, INCLUDING A RELEVANT IRS FORM W-8) AND DOES NOT OTHERWISE ESTABLISH AN EXEMPTION MAY BE SUBJECT TO UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX BACKUP WITHHOLDING OF 24% OF THE GROSS PROCEEDS PAID TO SUCH SHAREHOLDER OR OTHER PAYEE PURSUANT TO THE OFFER.

United States Federal Income Tax Withholding on Non-U.S. Holders Even if a Non-U.S. Holder (as defined in Section 13) has provided the required certification to avoid backup withholding, because an applicable withholding agent may not know whether a particular shareholder qualifies for sale or exchange treatment, gross proceeds payable pursuant to the Offer to the Non-U.S. Holder or his or her agent may be subject to withholding of United States federal income tax at a rate of 30%, unless the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent determines that an exemption from, or a reduced rate of, withholding tax is available, a properly completed and executed applicable IRS Form W-8 (or other acceptable certification) is provided to the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent and other requirements are met. Such forms can be obtained from the Depositary or from the IRS's website. A Non-U.S. Holder may be eligible to obtain a refund of all or a portion of any tax withheld if such shareholder satisfies one of the "Section 13 or is otherwise able to establish that no withholding or a reduced amount of withholding is due. In addition, as described in Section 13 below, "FATCA" withholding may apply to amounts paid to a Non-U.S. Holder pursuant to the Offer unless specified requirements are met.

Non-U.S. Holders should review Section 13 and consult their own tax advisors regarding the application of United States federal income tax withholding, including eligibility for a withholding tax reduction or exemption and the refund procedure.

Determination of Validity; Rejection of Shares; Waiver of Defects; No Obligation to Give Notice of Defects. All questions as to the Purchase Price to be paid for Shares to be accepted and the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance for payment of any tender of Shares will be decided by us, in our reasonable discretion, and each such decision will be final and binding on all persons participating in the Offer, subject to such Offer participants disputing such determination in a court of competent jurisdiction. We reserve the absolute right prior to the Expiration Date to reject any or all tenders of any Shares that we determine are not in proper form or the acceptance for payment of rogyment for which may, in the opinion of our counsel, be unlawful. We also reserve the absolute right, subject to applicable law, to waive any of the conditions of the Offer prior to the Expiration Date with respect to all tendered Shares. We also reserve the absolute right to waive any defect or irregularity in any tender with

- 26 -

respect to any particular Shares or any particular shareholder without waiving any similar defect or irregularity with respect to other Shares or other shareholders. No tender of Shares will be deemed to have been properly made until all defects or irregularities have been cured by the tendering shareholder or waived by us. We will not be liable for failure to waive any condition of the Offer, or any defect or irregularity in any tender of Shares. None of the Company, the Dealer Manager, the Information Agent, the Depositary or any other person will be obligated to give notice of any defects or irregularities in tenders, nor will any such person incur any liability for failure to give any notice. Our interpretation of the terms of and conditions to the Offer, including the Letter of Transmittal and the instructions thereto, will be final and binding on all persons participating in the Offer, subject to such Offer participants disputing such determination in a court of competent jurisdiction. In the event that Shares are validly tendered at or below the Purchase Price (and not validly withdrawn) having an aggregate purchase price of more than \$50,000,000, we will determine, in our absolute discretion, whether to exercise our right to purchase up to an additional 2% of our outstanding Shares without extending the Expiration Date.

WE WILL DECIDE, IN OUR REASONABLE DISCRETION, ALL QUESTIONS AS TO THE PURCHASE PRICE TO BE PAID FOR SHARES TO BE ACCEPTED AND THE VALIDITY, FORM, ELIGIBILITY (INCLUDING TIME OF RECEIPT) AND ACCEPTANCE FOR PAYMENT OF ANY TENDER OF SHARES, AND EACH SUCH DECISION WILL BE FINAL AND BINDING ON ALL PERSONS PARTICIPATING IN THE OFFER, SUBJECT TO SUCH OFFER PARTICIPANTS DISPUTING SUCH DETERMINATION IN A COURT OF COMPETENT JURISDICTION.

CERTIFICATES FOR SHARES, TOGETHER WITH A PROPERLY COMPLETED AND DULY EXECUTED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, OR AN AGENT'S MESSAGE, AND ANY OTHER DOCUMENTS REQUIRED BY THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, MUST BE DELIVERED TO THE DEPOSITARY AND NOT TO US, THE DEALER MANAGER OR THE INFORMATION AGENT. ANY SUCH DOCUMENTS DELIVERED TO US, THE DEALER MANAGER OR THE INFORMATION AGENT WILL NOT BE FORWARDED TO THE DEPOSITARY AND THEREFORE WILL NOT BE DEEMED TO BE PROPERLY TENDERED.

*Tendering Shareholder's Representation and Warranty; Acceptance by Amerant Constitutes an Agreement.* A tender of Shares pursuant to any of the procedures described above will constitute the tendering shareholder's acceptance of the terms and conditions of the Offer, as well as the tendering shareholder's representation and warranty to us that (i) the shareholder has a "net long position," within the meaning of Rule 14e-4 promulgated by the SEC under the Exchange Act, in the Shares or equivalent securities at least equal to the Shares being tendered, and (ii) the tender of Shares complies with Rule 14e-4. It is a violation of Rule 14e-4 for a person, directly or indirectly, to tender Shares for that person's own account unless, at the time of tender and at the end of the proration period or period during which Shares are accepted by lot (including any extensions thereof), the person so tendering (i) has a net long position equal to or greater than the amount of (a) Shares tendered or (b) other securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for the Shares tendered and will acquire the Shares for tender by conversion, exchange or exercise and (ii) will deliver or cause to be delivered the Shares in accordance with the terms of the Offer. Rule 14e-4 provides a similar restriction applicable to the tender or guarantee of a tender on behalf of another person. Our acceptance for payment of Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer will constitute a binding agreement between the tendering shareholder and us on the terms, and subject to the conditions, of the Offer, which agreement will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

A tender of Shares made pursuant to any method of delivery set forth herein will also constitute a representation and warranty to us that the tendering shareholder has full power and authority to tender, sell, assign and transfer the Shares tendered, and that, when the same are accepted for payment by us, we will acquire good, marketable and unencumbered title thereto, free and clear of all security interests, liens, restrictions, claims, encumbrances, conditional sales agreements and other obligations relating to the sale or transfer of the Shares, and the same will not be subject to any adverse claim or right. Any such tendering shareholder will, on request by the Depositary or us, execute and deliver any additional documents deemed by the Depositary or us to be necessary or desirable to complete the sale, assignment and transfer of the Shares tendered, all in accordance with the terms of the Offer.

A properly completed Letter of Transmittal, and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, must be delivered to the Depositary and not to us, the Dealer Manager or the Information Agent. All authority conferred or agreed to be conferred by delivery of the Letter of Transmittal shall be binding on the successors, assigns, heirs, personal representatives, executors, administrators and other legal representatives of the tendering shareholder and shall not be affected by, and shall survive, the death or incapacity of such tendering shareholder.

- 27 -

Lost Certificates. If the share certificates that a registered holder wants to surrender have been lost, destroyed or stolen, the shareholder should follow the instructions set forth in the Letter of Transmittal. See Instruction 12 of the Letter of Transmittal.

### 4. Withdrawal Rights.

Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer may be withdrawn at any time before the Expiration Date. In addition, unless we have already accepted your tendered Shares for payment, you may withdraw your tendered Shares at any time after 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020. Except as otherwise provided in this Section 4, tenders of Shares pursuant to the Offer are irrevocable.

If we extend the period of time during which the Offer is open, are delayed in accepting for payment or paying for Shares or are unable to accept for payment or pay for Shares pursuant to the Offer for any reason, then, without prejudice to our rights under the Offer, the Depositary may, on our behalf, retain all Shares tendered, and such Shares may not be withdrawn except as otherwise provided in this Section 4, subject to Rule 13e-4(f)(5) under the Exchange Act, which provides that the issuer making the Offer shall either pay the consideration offered, or return the tendered securities, promptly after the termination or withdrawal of the Offer.

For a withdrawal to be effective, a notice of withdrawal must be in writing, must be received in a timely manner by the Depositary at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this Offer to Purchase and must specify the name of the person having tendered the Shares to be withdrawn, the number of Shares to be withdrawn and the name of the registered holder of the Shares to be withdrawn, if different from the name of the person who tendered the Shares.

A shareholder who has tendered Shares at more than one price must complete a separate notice of withdrawal for Shares tendered at each price. If the certificates for Shares to be withdrawn have been delivered or otherwise identified to the Depositary, then, before the release of such certificates, the tendering shareholder also must submit the serial numbers shown on those particular certificates for Shares to be withdrawn and, unless such shares have been tendered for the account of an Eligible Institution, the signatures(s) on the notice of withdrawal must be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution. If Shares have been tendered pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer described in Section 3, the notice of withdrawal also must specify the name and the number of the account at DTC to be credited with the withdrawn Shares and must otherwise comply with DTC's procedures.

All questions as to the form and validity, including the time of receipt, of any notice of withdrawal will be determined by us, in our reasonable discretion, which determination will be final and binding on all persons participating in the Offer, subject to such Offer participants disputing such determination in a court of competent jurisdiction. We also reserve the absolute right to waive any defect or irregularity in the withdrawal of any particular Shares by any particular shareholder without waiving any similar defect or irregularity with respect to other Shares or other shareholders. None of the Company, the Dealer Manager, the Information Agent, the Depositary or any other person will be obligated to give notice of any defects or irregularities in any notice of withdrawal, nor will any such person incur liability for failure to give any notice.

Withdrawals may not be rescinded, and any Shares properly withdrawn will be deemed not properly tendered for purposes of the Offer. However, withdrawn Shares may be re-tendered before the Expiration Date by again following one of the procedures described in Section 3.

### 5. Purchase of Shares and Payment of Purchase Price.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, we will purchase Shares that are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn (in accordance with Section 4) on or before the Expiration Date with an aggregate purchase price of up to \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law). For purposes of the Offer, we will be deemed to have accepted for payment (and therefore

- 28 -

purchased), subject to the "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions of the Offer, Shares that are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn only when, as and if we give oral or written notice to the Depositary of our acceptance of the Shares for payment in the Offer. No Shares tendered above the Purchase Price will be purchased pursuant to the Offer.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, we will accept for payment and pay the Purchase Price for all such Shares promptly after the Expiration Date. In all cases, payment for Shares tendered and accepted for payment in the Offer will be made promptly, subject to possible delay in the event of proration, but only after timely receipt by the Depositary of:

- certificates for Shares or confirmation of book-entry transfer of Shares into the Depositary's account at DTC;
- a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, or an Agent's Message, in the case of a book-entry transfer; and
- any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal.

We will pay for Shares purchased in the Offer by depositing the aggregate Purchase Price for the Shares with the Depositary, which will act as agent for tendering shareholders for the purpose of receiving payment from us and transmitting payment to the tendering shareholders.

In the event of proration, we will determine the preliminary proration factor promptly after the Expiration Date. However, we do not expect to be able to announce the final results of any proration and commence payment for Shares purchased until approximately four business days after the Expiration Date. Unless a shareholder specified otherwise in the Letter of Transmittal, certificates for all Shares tendered and not purchased, including Shares not purchased due to proration or conditional tender, will be returned or, in the case of Shares tendered by book-entry transfer, will be credited to the account maintained with DTC by the participant who delivered the Shares, to the tendering shareholder at our expense promptly after the Expiration Date or termination of the Offer without expense to the tendering shareholders.

### Under no circumstances will we pay interest on the Purchase Price for any reason, including but not limited to, by reason of any delay in making payment. In addition, if certain events occur, we may not be obligated to purchase Shares in the Offer. See Section 7.

We will pay all stock transfer taxes, if any, payable on the transfer to us of Shares purchased pursuant to the Offer. If, however, payment of the Purchase Price is to be made to, or (in the circumstances permitted by the Offer) unpurchased Shares are to be registered in the name of, any person other than the registered holder, or if tendered certificates are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing the Letter of Transmittal, the amount of all stock transfer taxes, if any (whether imposed on the registered holder or the other person), payable on account of the transfer will be the responsibility of the registered holder, satisfactory evidence of the payment of the stock transfer taxes, or exemption from payment of the stock transfer taxes, is submitted.

Any tendering shareholder or other payee who fails to complete fully, sign and return to the Depositary or applicable withholding agent the IRS Form W-9 included with the Letter of Transmittal (or an applicable IRS Form W-8, or other acceptable certification, if the tendering shareholder or other payee is a Non-U.S. Holder), will, unless an exemption applies, be subject to United States federal income tax backup withholding of 24% of the gross proceeds paid to the shareholder or other payee pursuant to the Offer. *See Section 3*. Non-U.S. Holders should review Section 13 and consult their tax advisors regarding the application of United States federal income tax withholding, including eligibility for a withholding tax reduction or exemption, and the refund procedure.

- 29 -

### 6. Conditional Tender of Shares.

Under certain circumstances described in Section 1, if the Offer is over-subscribed, Shares will be subject to proration (subject to the exception for Odd Lot Holders who tender all of their Shares). As discussed in Section 13, the number of Shares to be purchased from a particular shareholder may affect the tax treatment of the purchase to the shareholder and the shareholder's decision whether to tender. Accordingly, a shareholder may tender Shares subject to the condition that a specified minimum number of the shareholder's Shares tendered pursuant to a Letter of Transmittal or Notice of Guaranteed Delivery must be purchased if any of such shareholder's Shares tendered are purchased. Any shareholder desiring to make a conditional tender must so indicate in the box captioned "Conditional Tender" in the Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. Each shareholder is recommended to consult with his or her own financial or tax advisor with respect to the advisability of making a conditional offer.

Any tendering shareholder wishing to make a conditional tender must calculate and appropriately indicate the minimum number of Shares that must be purchased from that shareholder if any are to be purchased. After the Expiration Date, if Shares having an aggregate purchase price of more than \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law) are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, so that we must prorate our acceptance of and payment for tendered Shares, we will calculate a preliminary proration percentage based upon all Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price, conditionally or unconditionally, and not properly withdrawn (including Shares of Odd Lot Holders). If the effect of this preliminary proration would be to reduce the number of Shares to be purchased from any shareholder tendered pursuant to a Letter of Transmittal below the minimum number specified, the Shares conditionally tendered will automatically be regarded as withdrawn (except as provided in the next paragraph). All Shares tendered at or below the Purchase Price by a shareholder subject to a conditional tender and that are withdrawn as a result of proration will be returned at our expense to the tendering shareholder promptly after the Expiration Date.

After giving effect to these withdrawals, we will accept the remaining Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price, conditionally or unconditionally, and not properly withdrawn, on a pro rata basis, if necessary. If conditional tenders that would otherwise be regarded as withdrawn would cause the resulting aggregate purchase price of the Shares to be purchased to fall below \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as we may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law) then, to the extent feasible, we will select enough of the Shares conditionally tendered at or below the Purchase Price that would otherwise have been withdrawn to permit us to purchase such aggregate purchase price of Shares. In selecting among the conditional tenders, we will select by random lot, treating all tenders by a particular taxpayer as a single lot, and will limit our purchase in each case to the designated minimum number of Shares to be purchase Price, and so indicated by checking the appropriate box in the Letter of Transmittal.

### 7. Conditions of the Offer.

Notwithstanding any other provision of the Offer, we will not be required to accept for payment, purchase or pay for any Shares tendered, and may terminate or amend the Offer and/or may postpone the acceptance for payment of, or the purchase of and the payment for Shares tendered, subject to Rule 13e–4(f) under the Exchange Act, if at any time on or after the commencement of the Offer and before or on the Expiration Date any of the following events occur (or shall have been reasonably determined by us to have occurred):

any legal action, judgment, decree, injunction or order (preliminary, permanent or otherwise) shall have been instituted, threatened in
writing, pending or taken that challenges or affects the Offer or could reasonably be expected to materially and adversely affect our or our
subsidiaries' business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, stockholders' equity, condition (financial or otherwise), operations, results
of operations or prospects or otherwise materially impair the contemplated future conduct of our or our subsidiaries' business or our ability to
purchase some or all of the Shares in the Offer;

- 30 -

- any statute, rule or regulation shall have been adopted or promulgated (in preliminary or final form) or there is any official interpretation of any statute, rule or regulation that affects or could reasonably be expected to materially and adversely affect our or our subsidiaries' business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, stockholders' equity, condition (financial or otherwise), operations, results of operations or prospects or otherwise materially impair the contemplated future conduct of our or our subsidiaries' business or our ability to purchase some or all of the Shares in the Offer;
- any general suspension of trading in, or general limitation on prices for, securities on any national securities exchange or in the over-the-counter markets in the United States or the declaration of a banking moratorium or any suspension or limitation of payment in respect of banks in the United States shall have occurred;
- any changes in the general political, market, economic or financial conditions that could reasonably be expected to materially and adversely
  affect our or our subsidiaries' business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, stockholders' equity, condition (financial or otherwise),
  operations, results of operations or prospects, or otherwise materially impair the contemplated future conduct of our or our subsidiaries'
  business, shall have occurred;
- any commencement of a war, armed hostilities or other national or international calamity, including, but not limited to, an act of terrorism or any pandemic or outbreak of contagious disease, shall have occurred directly involving the United States on or after November 19, 2020, or any material escalation or worsening threat, on or after November 19, 2020, which had commenced prior to November 19, 2020, shall have occurred which in our reasonable judgment is or may be materially adverse to us or otherwise makes it inadvisable for us to proceed with the Offer (including with respect to the COVID-19 pandemic, to the extent that there is any material adverse development related thereto on or after November 19, 2020, such as any significant slowdown in economic growth, or any significant new precautionary or emergency measures, recommendations or orders taken or issued by any governmental authority or person in response to the COVID-19 pandemic);
- in the case of any of the matters described in the preceding three bullets existing at the time of the announcement of the Offer, as applicable, any material acceleration or worsening thereof;
- any decrease of more than 10% in the market price for the Shares on the Nasdaq or in the general level of market prices for equity securities in the Dow Jones Industrial Average, New York Stock Exchange Index, NASDAQ Composite Index or the Standard & Poor's 500 Composite Index measured from the close of trading on November 19, 2020 shall have occurred;
- any person shall have commenced, proposed, announced, made or have publicly disclosed a tender or exchange offer (other than the Offer), merger, acquisition, business combination or other similar transaction involving us or any of our subsidiaries or we shall have entered into a definitive agreement or an agreement in principle with any person with respect to a merger, acquisition, business combination or other similar transaction, other than in the ordinary course of business;
- any person (including a group (as such term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act)) shall have acquired or proposed to acquire beneficial ownership of more than 5% of our outstanding shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock (other than anyone who publicly disclosed such ownership in a filing with the SEC before November 19, 2020);

- 31 -

- any person or group (as such term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) that has made such a filing before November 19, 2020 shall have acquired or publicly announced its proposal to acquire additional Shares representing 2% or more of our Class A common stock or Class B common stock outstanding at the time of such acquisition or public announcement;
- any new group (as such term is used in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) shall have been formed, on or after November 19, 2020, that beneficially owns more than 5% of our outstanding shares of our Class A common stock or Class B common stock;
- any person, entity or group shall have filed an Interagency Notice of Change in Control with the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System pursuant to the Change in Bank Control Act, as amended, reflecting an intent to acquire us or any shares or Class A common stock, or made a public announcement reflecting an intent to take any such action;
- · Fitch shall have downgraded or withdrawn the rating accorded to the Company; and/or
- any material adverse change in our and our subsidiaries' business, properties, assets, liabilities, capitalization, stockholders' equity, condition (financial or otherwise), operations, results of operations or prospects, in our reasonable judgment, shall have occurred.

The foregoing addresses the only conditions under which we are not obligated to complete the Offer. The conditions referred to above are for our sole benefit and may be asserted by us regardless of the circumstances (other than any action or omission to act by us) giving rise to any condition, and may be waived by us, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time in our reasonable discretion on or prior to the Expiration Date. Our failure at any time to exercise any of the foregoing rights will not be deemed a waiver of any right. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that one or more of the events described above occurs, we will as promptly as practical notify shareholders of our determination as to whether to: (i) waive or modify the applicable condition(s) and continue the Offer; or (ii) terminate the Offer. In certain circumstances, if we waive or modify any of the conditions described above, we may be required to extend the Expiration Date. Any determination by us concerning the events described above will be final and binding on all persons participating in the Offer, subject to such Offer participants disputing such determination in a court of competent jurisdiction.

### 8. Price Range of Shares; Dividends.

Our Shares are listed on the Nasdaq under the symbol "AMTBB".

The following table sets forth the high and low prices of the Shares as reported by Nasdaq for the relevant periods.

	2020		2019		2018	
	High	Low	High	Low	High	Low
First quarter	\$16.54	\$8.01	\$14.00	\$10.00		
Second quarter	\$11.94	\$8.63	\$14.50	\$11.00		_
Third quarter	\$11.20	\$6.84	\$16.00	\$12.10	\$120.00(2)	\$3.00(2)
Fourth quarter	\$12.35(1)	\$7.44(1)	\$17.50	\$12.97	\$ 26.46(3)	\$8.91(3)

(1) Through November 19, 2020.

(3) On October 23, 2018, Amerant completed a 1-for-3 reverse stock split of the Company's issued and outstanding shares of its Class A common stock and Class B common stock.

On November 19, 2020, the last full trading day before we commenced the Offer, the closing price of the Shares on the Nasdaq was \$11.90 per Share, which is above the \$9.65 per Share lower end of the price range for the Offer. We recommend that shareholders obtain a current market quotation for the Shares before deciding whether and at what price or prices to tender their Shares.

- 32 -

<sup>(2)</sup> The shares of Class B common stock began trading on the Nasdaq on August 13, 2018.

We have not paid our shareholders any dividend since the spin-off from our former parent company. As a bank holding company, our ability to pay dividends is affected by the policies and enforcement powers of the Federal Reserve. In addition, because we are a bank holding company, we are dependent upon the payment of dividends by the Bank to us as our principal source of funds to pay dividends in the future, if any, and to make other payments. The Bank is also subject to various legal, regulatory and other restrictions on its ability to pay dividends and make other distributions and payments to us.

We do not anticipate paying any dividends to holders of our common stock in the foreseeable future because we expect to retain earnings to support our business plan. The declaration and payment of dividends, if any, however, will be subject to our Board of Directors' discretion and will depend, among other things, upon our results of operations, financial condition, liquidity, capital adequacy, cash requirements, prospects, regulatory capital and limitations, and other factors that our Board of Directors may deem relevant. The payment of cash dividends, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time at the sole discretion of our Board of Directors.

#### 9. Source and Amount of Funds

Assuming the Offer is fully subscribed, we expect the aggregate purchase price for the Shares acquired pursuant to the Offer, together with all related fees and expenses, to be approximately \$50.8 million. We expect to use cash and cash equivalents to fund the Share purchases in the Offer, and to pay related fees and expenses. The Offer is not subject to a financing contingency.

### 10. Certain Information Concerning the Company.

*General*. Amerant Bancorp Inc. is a bank holding company headquartered in Coral Gables, Florida, with \$8.0 billion in assets, \$5.8 billion in loans held for investment, net, \$5.9 billion in deposits, \$829.5 million of stockholders' equity, and \$1.76 billion in assets under management and custody as of September 30, 2020. We provide individuals and businesses a comprehensive array of deposit, credit, investment, wealth management, retail banking and fiduciary services. We serve customers in our United States markets and select international customers. These services are offered through Amerant Bank, N.A. (the "Bank"), which is also headquartered in Coral Gables, Florida, and its subsidiaries. The Company owns the Bank through our wholly-owned intermediate holding company, Amerant Florida Bancorp Inc. Fiduciary, investment and wealth management services are provided by the Bank's national trust company subsidiary, Amerant Trust, N.A., the Bank's securities broker-dealer subsidiary, Amerant Investments, Inc., and the Bank's Grand Cayman based trust company subsidiary, Elant Bank & Trust Ltd.

We serve our market areas from our headquarters in Coral Gables, Florida, and through a network of 18 banking locations in South Florida and seven banking locations in the greater Houston, Texas area. We also maintain a loan production office in New York, New York that focuses on originating commercial real estate loans, and a loan production office in Dallas, Texas that originates all types of commercial loans.

Selected Balance Sheet Data and Earnings Information. The following table sets forth our consolidated cash and capitalization, as of September 30, 2020, and on an as-adjusted basis to give effect, as of such date, to the purchase of 4,504,504 shares of our common stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 pursuant to the Offer (which assumes that the Offer is fully subscribed and that the purchase price per share is determined to be \$11.10 (the mid-point between the lowest and highest per-share purchase prices under the terms of the Offer)). The information presented in the table below, should be read in conjunction with the consolidated historical financial statements and notes thereto that are included in our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2020, which is incorporated by reference into this Offer to Purchase.

	As of Septem	nber 30, 2020
(Unaudited, dollars in thousands)	Actual	As adjusted
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 227,160	\$ 177,160
Liabilities		
Deposits	\$5,877,546	\$5,877,546
Advances from the Federal Home Loan Bank and other borrowings	1,050,000	1,050,000
Senior Notes	58,498	58,498
Junior subordinated debentures held by trust subsidiaries	64,178	64,178

<sup>- 33 -</sup>

	As of Septem	nber 30, 2020
(Unaudited, dollars in thousands)	Actual	As adjusted
Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other liabilities	\$ 97,292	\$ 97,292
Total liabilities	\$7,147,514	\$7,147,514
Stockholders' equity		
Class A common stock, \$0.10 par value, 400 million shares		
authorized, 28,860,423 shares issued and outstanding	\$ 2,886	\$ 2,886
Class B common stock, \$0.10 par value, 100 million shares		
authorized, 13,286,137 shares issued and outstanding	1,329	1,329
Treasury stock, at cost(1)	—	(50,000)
Additional paid-in capital	359,553	359,553
Retained earnings	433,929	433,929
Accumulated other comprehensive income	31,836	31,836
Total stockholders' equity	\$ 829,533	\$ 779,533
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$7,977,047	\$7,927,047

(1) Reflects repurchase of shares of Class B common stock for a total of \$50 million using the cost method, excluding any direct transaction costs.

*Where You Can Find More Information.* We are subject to the informational filing requirements of the Exchange Act, and, accordingly, are obligated to file reports, statements and other information with the SEC relating to our business, financial condition and other matters. We also have filed a Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO (the "Schedule TO") with the SEC that includes additional information relating to the Offer. You may access and read our SEC filings, including the complete Schedule TO, all of the exhibits to it, and the documents incorporated therein by reference through the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

*Incorporation by Reference.* The rules of the SEC allow us to "incorporate by reference" information into this document, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. We incorporate by reference into this Offer to Purchase the documents listed below and any future filings made by us with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, except for information "furnished" under Items 7.01 or 9.01 on Form 8-K or other information "furnished" to the SEC which is not deemed filed and not incorporated in this offer to purchase, until the termination of this Offer. Such future filings will automatically update and supersede the previously filed information. The following documents contain important information about us and we incorporate them by reference:

- the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2019, filed on March 16, 2020;
- the Company's Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarters ended March 31, 2020, June 30, 2020 and September 30, 2020 filed on May 8, 2020, August 7, 2020 and November 6, 2020, respectively;
- the Company's Current Reports on Form 8-K, filed on February 24, 2020, March 4, 2020, March 20, 2020 (Form8-K/A), May 18, 2020, June 5, 2020, June 22, 2020, June 23, 2020, July 16, 2020, and October 26, 2020;
- the information specifically incorporated by reference into the Company's Annual Report on Form10-K for the year ended December 31, 2019 from the Company's Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A for the Company's Annual Meeting of Shareholders held on June 3, 2020, filed on April 24, 2020, as amended and supplemented by the Definitive Additional Materials on Schedule 14A filed on May 11, 2020 and May 22, 2020; and
- the description of our common stock set forth in our Registration Statement on Form 10 filed on June 15, 2018, as amended on June 29, 2018, July 13, 2018 and August 2, 2018.

You can obtain any of the documents incorporated by reference in this document from the SEC's website at the address described above. You may also request a copy of these filings, at no cost, by writing or telephoning the Information Agent at its address and telephone numbers set forth below.

- 34 -

Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc. 787 Seventh Avenue, 4th Floor New York, NY 10019

Shareholders, Banks and Brokers may call: 877-821-5775 United States (toll free) 58 212-3353038 Venezuela

### 11. Interests of Directors, Executive Officers and Affiliates; Recent Securities Transactions; Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares.

As of November 12, 2020, we had 13,286,137 issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$12.55 the maximum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 3,984,063 Shares, which would represent approximately 30% of our issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$9.65, the minimum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 5,181,347 Shares, which would represent approximately 39% of our issued and outstanding Shares.

As of November 12, 2020, our directors and executive officers as a group beneficially owned an aggregate of approximately 2,266,394 Shares, representing approximately 17% of the total number of issued and outstanding Shares.

Our directors, executive officers and affiliates are entitled to participate in the Offer on the same terms as other shareholders and may do so in their discretion, subject to the Company's internal compliance requirements. The equity ownership of our directors, executive officers and affiliates who do not tender their Shares in the Offer will proportionately increase as a percentage of our issued and outstanding Shares following the consummation of the Offer.

The following table provides the beneficial ownership of our Shares by each of our executive officers, each of our directors and all current directors and executive officers as a group as of November 12, 2020. Except as otherwise set forth below, the address of each of the persons listed below is c/o Amerant Bancorp Inc., 220 Alhambra Circle, Coral Gables, Florida 33134.

	Shares of C Common Beneficially	Stock
Name of Beneficial Owner	Number	Percentage
Executive Officers and Directors		
Millar Wilson		
Carlos Iafigliola	—	
Alberto Capriles		
Alfonso Figueredo	1,032.00	*
Miguel Palacios	52.00	*
Jorge Trabanco	—	
Frederick C. Copeland, Jr.	—	
Miguel A. Capriles L. (1)	1,772,689.00	13.34%
Rosa M. Costantino	3,010.00	*
Pamella J. Dana, Ph.D.	—	
Gustavo Marturet M.	7,149.66	*
Gerald P. Plush	—	
John W. Quill	—	
Jose Antonio Villamil	—	
Guillermo Villar		
Gustavo J. Vollmer A. (2)	482,461.66	3.63%
Executive officers and directors as a group (16 persons):	2,266,394.32	17.06%

\* Represents less than 1% of the class.

- 35 -

- Mr. Capriles disclaims beneficial ownership over 1,299,921.38 shares of Class B Common Stock included in the table above and held by certain of his sisters of which he has no economic interest therein.
- (2) These shares include 217.00 shares of Class B Common Stock held by Mr. Vollmer's wife, as well as 68,812.66 shares of Class B Common Stock held by Mr. Vollmer's mother for herself and her grandchildren, as to which Mr. Vollmer has a power of attorney. Mr. Vollmer disclaims beneficial ownership of 423,609.00 shares of Class B Common Stock included in the table above as to which he has no economic interest therein.

**Recent Securities Transactions.** Based on the Company's records and information provided to the Company by its directors and executive officers and their associates and the Company's subsidiaries, no transactions with respect to Shares have been effected during the 60 days prior to the date hereof by the Company or, to the Company's knowledge after making reasonable inquiry, by any of its directors or executive officers or their affiliates or the Company's subsidiaries.

### Transactions and Arrangements Concerning the Shares.

Policy with respect to Speculative Transactions The Company's Insider Trading Policy prohibits officers, directors, employees and all other Covered Person (as that term is defined in the Insider Trading Policy) from engaging in transactions with securities issued by the Company or its subsidiaries, including Company Class A common stock and Class B Common Stock, or collectively referred to as Company Securities, of a speculative nature at any time. This prohibition includes short-selling Company Securities or engaging in transactions involving Company derivative securities (options, warrants, restricted stock units, stock appreciation rights or similar rights whose value is derived from the value of the Company's Securities). Officers, directors and employees are, however, not prohibited from receiving and exercising options, restricted stock units, stock appreciation rights or other Derivative Securities or stock and under the Company's equity incentive plans.

#### General

Except as described in, or incorporated by reference into, this Offer to Purchase or the Schedule TO, neither we nor, to the best of our knowledge, any of our affiliates, directors or executive officers, is a party to any agreement, arrangement, understanding or relationship, whether or not legally enforceable, with any other person, relating, directly or indirectly, to the Offer or with respect to any of our securities, including, but not limited to, any agreement, arrangement, understanding or relationship concerning the transfer or the voting of our securities, joint ventures, loan or option arrangements, puts or calls, guarantees of loans, guarantees against loss or the giving or withholding of proxies, consents or authorizations.

### 12. Certain Legal Matters; Regulatory Approvals.

Except as described in this Offer to Purchase, we are not aware of any license or regulatory permit that appears material to our business that might be materially and adversely affected by our acquisition of Shares as contemplated by our Offer or of any approval or other action by any government or governmental, administrative or regulatory authority or agency, domestic or foreign, that would be required for the acquisition or ownership of Shares by us as contemplated by our Offer. Should any approval or other action be required, we currently intend to seek that approval or other action. We cannot predict whether we will be required to delay the acceptance for payment of or payment for Shares tendered under our Offer until the outcome of that process, if necessary, is known. We cannot assure you that any approval or other action, if needed, could be obtained or would be obtained without substantial cost or conditions or that the failure to obtain the approval or other action might not result in adverse consequences to our business and financial condition.

- 37 -

### 13. Certain United States Federal Income Tax Consequences.

The following describes certain United States federal income tax consequences relevant to the Offer for U.S. Holders and Non-U.S. Holders (as defined below). This discussion is based upon the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), existing and proposed United States Treasury regulations, administrative pronouncements and judicial decisions, all as in effect on the date hereof and changes to any of which could materially affect the tax consequences described herein and could be made on a retroactive basis.

This discussion deals only with Shares held as capital assets and does not deal with all tax consequences that may be relevant to holders in light of their particular circumstances or to holders subject to special tax rules (including, without limitation, dealers in securities or commodities, traders in securities that elect to mark their holdings to market, financial institutions, regulated investment companies, real estate investment trusts, U.S. expatriates, U.S. Holders (as defined below) whose functional currency is not the United States dollar, U.S. Holders holding their Shares through non-U.S. brokers or other non-U.S. intermediaries, persons required to accelerate their reporting of income or gain because such income or gain is reported on an applicable financial statement, insurance companies, tax-exempt entities, partnerships or other pass through entities and investors therein or persons who hold Shares as part of a hedging, conversion or constructive sale transaction or as a position in a straddle). In particular, different rules may apply to Shares acquired as compensation (including Shares acquired upon the exercise of options or the vesting of RSUs or PSUs). This discussion does not address the consequences of the alternative minimum tax, Medicare contribution tax, or any state, local or foreign tax consequences of participating in the Offer, or any U.S. federal tax consequences other than income tax consequences. Holders of Shares should consult their tax advisors as to the particular consequences to them of participation in the Offer.

As used herein, a "**U.S. Holder**" means a beneficial owner of Shares that is for United States federal income tax purposes: (a) an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States, (b) a corporation (or any other entity treated as a corporation for United States federal income tax purposes) created or organized under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia, (c) an estate the income of which is subject to United States federal income taxation regardless of its source, or (d) a trust if it (x) is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and one or more United States persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (y) has a valid election in effect under applicable United States Treasury regulations to be treated as a United States person.

As used herein, a "**Non-U.S. Holder**" means a beneficial owner of Shares that is neither a U.S. Holder nor an entity treated as a partnership for United States federal income tax purposes.

If a partnership (or an entity that is treated as a partnership for United States federal tax purposes) holds Shares, the tax treatment of a partner will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Holders that are partners of a partnership holding Shares should consult their own tax advisors.

Non-Participation in the Offer. Shareholders who do not participate in the Offer will generally not incur any tax liability as a result of the consummation of the Offer.

*U.S. Holders.* An exchange of Shares for cash pursuant to the Offer will be a taxable transaction for United States federal income tax purposes. A U.S. Holder who participates in the Offer will be treated, depending on such U.S. Holder's particular circumstances, either as recognizing gain or loss from the disposition of the Shares or as receiving a distribution from us.

Section 302 Tests. Under Section 302 of the Code, a U.S. Holder that exchanges Shares for cash pursuant to the Offer will be treated as having sold the Shares for United States federal income tax purposes if the exchange (a) results in a "complete termination" of all of such U.S. Holder's equity interest in us, (b) results in a "substantially disproportionate" redemption with respect to such U.S. Holder, or (c) is "not essentially equivalent to a dividend" with respect to the U.S. Holder (together, as described below, the "Section 302 Tests"). In applying the Section 302 Tests, a U.S. Holder must take account of stock that such U.S. Holder constructively owns under attribution rules set forth in Section 318 of the Code, pursuant to which the U.S. Holder will be treated as owning Shares owned by certain family members (except that in the case of a "complete termination" a U.S. Holder may waive, under certain circumstances, attribution from family members) and related entities and Shares that the U.S. Holder has the right to

- 38 -

acquire by exercise of an option. An exchange of Shares for cash pursuant to the Offer will be a "complete termination" of a U.S. Holder's equity interest in us if the U.S. Holder owns none of our Shares either actually or constructively (taking into account any effective waivers of attribution from family members) immediately after the exchange. An exchange of Shares for cash pursuant to the Offer generally will be a substantially disproportionate redemption with respect to a U.S. Holder if the percentage of the then outstanding voting stock owned by such U.S. Holder in us immediately after the exchange is less than 80% of the percentage of the voting stock owned by such U.S. Holder in us immediately after the exchange of all common stock (voting or non-voting) in us also is reduced by this percentage. Since the Shares have voting rights only in extremely limited circumstances, the Shares would likely be considered to be non-voting shares for these purposes, and the "substantially disproportionate" test would not be able to be satisfied (since it depends on a reduction in voting stock). If an exchange of Shares for cash pursuant to the Offer fails to satisfy either the "complete termination" or "substantially disproportionate" test, the U.S. Holder nonetheless may satisfy the "not essentially equivalent to a dividend" test. An exchange of Shares for cash will satisfy the "not essentially equivalent to a dividend" test if it results in a "meaningful reduction" of the U.S. Holder's equity interest in us. An exchange of Shares for cash pursuant to the Offer that results in a reduction of the proportionate equity interest in us is minimal and who does not exercise any control over or participate in the management of our corporate affairs should be treated as "not essentially equivalent to a dividend." U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisors regarding the application of the rules of Section 302 in their particular circumstances.

Sale Treatment. If a U.S. Holder that exchanges Shares for cash pursuant to the Offer is treated under the Section 302 Tests as having sold the Shares for United States federal income tax purposes, such U.S. Holder will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount of cash received and such U.S. Holder's adjusted basis in the Shares exchanged therefor. Any such gain or loss will be capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the holding period of the Shares exceeds one year as of the date of the exchange. Long-term capital gain recognized by a non-corporate U.S. Holder generally will be subject to United States federal income tax at a reduced rate. The deductibility of capital loss is subject to limitations. A U.S. Holder must calculate gain or loss separately for each block of Shares (generally, Shares acquired at the same cost on the same date) that we purchase from the U.S. Holder pursuant to the Offer.

Distribution Treatment. If a U.S. Holder is not treated under the Section 302 Tests as having sold its Shares for United States federal income tax purposes, the entire amount of cash received by such U.S. Holder pursuant to the exchange will be treated as a dividend that is includible in ordinary income to the extent of the portion of our current and accumulated earnings and profits allocable to such Shares. Provided certain holding period requirements are satisfied, any distribution treated as a dividend will generally constitute "qualified dividend income" and, as a result, non-corporate U.S. Holders generally will be subject to United States federal income tax at a reduced rate on the gross amount treated as dividends. To the extent that cash received in exchange for Shares is treated as a dividend to a corporate U.S. Holder, (a) it will be eligible for a dividends-received deduction (subject to applicable limitations) and (b) it may be subject to the "extraordinary dividend" provisions of the Code. U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisors concerning the rules discussed in this paragraph in light of their particular circumstances.

To the extent that amounts received pursuant to the Offer exceed our current and accumulated earnings and profits, the distribution will first be treated as a non-taxable return of capital, causing a reduction in the adjusted basis of such U.S. Holder's Shares, and any amounts in excess of the U.S. Holder's adjusted basis (determined separately for each block of Shares) will constitute capital gain. Any adjusted basis in the Shares tendered will generally be transferred to any remaining Shares held by such U.S. Holder.

We cannot predict whether or the extent to which the Offer will be over-subscribed. If the Offer is over-subscribed, proration of tenders pursuant to the Offer, it is possible that a tendering U.S. Holder's percentage interest in us (including any interest attributable to Shares constructively owned by the U.S. Holder) could increase even though the total number of Shares held by such U.S. Holder decreases. Accordingly, a tendering U.S. Holder may choose to submit a conditional tender under the procedures described in Section 6, which allows the U.S. Holder to tender shares subject to the condition that a specified minimum number of the U.S. Holder's shares must be purchased by the Company if any such shares so tendered are to be purchased. Stockholders should consult their investment and tax advisors with respect to the effect of proration of the Offer and the advisability of making a conditional tender. In any event, a U.S. Holder can be given no assurance that a sufficient number of such U.S. Holder's Shares will be purchased pursuant to the Offer to ensure that such as a distribution, for United States federal income tax purposes pursuant to the rules discussed above.

- 38 -

Tax Reporting. It is possible that a U.S. Holder tendering Shares in this Offer in a manner that satisfies one of the Section 302 Tests may nevertheless receive an IRS Form 1099-DIV (which will also be filed with the IRS) that reports all of the cash that such U.S. Holder receives in the Offer as a dividend for United States federal income tax purposes. Such a U.S. Holder is not precluded, however, from taking the position that the amounts received pursuant to the Offer represent amounts received upon a sale or exchange of the Shares.

*Non-U.S. Holders*. Because, as described above, an applicable withholding agent may not know whether a particular stockholder qualifies for sale or exchange treatment, the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent may treat the cash received by a Non-U.S. Holder participating in the Offer as a dividend distribution from us. In such case, the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent may withhold United States federal income taxes equal to 30% of the gross payments payable to a Non-U.S. Holder or his or her agent unless the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent determines that an exemption from withholding or a reduced rate of withholding is available.

Generally, to establish an applicable exemption from, or reduced rate of, United States federal withholding tax, aNon-U.S. Holder must deliver to the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent either (i) IRS Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E, as applicable (or other acceptable evidence under Treasury regulations) on which the holder certifies that it is eligible for a lower tax treaty rate with respect to dividends on the Shares or (ii) an IRS Form W-8ECI in which the holder certifies that amounts it receives pursuant to the Offer are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States (and, if required by a tax treaty, are attributable to a permanent establishment that it maintains within the United States). The Depositary or other applicable withholding agent may generally determine a holder's status as a Non-U.S. Holder and eligibility for a reduced rate of, or exemption from, withholding by reference to any outstanding certificates or statements concerning eligibility for a reduced rate of, or exemption from, withholdin a portion of any tax withheld if such Non-U.S. Holder meets one of the Section 302 Tests described above or is otherwise able to establish that no tax or a reduced amount of tax is due. As discussed in Section 3, backup withholding generally will not apply to amounts paid to a Non-U.S. Holder that provides the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent with a completed and signed applicable IRS FormW-8 (or other acceptable certification).

Non-U.S. Holders are recommended to consult their tax advisors regarding the application of United States federal income tax withholding, including eligibility for a withholding tax reduction or exemption, and the refund procedure.

Gross proceeds paid to a Non-U.S. Holder that are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States (and, if required by a tax treaty, are attributable to a permanent establishment within the United States) will generally be subject to United States federal income tax in the same manner as if such Non-U.S. Holder were a U.S. Holder. A corporateNon-U.S. Holder may also, under certain circumstances, be subject to an additional "branch profits tax" on its effectively connected earnings and profits (subject to adjustments) at a 30% rate or at a lower rate if the Non-U.S. Holder is eligible for the benefits of a tax treaty that provides for a lower rate.

If an individual Non-U.S. Holder is treated as having sold the Shares, such individual Non-U.S. Holder may also be subject to United States federal income tax on any amount treated as gain from a sale of Shares if the individual Non-U.S. Holder is present in the United States for 183 or more days in the taxable year and certain other conditions exist.

Under Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, commonly referred to as "FATCA," and administrative guidance, a United States federal withholding tax of 30% generally will be imposed on dividends that are paid to "foreign financial institutions" and "non-financial foreign entities" (as specifically defined under these rules), whether such institutions or entities hold Shares as beneficial owners or as intermediaries, unless specified requirements are met. Because, as discussed above, the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent may treat amounts paid to Non-U.S. Holders in the Offer as dividends for United States federal income tax purposes, such amounts may also be subject to withholding under FATCA if such requirements are not met. In such case, any withholding under FATCA may be credited against, and therefore reduce, any 30% withholding tax on dividend distributions as discussed above. Non-U.S. Holders should consult with their tax advisors regarding the possible implications of these rules on their disposition of Shares pursuant to the Offer.

- 39 -

United States Federal Income Tax Backup Withholding. See Section 3 with respect to the application of United States federal income tax backup withholding to both U.S. and Non-U.S. Holders.

### 14. Extension of the Offer; Termination; Amendment.

We expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, at any time and from time to time in compliance with Rule 14e-1(d), and regardless of whether or not any of the events set forth in Section 7 shall have occurred or shall be deemed by us to have occurred, to extend the period of time during which the Offer is open and thereby delay acceptance for payment of, and payment for, any Shares by giving oral or written notice of such extension to the Depositary and making a public announcement of such extension no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the last previously scheduled or announced Expiration Date. During any such extension, all Shares previously tendered and not validly withdrawn will remain subject to the Offer and to the right of a tendering shareholder to withdraw such shareholder's Shares.

We also expressly reserve the right, in our sole discretion, to terminate the Offer and reject for payment and not pay for any Shares not theretofore accepted for payment or paid for, or, subject to applicable law, to postpone payment for Shares, upon the occurrence of an event that results in any of the conditions specified in Section 7 being triggered by giving oral or written notice of the termination or postponement to the Depositary and making a public announcement of the termination or postponement. Our reservation of the right to delay payment for Shares which we have accepted for payment is limited by Rule 13e-(f)(5) under the Exchange Act, which requires that we must pay the consideration offered or return the Shares tendered promptly after termination or withdrawal of an Offer. Subject to compliance with applicable law, we further reserve the right, in our sole discretion, and regardless of whether any of the events set forth in Section 7 have occurred or are deemed by us to have occurred, to amend the Offer in any respect (including, without limitation, by decreasing or increasing the per-Share consideration offered in the Offer to holders of Shares or by decreasing or increasing the aggregate purchase price of Shares of an extension, the notice of the amendment must be issued no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the last previously scheduled or announced Expiration Date. Any public announcement made pursuant to the Offer will be disseminated promptly to shareholders in a manner reasonably designed to inform shareholders of the change. In addition, we would file such press release as an exhibit to the Schedule TO.

If we materially change the terms of the Offer or the information concerning the Offer, or if we waive a material condition of the Offer, we will extend the Offer and disclose the changes promptly to shareholders to the extent required by Rules 13e-4(d)(2) and 13e-4(e)(3) promulgated under the Exchange Act. These rules provide that the minimum period during which an offer must remain open following material changes in the terms of the offer or information concerning the offer (other than a change in price or a change in percentage of securities sought) will depend on the facts and circumstances, including the relative materiality of the terms or information. If:

(1) we increase or decrease the range of prices offered to be paid for Shares, or increase or decrease the aggregate purchase price of Shares sought in the Offer and, in the event of an increase in the aggregate purchase price of Shares sought in the Offer, the increase exceeds the equivalent of 2% of the Shares outstanding; and

(2) the Offer is scheduled to expire at any time earlier than the expiration of a period ending on the tenth business day from, and including, the date that notice of an increase or decrease is first published, sent or given in the manner specified in this Section 14,

then in each case the Offer will be extended until the expiration of the period of at least 10 business days. For purposes of the Offer, a "business day" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or Federal holiday and consists of the time period from 12:01 a.m. through 12:00 midnight, New York City time.

- 40 -

### 15. Fees and Expenses; Dealer Manager; Information Agent; Depositary.

We have retained Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., to act as Dealer Manager, and it will receive, for these services, a reasonable and customary fee. We also have agreed to reimburse the Dealer Manager for certain reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in connection with the Offer, including fees and expenses of counsel, and to indemnify it against liabilities in connection with the Offer, including liabilities under the federal securities laws.

The Dealer Manager and its affiliates have provided, and may in the future provide, various commercial banking, investment banking and other services to us for which they have received, or we expect they will receive, customary compensation from us.

The Dealer Manager and its affiliates in the ordinary course of their respective businesses may purchase and/or sell our securities, including the Shares, for their respective own accounts and for the accounts of their respective customers. As a result, the Dealer Manager and its affiliates at any time may own certain of our securities, including the Shares. In addition, the Dealer Manager and its affiliates may tender Shares into the Offer for their own account.

We have retained Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc. to act as Information Agent in connection with the Offer. As Information Agent, Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc. may contact holders of Shares by mail, telephone, facsimile and personal interviews and may request brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominee stockholders to forward materials relating to the Offer to beneficial owners. Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., in its capacity as Information Agent, will receive reasonable and customary compensation for its services, will be reimbursed by us for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses and will be indemnified against certain liabilities in connection with the Offer, including liabilities under the federal securities laws.

We have retained Computershare Trust Company, N.A. to act as Depositary in connection with the Offer. Computershare Trust Company, N.A., in its capacity as Depositary, will receive reasonable and customary compensation for its services, will be reimbursed by us for reasonable expenses and will be indemnified against certain liabilities in connection with the Offer, including liabilities under the federal securities laws.

Certain officers and employees of the Company may render services in connection with the Offer but they will not receive any additional compensation for such services.

We will not pay any fees or commissions to brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominees (other than fees to the Dealer Manager and the Information Agent) for soliciting tenders of Shares pursuant to the Offer. Shareholders holding Shares through brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominee shareholders are recommended to consult the brokers, banks and other nominee shareholders to determine whether transaction costs may apply if shareholders tender Shares through the brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominee shareholders tender Shares through the brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominee shareholders and not directly to the Depositary. We will, however, upon request, reimburse brokers, dealers and commercial banks for customary mailing and handling expenses incurred by them in forwarding the Offer and related materials to the beneficial owners of Shares held by them as a nominee or in a fiduciary capacity. No broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee has been authorized to act as the agent of Amerant, the Information Agent, the Dealer Manager or the Depositary for purposes of the Offer. We will pay or cause to be paid all stock transfer taxes, if any, on the purchase of Shares in the Offer, except as otherwise described in Section 5.

#### 16. Miscellaneous.

We are not aware of any U.S. State where the making of the Offer is not in compliance with applicable law. If we become aware of any U.S. State in which the making of the Offer is not in compliance with the applicable laws of such State, we will make a good faith effort to comply with such applicable law. If, after such good faith effort, we cannot comply with the applicable law of such State or States, we will not make the Offer to (nor will we accept tenders of Shares from or on behalf of) the shareholders residing in such U.S. State. In any U.S. State where the applicable securities, "blue sky" or other laws require the Offer to be made by a licensed broker or dealer, the Offer will be deemed to be made on our behalf by the Dealer Manager or by one or more registered brokers or dealers licensed under the laws of that jurisdiction.

- 41 -

Pursuant to Rule 13e-4 promulgated under the Exchange Act, we have filed with the SEC a Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO, which contains additional information relating to the Offer. The Schedule TO, including the exhibits and any amendments thereto, may be examined, and copies may be obtained, at the same places and in the same manner set forth in Section 10 with respect to information concerning Amerant.

We have not authorized any person to make any recommendation on our behalf as to whether you should tender or refrain from tendering your Shares. We are providing you only with information contained in this Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal. We have not authorized anyone to make any recommendation or representation or give any other information to you. You must not rely upon such recommendation, information or representation as having been authorized by us, the Dealer Manager, the Information Agent or the Depositary.

Amerant Bancorp Inc.

November 20, 2020

The Letter of Transmittal and any other required documents should be sent or delivered by each stockholder of Amerant Bancorp Inc. or his/her broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee to the Depositary as follows:

The Depositary for the Offer is:

# **Computershare Trust Company, N.A.**

By First-Class Mail: Computershare Trust Company, N.A. c/o Voluntary Corporate Actions P.O. Box 43011 Providence, RI 02940-3011 By Registered, Certified, Express Mail or Overnight Courier: Computershare Trust Company, N.A. c/o Voluntary Corporate Actions 150 Royall Street, Suite V Canton, MA 02021

## DELIVERY OF THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL TO AN ADDRESS OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID DELIVERY TO THE DEPOSITARY.

Questions or requests for assistance may be directed to the Dealer Manager and Information Agent at the telephone numbers and address set forth below. Questions or requests for assistance or additional copies of the Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal or the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery may be directed to the Information Agent at its address and telephone numbers set forth below. Stockholders may also contact their broker, dealer, commercial bank or trust company for assistance concerning the Offer.

The Dealer Manager and the Information Agent for the Offer is:

Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc. 787 Seventh Avenue, 4th Floor New York, NY 10019 Call: 877-821-5775 United States (toll free) 58 212-3353038 Venezuela 10:00 a.m.-4:00 p.m. EST, Monday through Friday

### LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL

### To Tender Shares of Common Stock of

Amerant Bancorp Inc.

### Pursuant to its Offer to Purchase Dated November 20, 2020

### For Cash up to \$50,000,000 of Shares of its Class B Common Stock

At a Purchase Price Not Greater Than \$12.55 Per Share and Not Less Than \$9.65 Per Share

## THE OFFER AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 11:59 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON DECEMBER 18, 2020, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS THEY MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

The Depositary for the Offer is:

Computershare Trust Company, N.A.

By First-Class Mail:

Computershare Trust Company, N.A. c/o Voluntary Corporate Actions P.O. Box 43011 Providence, RI 02940-3011 By Registered, Certified, Express Mail or Overnight Courier:

Computershare Trust Company, N.A. c/o Voluntary Corporate Actions 150 Royall Street, Suite V Canton, MA 02021

Delivery of this Letter of Transmittal to an address other than as set forth above will not constitute a valid delivery to the Depositary. You must sign this Letter of Transmittal in the appropriate space provided therefor below, with signature guaranteed, if required, and complete the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") Form W-9 included in this Letter of Transmittal, if required, or an applicable IRS Form W-8. The instructions set forth in this Letter of Transmittal should be read carefully before you tender any of your Shares (as defined below) into the Offer (as defined below). Deliveries to Amerant Bancorp Inc. ("Amerant," the "Company," "we" or "us"), Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., the dealer manager (the "Dealer Manager") and the information agent for the Offer (the "Information Agent") or to The Depository Trust Company ("DTC") will not be forwarded to the Depositary and therefore will not constitute valid delivery to the Depositary. All of the instructions set forth in this Letter of Transmittal should be read carefully before this Letter of Transmited.

This Letter of Transmittal is to be used by shareholders of Amerant (i) if certificates for Shares ('Share Certificates') are to be forwarded herewith or (ii) if delivery of Shares is to be made by book-entry transfer to an account maintained by the Depositary at DTC, unless an Agent's Message (as defined in Instruction 2) is utilized in lieu of this Letter of Transmittal, and in any case in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase.

Capitalized terms used herein without definition have the meanings set forth in the Offer to Purchase.

Name(s) and Address(es) of Registered Holder(s) (Please fill n, if blank, exactly as name(s) appear(s) on share certificate(s))	Shares Tendered* (Attach additional signed list, if necessary)					
	Certificate Number(s)**	Number of Shares Represented by <u>Certificate(s)**</u>	Number of Shares Represented by Book Entry (electronic form)	Total Number of Shares Tenderes		

\* Unless otherwise indicated, it will be assumed that all Shares described above are being tendered. See Instruction 4.

\*\* Need not be completed if Shares are delivered by book-entry transfer.

Indicate below the order (by certificate number) in which Shares are to be purchased in the event of proration (attach additional signed list if necessary). If you do not designate an order, if less than all Shares tendered are purchased due to proration, Shares will be selected for purchase by the Depositary. See Instruction 15.

1st: 2nd: 3rd: 4th: 5th:

The Offer is not being made in any jurisdiction in which the making of the Offer would not be in compliance with the securities, "blue sky" or other laws of such jurisdiction. Validly tendered Shares will be accepted from all holders, wherever located.

Shareholders whose Share Certificates are not immediately available, or who cannot complete the procedure for book-entry transfer on a timely basis, or who cannot deliver all other required documents to the Depositary prior to the Expiration Date, must tender their Shares according to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase in order to participate in the Offer. See Instruction 2. **Delivery of documents to DTC does not constitute delivery to the Depositary.** 

# IF ANY OF THE SHARE CERTIFICATES THAT YOU OWN HAVE BEEN LOST OR DESTROYED, SEE INSTRUCTION 12 OF THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.

□ CHECK HERE IF YOU HAVE LOST YOUR SHARE CERTIFICATE(S) AND REQUIRE ASSISTANCE IN OBTAINING REPLACEMENT CERTIFICATE(S). BY CHECKING THIS BOX, YOU UNDERSTAND THAT YOU MUST CONTACT COMPUTERSHARE TO OBTAIN INSTRUCTIONS FOR REPLACING LOST CERTIFICATES. SEE INSTRUCTION 12.

- 2 -

### **ODD LOTS** (See Instruction 14)

As described in Section 1 of the Offer to Purchase, under certain conditions shareholders holding a total of fewer than 100 Shares may have their Shares accepted for payment before any proration of other tendered Shares. This preference is not available to partial tenders or to beneficial or record holders of an aggregate of 100 or more Shares, even if such holders have separate accounts or Share Certificates representing fewer than 100 Shares. Accordingly, this section is to be completed ONLY if Shares are being tendered by or on behalf of a person owning, beneficially or of record, an aggregate of fewer than 100 Shares. The undersigned either (check one box):

□ is the beneficial or record owner of an aggregate of fewer than 100 Shares, all of which are being tendered; or

□ is a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee that (a) is tendering for the beneficial owner(s) Shares with respect to which it is the record holder, and (b) believes, based upon representations made to it by the beneficial owner(s), that each such person is the beneficial owner of an aggregate of fewer than 100 Shares and is tendering all such Shares.

### CONDITIONAL TENDER

(See Instruction 13)

A shareholder may condition his or her tender of Shares upon Amerant purchasing a specified minimum number of the shareholder's Shares tendered, as described in Section 6 of the Offer to Purchase. Unless at least the minimum number of Shares you indicate below is purchased by Amerant pursuant to the terms of the Offer, none of the Shares tendered by you will be purchased. It is the tendering shareholder's responsibility to calculate and appropriately indicate the minimum number of Shares that must be purchased from the shareholder for the shareholder to qualify for sale or exchange (rather than distribution) treatment for United States federal income tax purposes. Each shareholder is urged to consult with his or her own financial or tax advisor with respect to the advisability of making a conditional offer before completing this section. No assurances can be provided that a conditional tender will achieve the intended United States federal income tax result for any shareholder tendering Shares. Unless this box has been checked and a minimum specified, your tender will be deemed unconditional.

□ The minimum number of Shares that must be purchased from me, if any are purchased from me, is: \_\_\_\_\_\_ Shares.

If, because of proration, the minimum number of Shares designated will not be purchased, Amerant may accept conditional tenders by random lot, if necessary. However, to be eligible for purchase by random lot, the tendering shareholder must have tendered all of his or her Shares and checked this box:

□ The tendered Shares represent all Shares held by the undersigned.

### **GUARANTEED DELIVERIES**

(See Instruction 2)

Check here if tendered Shares are being delivered pursuant to a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery previously sent to the Depositary and complete the following:

Name(s) of Tendering Shareholder(s):

Date of Execution of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery:

- 3 -

Name of Institution that Guaranteed Delivery:

### BOOK ENTRY TRANSFER DELIVERIES (See Instruction 2)

Check here if tendered Shares are being delivered by book-entry transfer made to an account maintained by the Depositary with DTC and complete the following (only financial institutions that are participants in DTC may deliver Shares by book-entry transfer):

Name(s) of Tendering
Institution(s):

Account No.: \_\_\_\_\_

Transaction Code No.:

NOTE: SIGNATURES MUST BE PROVIDED BELOW. PLEASE READ ACCOMPANYING INSTRUCTIONS CAREFULLY.

- 4 -

#### Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned hereby tenders to Amerant Bancorp Inc., a Florida corporation ("Amerant" or the "Company"), the above-described shares of Class B common stock, par value \$0.10 per share (the "Shares"), of the Company, pursuant to Amerant's offer to purchase for cash at the price per Share indicated in this Letter of Transmittal, net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase, dated November 20, 2020 (as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, the "Offer to Purchase"), receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, and in this Letter of Transmittal (as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, this "Letter of Transmittal" and, together with the Offer to Purchase, the "Offer").

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer (and if the Offer is extended or amended, the terms and conditions of the Offer as so extended or amended) and subject to, and effective upon, acceptance for payment of Shares properly tendered herewith and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date in accordance with the terms of the Offer, the undersigned hereby sells, assigns and transfers to or upon the order of Amerant all right, title and interest in and to all Shares that are being tendered hereby and irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Company the true and lawful agent of the undersigned with respect to such Shares, with full power of substitution (such power of attorney being deemed to be an irrevocable power coupled with an interest in the Shares tendered by this Letter of Transmittal), to: (i) deliver any Share Certificates representing such Shares or transfer ownership of such Shares on the account books maintained by Computershare Trust Company, N.A. (the "**Depositary**"), together, in any such case, with all accompanying evidences of transfer and authenticity, to or upon the order of Amerant upon receipt by the Depositary, of the aggregate purchase price with respect to such tendered Shares purchased, (ii) present such Shares for transfer on the books of Amerant and Computershare, as transfer agent, and (iii) receive all benefits and otherwise exercise all rights of beneficial ownership of such Shares, all in accordance with the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer.

The undersigned hereby represents and warrants that the undersigned has full power and authority to tender, sell, assign and transfer any and all Shares tendered hereby and that, when the same are accepted for payment by Amerant, Amerant will acquire good, marketable and unencumbered title to such Shares, free and clear of all liens, restrictions, charges and encumbrances, and the same will not be subject to any adverse claims. The undersigned hereby represents and warrants that the undersigned is the registered owner of the Shares, or the Share Certificate(s) have been endorsed to the undersigned in blank, or the undersigned is a participant in DTC whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of the Shares. The undersigned will, upon request, execute and deliver any additional documents deemed by the Depositary or Amerant to be necessary or desirable to complete the sale, assignment and transfer of any and all Shares tendered hereby.

All authority herein conferred or agreed to be conferred shall not be affected by, and shall survive, the death or incapacity of the undersigned, and any obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the heirs, executors, administrators, personal representatives, trustees in bankruptcy, successors and assigns of the undersigned. Except as stated in the Offer to Purchase, this tender is irrevocable.

The undersigned hereby acknowledges that delivery of any Share Certificate shall be effected, and risk of loss and title to such Share Certificate shall pass, only upon the proper delivery of such Share Certificate to the Depositary.

### The undersigned agrees that:

1. The valid tender of Shares pursuant to any of the procedures described in the Offer to Purchase and in the Instructions hereto will constitute the undersigned's acceptance of the terms and conditions of the Offer. Amerant's acceptance of such Shares for payment will constitute a binding agreement between the undersigned and Amerant upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer (and if the Offer is extended or amended, the terms of or the conditions of any such extension or amendment), which agreement will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York;

- 5 -

2. It is a violation of Rule 14e–4 promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the 'Exchange Act'), for a person acting alone or in concert with others, directly or indirectly, to tender Shares for such person's own account unless at the time of tender and at the Expiration Date such person has a "net long position" in (a) the Shares that is equal to or greater than the amount tendered and will deliver or cause to be delivered such Shares for the purpose of tender to Amerant within the period specified in the Offer, or (b) other securities immediately convertible into, exercisable for or exchangeable into Shares ("Equivalent Securities") that is equal to or greater than the amount tendered and, upon the acceptance of such tender, will acquire such Shares by conversion, exchange or exercise of such Equivalent Securities to the extent required by the terms of the Offer and will deliver or cause to be delivered such Shares so acquired for the purpose of tender on behalf of another person. A tender of Shares made pursuant to any method of delivery set forth in this Letter of Transmittal will constitute the tendering shareholder's representation and warranty to Amerant that (y) such shareholder has a "net long position" in Shares or Equivalent Securities being tendered within the meaning of Rule 14e–4, and (z) such tender of Shares complies with Rule 14e–4. Amerant's acceptance for payment of Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer;

3. Amerant will, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, determine a singleper-Share Purchase Price (the "**Purchase Price**"), not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, that it will pay for Shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn from the Offer, taking into account the number of Shares tendered and the prices specified by tendering shareholders;

4. The Purchase Price will be the lowest purchase price, not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, that will allow Amerant to purchase the maximum number of Shares having an aggregate purchase price of up to \$50,000,000, or such lower amount equal to the value of the Shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn;

5. Amerant reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to increase or decrease theper-Share purchase price and to increase or decrease the aggregate purchase price of Shares sought in the Offer, in each case subject to applicable law;

6. All Shares properly tendered prior to the Expiration Date at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn will be purchased in the Offer at the Purchase Price, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer to Purchase, including the "odd lot" priority, proration (if more than the number of Shares sought are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price) and conditional tender provisions described in the Offer to Purchase;

7. Amerant will return any Shares that it does not purchase, including Shares tendered at prices greater than the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn and Shares not purchased because of proration or conditional tenders, promptly following the Expiration Date;

8. Under the circumstances set forth in the Offer to Purchase and subject to applicable law, Amerant expressly reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to terminate the Offer at any time and from time to time, upon the occurrence of any of the events set forth in Section 7 of the Offer to Purchase, and to extend the period of time during which the Offer is open and thereby delay acceptance for payment of, and payment for, any Shares by giving oral or written notice of such extension to the Depositary and making a public announcement thereof. During any such extension, all Shares previously tendered and not properly withdrawn will remain subject to the Offer and to the rights of a tendering shareholder to withdraw such shareholder's Shares;

9. Shareholders who cannot deliver their certificates and all other required documents to the Depositary or complete the procedures for book-entry transfer prior to the Expiration Date may tender their Shares by properly completing and duly executing the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase;

10. Amerant has advised the undersigned to consult with the undersigned's own tax advisor, broker and/or financial advisors as to the consequences of tendering Shares pursuant to the Offer;

- 6 -

# 11. THE OFFER IS NOT BEING MADE IN ANY JURISDICTION IN WHICH THE MAKING OF THE OFFER WOULD NOT BE IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE LAWS OF SUCH JURISDICTION. VALIDLY TENDERED SHARES WILL BE ACCEPTED FROM ALL HOLDERS, WHEREVER LOCATED; and

12. The undersigned recognizes that under certain circumstances set forth in the Offer, Amerant may not be required to accept for payment, purchase or pay for any Shares tendered hereby.

Unless otherwise indicated under "Special Payment Instructions," please issue the check for the purchase price of all Shares purchased and, if appropriate, return any Share Certificates not tendered or accepted for payment in the name(s) of the registered holder(s) appearing above under "Description of Shares Tendered." Similarly, unless otherwise indicated under "Special Delivery Instructions," please mail the check for the purchase price of all Shares purchased and, if appropriate, return any Share Certificates not tendered or not accepted for payment (and any accompanying documents, as appropriate) to the address(es) of the registered holder(s) appearing above under "Description of Shares Tendered." In the event that the boxes entitled "Special Payment Instructions" and "Special Delivery Instructions" are both completed, please issue the check for the purchase price of all Shares purchased and, if appropriate, return any Share Certificates not tendered or not accepted for payment (and any accompanying documents, as appropriate) in the name(s) of, and deliver such check and, if appropriate, return any such Share Certificates (and any accompanying documents, as appropriate) to, the person(s) so indicated. Unless otherwise indicated herein in the box entitled "Special Payment Instructions," please credit any Shares tendered herewith by book-entry transfer that are not accepted for payment by crediting the account at DTC. The undersigned recognizes that Amerant has no obligation, pursuant to the "Special Payment Instructions," to transfer any Shares from the name of the registered holder thereof if Amerant does not accept for payment any of such Shares so tendered. If payment of the Purchase Price is to be made to, or (in the circumstances permitted by the Offer) unpurchased Shares are to be registered in the name of, any person other than the registered holder, or if tendered Share Certificates or book-entry accounts are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing this Letter of Transmittal, the amount of all stock transfer taxes, if any (whether imposed on the registered holder or the other person), payable on account of the transfer to the person will be the responsibilities of the registered holder and satisfactory evidence of the payment of the stock transfer taxes, or exemption from payment of the stock transfer taxes, will need to be submitted.

LOST SHARE CERTIFICATES: PLEASE CALL COMPUTERSHARE AT (800)546-5141 (U.S. & CANADA) OR (781)575-2765 (OTHER COUNTRIES) TO OBTAIN NECESSARY DOCUMENTS TO REPLACE YOUR LOST SHARE CERTIFICATES.

- 7 -

### PRICE (IN DOLLARS) PER SHARE AT WHICH SHARES ARE BEING TENDERED (See Instruction 5)

### THE UNDERSIGNED IS TENDERING SHARES AS FOLLOWS (CHECK ONLY ONE BOX UNDER (1) OR (2) BELOW):

### 1. SHARES TENDERED AT PRICE DETERMINED UNDER THE OFFER

By checking the box below INSTEAD OF ONE OF THE BOXES UNDER "Shares Tendered at Price Determined by Shareholder," the undersigned hereby tenders Shares at the purchase price as it shall be determined by Amerant in accordance with the terms of the Offer.

□ The undersigned wants to maximize the chance that Amerant will accept for payment all of the Shares the undersigned is tendering (subject to the possibility of proration). Accordingly, by checking this box instead of one of the price boxes below, the undersigned hereby tenders Shares at, and is willing to accept, the Purchase Price determined by Amerant in accordance with the terms of the Offer. The undersigned understands that this action will result in the undersigned's Shares being deemed to be tendered at the minimum price of \$9.65 per Share for purposes of determining the Purchase Price. This may effectively lower the Purchase Price and could result in the undersigned receiving a per-Share price as low as \$9.65.

### 2. SHARES TENDERED AT PRICE DETERMINED BY SHAREHOLDER

By checking ONE of the following boxes INSTEAD OF THE BOX UNDER "Shares Tendered at Price Determined under the Offer," the undersigned hereby tenders Shares at the price checked. The undersigned understands that this action could result in Amerant purchasing none of the Shares tendered hereby if the Purchase Price determined by Amerant for the Shares is less than the price checked below.

\$9.65	\$10.15	\$10.65	\$11.15	\$11.65	\$12.15
\$9.75	\$10.25	\$10.75	\$11.25	\$11.75	\$12.25
\$9.85	\$10.35	\$10.85	\$11.35	\$11.85	\$12.35
\$9.95	\$10.45	\$10.95	\$11.45	\$11.95	\$12.45
\$10.05	\$10.55	\$11.05	\$11.55	\$12.05	\$12.55

CHECK ONLY ONE BOX UNDER (1) OR (2) ABOVE. IF MORE THAN ONE BOX IS CHECKED ABOVE, OR IF NO BOX IS CHECKED, THERE IS NO VALID TENDER OF SHARES.

A SHAREHOLDER DESIRING TO TENDER SHARES AT MORE THAN ONE PRICE MUST COMPLETE A SEPARATE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL FOR EACH PRICE AT WHICH SHARES ARE TENDERED. THE SAME SHARES CANNOT BE TENDERED AT MORE THAN ONE PRICE, UNLESS SUCH SHARES HAVE PREVIOUSLY BEEN PROPERLY WITHDRAWN AS PROVIDED IN SECTION 4 OF THE OFFER TO PURCHASE.

- 8 -

### SPECIAL PAYMENT INSTRUCTIONS (See Instructions 1, 6, 7 and 8)

To be completed ONLY if the check for the purchase price of Shares accepted for payment and Share Certificates not tendered or not accepted for payment are to be issued in the name of someone other than the undersigned.\*

Issue to: Name: (Please print) Address: (Include zip code) (RECIPIENT MUST COMPLETE THE IRS FORM W-9 INCLUDED HEREIN OR AN APPLICABLE IRS FORM W-8 OR OTHER ACCEPTABLE CERTIFICATION) \* Requires signature guarantee. See Instruction 1 to this Letter of Transmittal SPECIAL DELIVERY INSTRUCTIONS To be completed ONLY if the check for the purchase price of Shares accepted for payment and Share Certificates not tendered or not accepted for payment are to be mailed to an address other than that shown on the front of this form. Mail to: Name: (Please print) Address: (Include zip code)

(RECIPIENT MUST COMPLETE THE IRS FORM W-9 INCLUDED HEREIN OR AN APPLICABLE IRS FORM W-8 OR OTHER ACCEPTABLE CERTIFICATION)

- 9 -

### IMPORTANT

### SHAREHOLDER: SIGN HERE

# (PLEASE COMPLETE AND RETURN THE IRS FORM W-9 INCLUDED IN THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL OR AN APPLICABLE IRS FORM W-8 OR OTHER ACCEPTABLE CERTIFICATION)

	Signature(s) of holder(s) of Shares						
ated:							
lame(s):							
	(Please print)						
apacity (full title) (See							
):							
ddress:							
	(Include zip code)						

Must be signed by registered holder(s) exactly as name(s) appear(s) on Share Certificate(s) or on a security position listing or by person(s) authorized to become registered holder(s) by Share Certificates and documents transmitted herewith. If signature is by a trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, attorney-in-fact, agent, officer of a corporation or other person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, please set forth full title and see Instruction 6.

### APPLY MEDALLION GUARANTEE STAMP BELOW (IF REQUIRED – SEE INSTRUCTIONS 1 AND 6)

- 10 -

### INSTRUCTIONS

### FORMING PART OF THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE OFFER

1. Guarantee of Signatures. No signature guarantee is required on this Letter of Transmittal (a) if this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder(s) (which term, for purposes of this Instruction 1, includes any participant in DTC's systems whose name(s) appear(s) on a security position listing as the owner(s) of Shares) of Shares tendered herewith, unless such registered holder(s) has completed the box entitled "Special Payment Instructions" on this Letter of Transmittal or (b) if such Shares are tendered for the account of a financial institution (including most commercial banks, savings and loan associations and brokerage houses) that is a member of or participant in a recognized "Medallion Program" approved by the Securities Transfer Association Inc., including the Security Transfer Agents Medallion Program, the Stock Exchange Medallion Program and the New York Stock Exchange Medallion Signature Program or by any other "eligible guarantor institution," as such term is defined in Rule 17Ad–15 under the Exchange Act (each, an "Eligible Institution"). In all other cases, all signatures on this Letter of Transmittal must be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution. See Instruction 6.

2. Requirements of Tender. In order for Shares to be validly tendered pursuant to the Offer, one of the following procedures must be followed:

For Shares held as physical certificates, the Share Certificates representing tendered Shares, a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, together with any required signature guarantees, and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received by the Depositary at one of its addresses set forth on the front page of this Letter of Transmittal before the Expiration Date.

For Shares held in book-entry form, either a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, together with any required signature guarantees, or an Agent's Message in lieu of this Letter of Transmittal, and any other required documents, must be received by the Depositary at one of its addresses set forth on the front page of this Letter of Transmittal, and such Shares must be delivered according to the book-entry transfer procedures (as set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase) and a timely confirmation of a book-entry transfer of Shares into the Depositary's account at DTC (a "**Book-Entry Confirmation**") must be received by the Depositary, in each case before the Expiration Date.

Shareholders whose Share Certificates are not immediately available, or who cannot complete the procedure for delivery by book-entry transfer on a timely basis or who cannot deliver all other required documents to the Depositary prior to the Expiration Date, may tender their Shares by properly completing and duly executing a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase. Pursuant to such procedure: (i) such tender must be made by or through an Eligible Institution, (ii) a properly completed and duly executed Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, substantially in the form made available by Amerant, must be received by the Depositary prior to the Expiration Date and (iii) Share Certificates (or a Book-Entry Confirmation) evidencing all tendered Shares, in proper form for transfer, in each case together with this Letter of Transmittal, properly completed and duly executed, together with any required signature guarantees (or, in the case of book-entry transfer of Shares, either this Letter of Transmittal or an Agent's Message in lieu of this Letter of Transmittal) and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received by the Depositary within two trading days after the date of execution of such Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. A Notice of Guaranteed Delivery made available by Amerant. In the case of Shares held through DTC, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery must be delivered to the Depositary by a participant by means of the confirmation system of DTC.

By signing and submitting this Letter of Transmittal you warrant that these Shares will not be sold other than pursuant to the Offer, including through limit order request, unless first properly withdrawn from the Offer.

The method of delivery of Shares, this Letter of Transmittal and all other required documents, including delivery through DTC, is at the sole election and risk of the tendering shareholder. Shares will be deemed delivered (and the risk of loss of Share Certificates will pass) only when actually received by the Depositary (including, in the case of a book-entry transfer, by Book-Entry Confirmation). If delivery is by mail, then registered mail with return receipt requested, properly insured, is recommended. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to ensure timely delivery.

- 11 -

The term "Agent's Message" means a message transmitted by DTC to, and received by, the Depositary and forming a part of a Book-Entry Confirmation, which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgement from the DTC participant tendering Shares that such DTC participant has received and agrees to be bound by the terms of the Letter of Transmittal and that Amerant may enforce such agreement against such DTC participant.

No fractional Shares will be purchased. By executing this Letter of Transmittal, the tendering shareholder waives any right to receive any notice of the acceptance for payment of Shares.

3. Inadequate Space. If the space provided herein is inadequate, Share Certificate numbers, the number of Shares represented by such Share Certificates, the number of Shares represented by book entry and/or the total number of Shares tendered should be listed on a signed separate schedule attached hereto.

4. **Partial Tenders**. If fewer than all Shares represented by any Share Certificate delivered to the Depositary are to be tendered, fill in the number of Shares that are to be tendered in the box entitled "Total Number of Shares Tendered" on page 2 herein. In such case, a new certificate for the remainder of Shares represented by the old certificate will be sent to the person(s) signing this Letter of Transmittal, unless otherwise provided in the appropriate box on this Letter of Transmittal, as promptly as practicable following the expiration or termination of the Offer. All Shares represented by Share Certificates delivered to the Depositary will be deemed to have been tendered unless otherwise indicated.

5. Indication of Price at Which Shares Are Being Tendered. For Shares to be properly tendered, the shareholder MUST either (1) check the box captioned "Shares Tendered at Price Determined under the Offer" in order to maximize the chance of having Amerant accept for payment all of the Shares tendered (subject to the possibility of proration) or (2) check the box indicating the price per Share at which such shareholder is tendering Shares under "Shares Tendered at Price Determined by Shareholder," in each case, in the section titled "Price (In Dollars) Per Share at Which Shares Are Being Tendered." Selecting option (1) could result in the shareholder receiving a price per Share as low as \$9.65. ONLY ONE BOX UNDER (1) OR (2) MAY BE CHECKED. IF MORE THAN ONE BOX IS CHECKED OR IF NO BOX IS CHECKED, THERE IS NO PROPER TENDER OF SHARES. A SHAREHOLDER WISHING TO TENDER PORTIONS OF SUCH SHAREHOLDER'S SHARE HOLDINGS AT DIFFERENT PRICES MUST COMPLETE A SEPARATE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL FOR EACH PRICE AT WHICH SUCH SHAREHOLDER WISHES TO TENDER EACH SUCH PORTION OF SUCH SHARES. The same Shares cannot be tendered more than once, unless previously properly withdrawn as provided in Section 4 of the Offer to Purchase, at more than one price.

#### 6. Signatures on Letter of Transmittal; Stock Powers and Endorsements.

(a) *Exact Signatures*. If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder(s) of Shares tendered hereby, then the signature(s) must correspond with the name(s) as written on the face of such Share Certificates for such Shares without alteration, enlargement or any change whatsoever.

(b) Holders. If any Shares tendered hereby are held of record by two or more persons, then all such persons must sign this Letter of Transmittal.

(c) Different Names on Share Certificates. If any Shares tendered hereby are registered in different names on different Share Certificates, then it will be necessary to complete, sign and submit as many separate Letters of Transmittal as there are different registrations of Share Certificates.

(d) *Endorsements*. If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder(s) of Shares tendered hereby, then no endorsements of Share Certificates for such Shares or separate stock powers are required unless payment of the purchase price is to be made, or Shares not tendered or not purchased are to be returned, in the name of any person other than the registered holder(s). Signatures on any such Share Certificates or stock powers must be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution.

- 12 -

If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by a person other than the registered holder(s) of Shares tendered hereby, then Share Certificates for such Shares must be endorsed or accompanied by appropriate stock powers, in either case, signed exactly as the name(s) of the registered holder(s) appear(s) on such Share Certificates for such Shares. Signature(s) on any such Share Certificates or stock powers must be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution. See Instruction 1.

If this Letter of Transmittal or any Share Certificate or stock power is signed by a trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, attorney-in-fact, agent, officer of a corporation or other legal entity or other person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, then such person should so indicate when signing, and proper evidence satisfactory to the Depositary of the authority of such person so to act must be submitted. Proper evidence of authority includes a power of attorney, a letter testamentary or a letter of appointment.

7. Stock Transfer Taxes. Except as otherwise provided in this Instruction 7, Amerant will pay all stock transfer taxes with respect to the transfer and sale of any Shares to it pursuant to the Offer (for the avoidance of doubt, transfer taxes do not include United States federal income tax, withholding taxes or backup withholding taxes). If, however, payment of the purchase price is to be made to, or if Share Certificate(s) for Shares not tendered or not accepted for payment are to be registered in the name of, any person(s) other than the registered holder(s), or if tendered Share Certificate(s) or book-entry accounts are registered in the name of any person(s) other than the registered holder(s) of such Share Certificate (in each case whether imposed on other taxes required by reason of the payment to a person other than the registered holder(s) of such Share Certificate (in each case whether imposed on the registered holder(s) or such other person(s)) and payable on account of the transfer to such other person(s) will be the responsibilities of the registered holder and evidence satisfactory to Amerant of the payment of such taxes, or exemption therefrom, will need to be submitted.

Except as provided in this Instruction 7, it will not be necessary for transfer tax stamps to be affixed to Share Certificate(s) evidencing the Shares tendered hereby.

8. **Special Payment and Delivery Instructions.** If a check is to be issued for the Purchase Price of any Shares tendered by this Letter of Transmittal in the name of, and, if appropriate, Share Certificates for Shares not tendered or not accepted for payment are to be issued to, any person(s) other than the signer of this Letter of Transmittal or if a check and, if appropriate, such Share Certificates are to be returned to any person(s) other than the person(s) signing this Letter of Transmittal or to an address other than that shown in this Letter of Transmittal, then the appropriate boxes on this Letter of Transmittal must be completed. In such case, see the discussion above under Instruction 7, "Stock Transfer Taxes."

9. Withholding. To avoid U.S. federal backup withholding, a tendering shareholder that is a United States person (as defined for United States federal income tax purposes) should provide the Depositary with a correct Taxpayer Identification Number ("TIN") on IRS Form W-9, which is included herein, and to certify, under penalties of perjury, that such number is correct and that such shareholder is not subject to backup withholding of U.S. federal income tax, and that such shareholder is a United States person (as defined for United States federal income tax purposes). If the tendering shareholder has been notified by the IRS that such shareholder is subject to backup withholding, such shareholder must cross out item (2) of the Certification section of the IRS Form W-9, unless such shareholder has since been notified by the IRS that such shareholder is no longer subject to backup withholding. Failure to provide the information on the IRS Form W-9 will, unless an exemption applies, subject the tendering shareholder to backup withholding on the payment of the purchase price of all Shares purchased from such shareholder. If the tendering shareholder has not been issued a TIN and has applied for one or intends to apply for one in the near future, such shareholder should write "Applied For" in the space for the TIN on the IRS Form W-9 and sign and date the IRS Form W-9. If a shareholder writes "Applied For" in the space for the TIN and the Depositary is not provided with a TIN by the time of payment, the Depositary will withhold a portion of all payments of the Purchase Price to such shareholder.

Certain shareholders (including, among others, corporations and non-U.S. individuals and entities) may not be subject to backup withholding. See the instructions enclosed with the IRS Form W-9 included in this Letter of Transmittal or an applicable IRS FormW-8 for more information relating to exemptions from backup withholding and what TIN should be provided on such form.

- 13 -

Backup withholding generally will not apply to amounts paid tonon-U.S. shareholders, provided that any such non-U.S. shareholder furnishes the Depositary with an appropriate IRS Form W-8, signed under penalties of perjury and attesting to his, her or its non-U.S. status, or other acceptable certification. However, because an applicable withholding agent may not know whether a particular shareholder qualifies for sale or exchange treatment, the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent may withhold United States federal income taxes equal to 30% of the gross payments payable to a non-U.S. shareholder unless the Depositary determines that a reduced rate of withholding is available pursuant to a tax treaty or that an exemption from withholding is applicable because such gross proceeds are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States or another exemption applies. Generally, to establish an applicable exemption from, or reduced rate of, United States federal withholding tax, a Non-U.S. Holder generally must deliver to the Depositary or properly completed and executed applicable IRS Form W-8, or other acceptable certification. Such forms can be obtained from the Depositary or from the IRS's website at twww.irs.gov. Non-U.S. shareholders should consult a tax advisor to determine which IRS Form W-8 or other certification is appropriate. In addition, "FATCA" withholding, as described in Section 13 of the Offer to Purchase, may apply to amounts paid to a non-U.S. shareholder pursuant to the Offer unless specified requirements are met.

If backup withholding applies, the Depositary is required to withhold and pay over to the IRS a portion (currently 24%) of any payment made to a shareholder pursuant to the Offer. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Rather, the United States federal income tax liability of persons subject to backup withholding will be reduced by the amount of tax withheld. If backup withholding results in an overpayment of taxes, a refund may be obtained from the IRS if required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

# All tendering shareholders should see Section 13 of the Offer to Purchase for a discussion of certain United States federal income tax consequences. In addition, all tendering shareholders are urged to consult their tax advisers regarding the tax consequences of tendering their Shares.

10. Waiver of Conditions; Irregularities. All questions as to the number of Shares to be accepted, the Purchase Price to be paid for Shares to be accepted and the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance for payment of any tender of Shares will be decided by Amerant, in its reasonable discretion, and each such decision will be binding and final on all persons participating in the Offer. Amerant reserves the absolute right to reject any and all tenders determined by it not to be in proper form or the acceptance for payment of which may, in the opinion of its counsel, be unlawful. Amerant also reserves the absolute right to waive any defect or irregularity in the withdrawal of any particular Shares by any particular shareholder without waiving any similar defect or irregularity with respect to other Shares or other shareholders. No tender of Shares will be deemed to have been validly made until all defects and irregularities have been cured or waived to the satisfaction of Amerant.

Unless waived, any defects or irregularities in connection with tenders must be cured within such time as Amerant shall determine. None of Amerant, the Dealer Manager, the Information Agent, the Depositary or any other person will be under any duty to give notification of any defects or irregularities in tenders or incur any liability for failure to give any such notification. Amerant's interpretation of the terms and conditions of the Offer (including this Letter of Transmittal and the instructions hereto) will be determined by Amerant in its reasonable discretion.

11. Questions and Requests for Additional Copies. The Information Agent may be contacted at the address and telephone numbers set forth on the last page of this Letter of Transmittal for questions and/or requests for additional copies of the Offer to Purchase, this Letter of Transmittal, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery and other tender offer materials. You may also contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee for assistance. Such copies will be furnished promptly at Amerant's expense.

12. Lost, Destroyed or Stolen Certificates. If any Share Certificate representing Shares has been lost, destroyed or stolen, then the shareholder should promptly notify Computershare, as transfer agent (the "Transfer Agent"), at (800) 546-5141 (U.S. & Canada) or (781) 575-2765 (Other countries), regarding the requirements for replacement. The shareholder will then be instructed as to the steps that must be taken in order to replace such Share Certificate(s). You may be required to post a bond to secure against the risk that the Share Certificate(s) may be

- 14 -

subsequently recirculated. You are urged to contact the Transfer Agent immediately in order to receive further instructions and for a determination of whether you will need to post a bond and to permit timely processing of this documentation. This Letter of Transmittal and related documents cannot be processed until the procedures for replacing lost, destroyed or stolen Share Certificates have been followed.

Share Certificates evidencing tendered Shares, or a Book-Entry Confirmation into the Depositary's account at DTC, as well as this Letter of Transmittal, properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature guarantees, or an Agent's Message (if utilized in lieu of this Letter of Transmittal in connection with a book-entry transfer) and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received before the Expiration Date, or the tendering shareholder must comply with the procedures for guaranteed delivery.

13. **Conditional Tenders**. As described in Sections 3 and 6 of the Offer to Purchase, a tendering shareholder may condition his or her tender of Shares upon Amerant purchasing a specified minimum number of the Shares tendered.

If you wish to make a conditional tender you must indicate this in the box captioned "Conditional Tender" in this Letter of Transmittal and, if applicable, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. In such box, you must calculate and appropriately indicate the minimum number of Shares that must be purchased if any are to be purchased.

As discussed in Sections 3 and 6 of the Offer to Purchase, proration may affect whether Amerant accepts conditional tenders and may result in Shares tendered pursuant to a conditional tender being deemed withdrawn if the minimum number of Shares would not be purchased. If, because of proration (because more than the value of Shares sought are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price), the minimum number of Shares that you designate will not be purchased, Amerant may accept conditional tenders by random lot, if necessary. However, to be eligible for purchase by random lot, you must have tendered all of your Shares, at or below the Purchase Price, and checked the box so indicating. Upon selection by lot, if any, Amerant will limit its purchase in each case to the designated minimum number of Shares to be purchased.

All tendered Shares will be deemed unconditionally tendered unless the "Conditional Tender" box is completed. If you are an Odd Lot Holder and you tender all of your Shares, you cannot conditionally tender, because your Shares will not be subject to proration.

The conditional tender alternative is made available so that a shareholder may seek to structure the purchase of Shares pursuant to the Offer in such a manner that the purchase will be treated as a sale of such Shares by the shareholder, rather than the payment of a dividend to the shareholder, for U.S. federal income tax purposes. It is the tendering shareholder's responsibility to calculate and appropriately indicate the minimum number of Shares that must be purchased from the shareholder in order for the shareholder to qualify for sale or exchange (rather than distribution) treatment for United States federal income tax purposes. Each shareholder is urged to consult with his or her own financial or tax advisor with respect to the advisability of making a conditional offer before completing this section. No assurances can be provided that a conditional tender will achieve the intended United States federal income tax result for any shareholder tendering Shares. See Section 6 and Section 13 of the Offer to Purchase. Moreover, because an applicable withholding agent may not know whether a particular shareholder qualifies for sale or exchange treatment, the Depositary or other applicable withholding agent may withhold United States federal income taxes equal to 30% of the gross payments payable to a non-U.S. shareholder.

14. **Odd Lots**. As described in Section 1 of the Offer to Purchase, if Amerant is to purchase fewer than all Shares tendered before the Expiration Date and not properly withdrawn, the Shares purchased first will consist of all odd lots of less than 100 Shares from shareholders who properly tender all of their Shares at or below the Purchase Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (tenders of less than all of the Shares owned, beneficially or of record, by such Odd Lot Holder will not qualify for this preference). This preference will not be available unless the section captioned "Odd Lots" in this Letter of Transmittal is completed.

15. Order of Purchase in Event of Proration. As described in Section 1 of the Offer to Purchase, shareholders may designate the order in which their Shares are to be purchased in the event of proration. The order of purchase may have an effect on the U.S. federal income tax classification and the amount of any dividend, or gain or loss, on the Shares purchased. See Section 1, Section 3 and Section 13 of the Offer to Purchase.

- 15 -

IMPORTANT: THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, PROPERLY COMPLETED AND DULY EXECUTED, TOGETHER WITH CERTIFICATES REPRESENTING SHARES BEING TENDERED AND ANY REQUIRED SIGNATURE GUARANTEES, OR, IN THE CASE OF A BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER, BOOK-ENTRY CONFIRMATION (INCLUDING AN AGENT'S MESSAGE), AND ALL OTHER REQUIRED DOCUMENTS, MUST BE RECEIVED BY THE DEPOSITARY PRIOR TO THE EXPIRATION DATE, OR THE TENDERING SHAREHOLDER MUST COMPLY WITH THE PROCEDURES FOR GUARANTEED DELIVERY.

	W-8BEN	For use by individ	olding and Reporting	g (Individual m W-8BEN-E.	s)	OMB No. 1545-1621
Depart	ment of the Treasury Revenue Service	<ul> <li>Go to www.irs.gov/FormW</li> <li>Give this form to the with</li> </ul>				
Do N	OT use this form if					Instead, use Form:
• You	are NOT an individ	ual			er o es u	W-8BEN-E
• You	are a U.S. citizen o	r other U.S. person, including a residen	talien individual			W-9
	are a beneficial ow er than personal se	ner claiming that income is effectively c			s within the U.S.	W-8ECI
		mer who is receiving compensation for p g as an intermediary	personal services performed	n the United State	16	8233 or W-4
Note:		in a FATCA partner jurisdiction (i.e., a M	odel 1 IGA jurisdiction with r	eciprocity), certain	tax account infor	
Par	tl Identific	ation of Beneficial Owner (see	instructions)			
1	Name of individu	al who is the beneficial owner		2 Country of	citizenship	
3	Permanent reside	ence address (street, apt. or suite no., or	r rural route). Do not use a P	.O. box or in-care	e-of address.	
_	City or town, stat	e or province. Include postal code when	e appropriate.		Country	
4	Mailing address (	if different from above)				
	City or town, stat	e or province. Include postal code when	e appropriate.		Country	
5	U.S. taxpayer ide	entification number (SSN or ITIN), if requ	ired (see instructions)	6 Foreign tax	identifying numb	er (see instructions)
7	Reference number	er(s) (see instructions)	8 Date of birth (MM-DD-	YYYY) (see instru	ctions)	
Par	t I Claim of	Tax Treaty Benefits (for chapt	er 3 purposes only) (se	e instructions)		
9		peneficial owner is a resident of	o. o po.pooco o)) (oo		within the mea	ning of the income tax
		he United States and that country.			_	
10	Special rates an	d conditions (if applicable – see instruc of the treaty identified or		111 T	visions of Article a olding on (specify	
	Explain the addit	ional conditions in the Article and parag	raph the beneficial owner me	ets to be eligible f	for the rate of with	holding:
Par	Certifica	ation				
Under		declare that I have examined the information	on this form and to the best of m	y knowledge and be	lief it is true, correct,	and complete. I further
·		that is the beneficial owner (or am authorized to document myself for chapter 4 purposes,	to sign for the individual that is th	e beneficial owner) o	of all the income to v	which this form relates or
•		on line 1 of this form is not a U.S. person,				
•		this form relates is:				
		onnected with the conduct of a trade or busin acted but is not subject to tax under an applic				
		are of a partnership's effectively connected in				
·	The person named	on line 1 of this form is a resident of the treat		rm (if any) within the	meaning of the inco	me tax treaty between
	For broker transact	ions or barter exchanges, the beneficial owne	r is an exempt foreign person as	defined in the instru	ctions.	
	any withholding age	orize this form to be provided to any withhold ent that can disburse or make payments of th made on this form becomes incorrect.	ing agent that has control, receip e income of which I am the benef	t, or custody of the i ficial owner. I agree	income of which I an that I will submit a	the beneficial owner or new form within 30 days
Sign	Here					
	,	Signature of beneficial owner (or individu	al authorized to sign for beneficia	l owner)	Date (M	M-DD-YYYY)
	Print	name of signer		Capacity in which ac	ting (if form is not sig	gned by beneficial owner)
For P	aperwork Reducti	on Act Notice, see separate instruction		25047Z	the second s	V-8BEN (Rev. 7-2017)

	N-8BEN-E	United States	te of Status of Fax Withholdin	g and Repo	orting (Entities)	OND No. 1545-1801		
epart	uly 2017) ment of the Treasury I Revenue Service	<ul> <li>For use by entities. Individuals n</li> <li>Go to www.irs.g</li> <li>Give this form</li> </ul>	nust use Form W-88EN. ov/FormW88ENE for in to the withholding age	Section references structions and the nt or payer. Do no	s are to the Internal Revenue Code. e latest information. t send to the IRS.	OMB No. 1545-1621		
o NO	OT use this form for					Instead use Form		
U.S.	entity or U.S. citizer	or resident				W-		
A for	reign individual				W-8BE	N (Individual) or Form 823		
(unle	ess claiming treaty b	enefits)			of trade or business within the l	W-8EC		
A for gove 501(	reign government, in ernment of a U.S. po c), 892, 895, or 1443	ternational organization, foreig ssession claiming that income (b) (unless claiming treaty ben	n central bank of issu is effectively connect efits) (see instructions	e, foreign tax-ex ed U.S. income of for other except	benefits) (see instructions for elempt organization, foreign priv or that is claiming the applicab tions)	vate foundation, or ility of section(s) 115(2), W-8ECI or W-8EX		
		ation of Beneficial Ow						
1		ion that is the beneficial owner			2 Country of incorporation	or organization		
	i tanto er erganizat					or organization		
3	Name of disregard	led entity receiving the payment	nt (if applicable, see in	structions)	1			
4	Chapter 3 Status	entity type) (Must check one b	ox only): Co	rporation	Disregarded entity	Partnership		
	Simple trust	Grantor trust		mplex trust	Estate	Government		
	Central Bank	of Issue Tax-exempt or		vate foundation	International organiza	tion		
	If you entered disr	egarded entity, partnership, si	mple trust, or grantor	trust above, is th	he entity a hybrid making a trea	aty		
	claim? If "Yes" co					Yes No		
5	Chapter 4 Status	FATCA status) (See instruction	s for details and com	plete the certific	ation below for the entity's ap	plicable status.)		
	Nonparticipati	ng FFI (including an FFI related	to a Reporting IGA	Nonreport	ting IGA FFI. Complete Part XI	Ι.		
	FFI other than exempt benefi	a deemed-compliant FFI, part cial owner).	icipating FFI, or		overnment, government of a U ank of issue. Complete Part XII			
	Participating F	FI.		Internation	nal organization. Complete Pa	rt XIV.		
	Reporting Mod	del 1 FFI.		Exempt re	etirement plans. Complete Part	XV.		
	Reporting Mod	del 2 FFI.		Entity who	ally owned by exempt beneficial	owners. Complete Part XV		
		emed-compliant FFI (other that		Territory f	inancial institution. Complete I	Part XVII.		
		d FFI, or nonreporting IGA FFI	covered in Part XII).	Excepted	nonfinancial group entity. Cor	nplete Part XVIII.		
	See instruction	15.		Excepted	nonfinancial start-up company	y. Complete Part XIX.		
	Sponsored FF	I. Complete Part IV.		Excepted	nonfinancial entity in liquidation	on or bankruptcy.		
	Certified deen	ed-compliant nonregistering l	ocal bank. Complete	Complete	Part XX.			
	Part V.			501(c) org	anization. Complete Part XXI.			
	Certified deem	ed-compliant FFI with only low	w-value accounts.	Nonprofit	organization. Complete Part X	XII.		
	Complete Par			Publicly traded NFFE or NFFE affiliate of a publicly traded				
	Certified deem	ed-compliant sponsored, clos	ely held investment		on. Complete Part XXIII.			
	vehicle. Comp	lete Part VII.		Excepted	territory NFFE. Complete Part	XXIV.		
	Certified deem	ed-compliant limited life debt in	vestment entity.	Active NF	FE. Complete Part XXV.			
	Complete Part				IFFE. Complete Part XXVI.			
	Certain investn	nent entities that do not maintair	financial accounts.		inter-affiliate FFI. Complete Pa	art XXVII.		
	Complete Part	IX.		Direct rep	orting NFFE.			
	Owner-docum	ented FFI. Complete Part X.		Sponsore	d direct reporting NFFE. Comp	plete Part XXVIII.		
	Restricted dis	tributor. Complete Part XI.		Account t	hat is not a financial account.			
6	Permanent resident	e address (street, apt. or suite n	io., or rural route). Do r	ot use a P.O. bo	x or in-care-of address (other t	han a registered address).		
	City or town, state	or province. Include postal co	de where appropriate	e.	Country			
7	Mailing address (if	different from above)						
	City or town, state	or province. Include postal co	de where appropriate	ı.	Country			
8	U.S. taxpayer identifi	cation number (TIN), if required	9a GIIN		b Foreig	gn TIN		
10	Reference number(s	) (see instructions)						
	Discourse	and the data is a state	1	+ 10.07				
-	the second s	mainder of the form including s n Act Notice, see separate ir	- Annual Annu	rt XXX. Cat. No. 5	0000M	W-8BEN-E (Rev. 7-201		
of 174	aper work neulicuo	in not inouice, see separate if	au dollolla.	Gat. NO. 5	Form	TV-ODEIN-E (Hev. 7-201		

Form W-8BEN-E (Rev. 7-2017)

Form W	/-8BEN-E (Rev. 7-2017) Page 2
Par	t II Disregarded Entity or Branch Receiving Payment. (Complete only if a disregarded entity with a GIIN or a branch of an FFI in a country other than the FFI's country of residence. See instructions.)
11	Chapter 4 Status (FATCA status) of disregarded entity or branch receiving payment           Branch treated as nonparticipating FFI.         Reporting Model 1 FFI.         U.S. Branch.           Participating FFI.         Reporting Model 2 FFI.         U.S. Branch.
12	Address of disregarded entity or branch (street, apt. or suite no., or rural route). Do not use a P.O. box or in-care-of address (other than a registered address).
	City or town, state or province. Include postal code where appropriate.
	Country
13	GIIN (if any)
Par	Claim of Tax Treaty Benefits (if applicable). (For chapter 3 purposes only.)
14	I certify that (check all that apply):
а	The beneficial owner is a resident of within the meaning of the income tax
	treaty between the United States and that country.
b	The beneficial owner derives the item (or items) of income for which the treaty benefits are claimed, and, if applicable, meets the requirements of the treaty provision dealing with limitation on benefits. The following are types of limitation on benefits provisions that may be included in an applicable tax treaty (check only one; see instructions):
	Government Company that meets the ownership and base erosion test
	Tax exempt pension trust or pension fund
	Other tax exempt organization
	Publicly traded corporation     Favorable discretionary determination by the U.S. competent authority received
	Subsidiary of a publicly traded corporation Other (specify Article and paragraph):
c	The beneficial owner is claiming treaty benefits for U.S. source dividends received from a foreign corporation or interest from a U.S. trade or business of a foreign corporation and meets qualified resident status (see instructions).
15	Special rates and conditions (if applicable - see instructions):
	The beneficial owner is claiming the provisions of Article and paragraph
	of the treaty identified on line 14a above to claim a % rate of withholding on (specify type of income):
	Explain the additional conditions in the Article the beneficial owner meets to be eligible for the rate of withholding:
Par	IV Sponsored FFI
16	Name of sponsoring entity:
17	Check whichever box applies.
	I certify that the entity identified in Part I:
	is an investment entity;
	• Is not a QI, WP (except to the extent permitted in the withholding foreign partnership agreement), or WT; and
	Has agreed with the entity identified above (that is not a nonparticipating FFI) to act as the sponsoring entity for this entity.
	I certify that the entity identified in Part I:
	<ul> <li>Is a controlled foreign corporation as defined in section 957(a);</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Is not a QI, WP, or WT;</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Is wholly owned, directly or indirectly, by the U.S. financial institution identified above that agrees to act as the sponsoring entity for this entity; and</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Shares a common electronic account system with the sponsoring entity (identified above) that enables the sponsoring entity to identify all</li> </ul>
	account holders and payees of the entity and to access all account and customer information maintained by the entity including, but not limited to, customer identification information, customer documentation, account balance, and all payments made to account holders or

payees.

Form W-8BEN-E (Rev. 7-2017)

orm W	#-8BEN-E (Rev. 7-2017) Page 3
Par	tV Certified Deemed-Compliant Nonregistering Local Bank
18	I certify that the FFI identified in Part I:
	Operates and is licensed solely as a bank or credit union (or similar cooperative credit organization operated without profit) in its country of incorporation or organization;
	<ul> <li>Engages primarily in the business of receiving deposits from and making loans to, with respect to a bank, retail customers unrelated to such bank and, with respect to a credit union or similar cooperative credit organization, members, provided that no member has a greater than 5% interest in such credit union or cooperative credit organization;</li> </ul>
	Does not solicit account holders outside its country of organization;
	<ul> <li>Has no fixed place of business outside such country (for this purpose, a fixed place of business does not include a location that is not advertised to the public and from which the FFI performs solely administrative support functions);</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Has no more than \$175 million in assets on its balance sheet and, if it is a member of an expanded affiliated group, the group has no more than \$500 million in total assets on its consolidated or combined balance sheets; and</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Does not have any member of its expanded affiliated group that is a foreign financial institution, other than a foreign financial institution that is incorporated or organized in the same country as the FFI identified in Part I and that meets the requirements set forth in this part.</li> </ul>
Par	VI Certified Deemed-Compliant FFI with Only Low-Value Accounts
19	I certify that the FFI identified in Part I:
	<ul> <li>Is not engaged primarily in the business of investing, reinvesting, or trading in securities, partnership interests, commodities, notional principal contracts, insurance or annuity contracts, or any interest (including a futures or forward contract or option) in such security, partnership interest, commodity, notional principal contract, insurance contract or annuity contract;</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>No financial account maintained by the FFI or any member of its expanded affiliated group, if any, has a balance or value in excess of \$50,000 (as determined after applying applicable account aggregation rules); and</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Neither the FFI nor the entire expanded affiliated group, if any, of the FFI, have more than \$50 million in assets on its consolidated or combined balance sheet as of the end of its most recent accounting year.</li> </ul>
Part	Certified Deemed-Compliant Sponsored, Closely Held Investment Vehicle
20	Name of sponsoring entity:
21	I certify that the entity identified in Part I:
	<ul> <li>Is an FFI solely because it is an investment entity described in Regulations section 1.1471-5(e)(4);</li> </ul>
	Is not a QI, WP, or WT;
	<ul> <li>Will have all of its due diligence, withholding, and reporting responsibilities (determined as if the FFI were a participating FFI) fulfilled by the sponsoring entity identified on line 20; and</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>20 or fewer individuals own all of the debt and equity interests in the entity (disregarding debt interests owned by U.S. financial institutions, participating FFIs, registered deemed-compliant FFIs, and certified deemed-compliant FFIs and equity interests owned by an entity if that entity owns 100% of the equity interests in the FFI and is itself a sponsored FFI).</li> </ul>
Part	VIII Certified Deemed-Compliant Limited Life Debt Investment Entity
2	I certify that the entity identified in Part I:
	Was in existence as of January 17, 2013;
	<ul> <li>Issued all classes of its debt or equity interests to investors on or before January 17, 2013, pursuant to a trust indenture or similar agreement; and</li> <li>Is certified deemed-compliant because it satisfies the requirements to be treated as a limited life debt investment entity (such as the restrictions with respect to its assets and other requirements under Regulations section 1.1471-5(f)(2)(iv)).</li> </ul>
Par	t IX Certain Investment Entities that Do Not Maintain Financial Accounts
23	I certify that the entity identified in Part I:
	<ul> <li>Is a financial institution solely because it is an investment entity described in Regulations section 1.1471-5(e)(4)(i)(A), and</li> </ul>
_	Does not maintain financial accounts.
Par	
	This status only applies if the U.S. financial institution, participating FFI, or reporting Model 1 FFI to which this form is given has agreed that it will
	he FFI as an owner-documented FFI (see instructions for eligibility requirements). In addition, the FFI must make the certifications below.
24a	☐ (All owner-documented FFIs check here) I certify that the FFI identified in Part I:
	Does not act as an intermediary;
	<ul> <li>Does not accept deposits in the ordinary course of a banking or similar business;</li> </ul>
	Does not hold, as a substantial portion of its business, financial assets for the account of others;
	<ul> <li>Is not an insurance company (or the holding company of an insurance company) that issues or is obligated to make payments with respect to a financial account;</li> </ul>
	. Is not owned by or in an expanded affiliated group with an entity that accepts deposits in the ordinary course of a banking or similar

Is not owned by or in an expanded affiliated group with an entity that accepts deposits in the ordinary course of a banking or similar business, holds, as a substantial portion of its business, financial assets for the account of others, or is an insurance company (or the holding company of an insurance company) that issues or is obligated to make payments with respect to a financial account;

Does not maintain a financial account for any nonparticipating FFI; and
Does not have any specified U.S. persons that own an equity interest or debt interest (other than a debt interest that is not a financial account or that has a balance or value not exceeding \$50,000) in the FFI other than those identified on the FFI owner reporting statement.

# Part X Owner-Documented FFI (continued)

Check box 24b or 24c, whichever applies.

- b I certify that the FFI identified in Part I:
  - · Has provided, or will provide, an FFI owner reporting statement that contains:
    - (i) The name, address, TIN (if any), chapter 4 status, and type of documentation provided (if required) of every individual and specified U.S. person that owns a direct or indirect equity interest in the owner-documented FFI (looking through all entities other than specified U.S. persons);
    - (ii) The name, address, TIN (if any), and chapter 4 status of every individual and specified U.S. person that owns a debt interest in the owner-documented FFI (including any indirect debt interest, which includes debt interests in any entity that directly or indirectly owns the payee or any direct or indirect equity interest in a debt holder of the payee) that constitutes a financial account in excess of \$50,000 (disregarding all such debt interests owned by participating FFIs, registered deemed-compliant FFIs, certified deemed-compliant FFIs, excepted NFFEs, exempt beneficial owners, or U.S. persons other than specified U.S. persons); and
    - (iii) Any additional information the withholding agent requests in order to fulfill its obligations with respect to the entity.
  - Has provided, or will provide, valid documentation meeting the requirements of Regulations section 1.1471-3(d)(6)(iii) for each person identified in the FFI owner reporting statement.
- c I certify that the FFI identified in Part I has provided, or will provide, an auditor's letter, signed within 4 years of the date of payment, from an independent accounting firm or legal representative with a location in the United States stating that the firm or representative has reviewed the FFI's documentation with respect to all of its owners and debt holders identified in Regulations section 1.1471-3(d)(6)(iv)(A)(2), and that the FFI meets all the requirements to be an owner-documented FFI. The FFI identified in Part I has also provided, or will provide, an FFI owner reporting statement of its owners that are specified U.S. persons and Form(s) W-9, with applicable waivers.

#### Check box 24d if applicable (optional, see instructions).

d 🗌 I certify that the entity identified on line 1 is a trust that does not have any contingent beneficiaries or designated classes with unidentified

beneficiaries.		Deneticiaries.
Part	: XI	Restricted Distributor
25a		(All restricted distributors check here) I certify that the entity identified in Part I:

- - Operates as a distributor with respect to debt or equity interests of the restricted fund with respect to which this form is furnished;
  - Provides investment services to at least 30 customers unrelated to each other and less than half of its customers are related to each other;
  - Is required to perform AML due diligence procedures under the anti-money laundering laws of its country of organization (which is an FATFcompliant jurisdiction);

• Operates solely in its country of incorporation or organization, has no fixed place of business outside of that country, and has the same country of incorporation or organization as all members of its affiliated group, if any;

- Does not solicit customers outside its country of incorporation or organization;
- Has no more than \$175 million in total assets under management and no more than \$7 million in gross revenue on its income statement for the most recent accounting year;

• Is not a member of an expanded affiliated group that has more than \$500 million in total assets under management or more than \$20 million in gross revenue for its most recent accounting year on a combined or consolidated income statement; and

Does not distribute any debt or securities of the restricted fund to specified U.S. persons, passive NFFEs with one or more substantial U.S. owners, or nonparticipating FFIs.

#### Check box 25b or 25c, whichever applies.

I further certify that with respect to all sales of debt or equity interests in the restricted fund with respect to which this form is furnished that are made after December 31, 2011, the entity identified in Part I:

- Has been bound by a distribution agreement that contained a general prohibition on the sale of debt or securities to U.S. entities and U.S. resident individuals and is currently bound by a distribution agreement that contains a prohibition of the sale of debt or securities to any specified U.S. person, passive NFFE with one or more substantial U.S. owners, or nonparticipating FFI.
- c Is currently bound by a distribution agreement that contains a prohibition on the sale of debt or securities to any specified U.S. person, passive NFFE with one or more substantial U.S. owners, or nonparticipating FFI and, for all sales made prior to the time that such a restriction was included in its distribution agreement, has reviewed all accounts related to such sales in accordance with the procedures identified in Regulations section 1.1471-4(c) applicable to preexisting accounts and has redeemed or retired any, or caused the restricted fund to transfer the securities to a distributor that is a participating FFI or reporting Model 1 FFI securities which were sold to specified U.S. persons, passive NFFEs with one or more substantial U.S. owners, or nonparticipating FFIs.

orm W-8BEN-E (Rev. 7-2017)

# Part XII Nonreporting IGA FFI

#### 26 I certify that the entity identified in Part I:

Meets the requirements to be considered a nonreporting financial institution pursuant to an applicable IGA between the United States and
 The applicable IGA is a Model 1 IGA or a Model 2 IGA; and
 under the provisions of the applicable IGA or Treasury regulations

(if applicable, see instructions);

If you are a trustee documented trust or a sponsored entity, provide the name of the trustee or sponsor\_\_\_\_\_
The trustee is: U.S. Foreign

#### Part XIII Foreign Government, Government of a U.S. Possession, or Foreign Central Bank of Issue

I certify that the entity identified in Part I is the beneficial owner of the payment, and is not engaged in commercial financial activities of a type engaged in by an insurance company, custodial institution, or depository institution with respect to the payments, accounts, or obligations for which this form is submitted (except as permitted in Regulations section 1.1471-6(h)(2)).

#### Part XIV International Organization

- Check box 28a or 28b, whichever applies.
- 28a I certify that the entity identified in Part I is an international organization described in section 7701(a)(18).
- b I certify that the entity identified in Part I:
  - Is comprised primarily of foreign governments;
- Is recognized as an intergovernmental or supranational organization under a foreign law similar to the International Organizations Immunities Act or that has in effect a headquarters agreement with a foreign government;
  - The benefit of the entity's income does not inure to any private person; and

 Is the beneficial owner of the payment and is not engaged in commercial financial activities of a type engaged in by an insurance company, custodial institution, or depository institution with respect to the payments, accounts, or obligations for which this form is submitted (except as permitted in Regulations section 1.1471-6(h)(2)).

# Part XV Exempt Retirement Plans

#### Check box 29a, b, c, d, e, or f, whichever applies.

- 29a I certify that the entity identified in Part I:
  - . Is established in a country with which the United States has an income tax treaty in force (see Part III if claiming treaty benefits);
  - Is operated principally to administer or provide pension or retirement benefits; and

 Is entitled to treaty benefits on income that the fund derives from U.S. sources (or would be entitled to benefits if it derived any such income) as a resident of the other country which satisfies any applicable limitation on benefits requirement.

b I certify that the entity identified in Part I:

 Is organized for the provision of retirement, disability, or death benefits (or any combination thereof) to beneficiaries that are former employees of one or more employers in consideration for services rendered;

. No single beneficiary has a right to more than 5% of the FFI's assets;

 Is subject to government regulation and provides annual information reporting about its beneficiaries to the relevant tax authorities in the country in which the fund is established or operated; and

- Is generally exempt from tax on investment income under the laws of the country in which it is established or operates due to its status as a retirement or pension plan;
- (ii) Receives at least 50% of its total contributions from sponsoring employers (disregarding transfers of assets from other plans described in this part, retirement and pension accounts described in an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA, other retirement funds described in an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA, or accounts described in Regulations section 1.1471-5(b)(2)(i)(A));
- (iii) Either does not permit or penalizes distributions or withdrawals made before the occurrence of specified events related to retirement, disability, or death (except rollover distributions to accounts described in Regulations section 1.1471-5(b)(2)(0)(A) (referring to retirement and pension accounts), to retirement and pension accounts described in an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA, or to other retirement funds described in this part or in an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA); or
- (iv) Limits contributions by employees to the fund by reference to earned income of the employee or may not exceed \$50,000 annually.
- c I certify that the entity identified in Part I:

 Is organized for the provision of retirement, disability, or death benefits (or any combination thereof) to beneficiaries that are former employees of one or more employers in consideration for services rendered;

· Has fewer than 50 participants;

. Is sponsored by one or more employers each of which is not an investment entity or passive NFFE;

• Employee and employer contributions to the fund (disregarding transfers of assets from other plans described in this part, retirement and pension accounts described in an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA, or accounts described in Regulations section 1.1471-5(b)(2)(i)(A)) are limited by reference to earned income and compensation of the employee, respectively;

Participants that are not residents of the country in which the fund is established or operated are not entitled to more than 20% of the fund's assets; and

 Is subject to government regulation and provides annual information reporting about its beneficiaries to the relevant tax authorities in the country in which the fund is established or operates.

#### Part XV Exempt Retirement Plans (continued)

- □ I certify that the entity identified in Part I is formed pursuant to a pension plan that would meet the requirements of section 401(a), other than the requirement that the plan be funded by a trust created or organized in the United States.
- e I certify that the entity identified in Part I is established exclusively to earn income for the benefit of one or more retirement funds
- described in this part or in an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA, or accounts described in Regulations section 1.1471-5(b)(2)(i)(A) (referring to retirement and pension accounts), or retirement and pension accounts described in an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA.
- f I certify that the entity identified in Part I:

 Is established and sponsored by a foreign government, international organization, central bank of issue, or government of a U.S. possession (each as defined in Regulations section 1.1471-6) or an exempt beneficial owner described in an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA to provide retirement, disability, or death benefits to beneficiaries or participants that are current or former employees of the sponsor (or persons designated by such employees); or

 Is established and sponsored by a foreign government, international organization, central bank of issue, or government of a U.S. possession (each as defined in Regulations section 1.1471-6) or an exempt beneficial owner described in an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA to provide retirement, disability, or death benefits to beneficiaries or participants that are not current or former employees of such sponsor, but are in consideration of personal services performed for the sponsor.

#### Part XVI Entity Wholly Owned by Exempt Beneficial Owners

- 0 I certify that the entity identified in Part I:
  - · Is an FFI solely because it is an investment entity;

 Each direct holder of an equity interest in the investment entity is an exempt beneficial owner described in Regulations section 1.1471-6 or in an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA;

Each direct holder of a debt interest in the investment entity is either a depository institution (with respect to a loan made to such entity) or an
exempt beneficial owner described in Regulations section 1.1471-6 or an applicable Model 1 or Model 2 IGA.

Has provided an owner reporting statement that contains the name, address, TIN (if any), chapter 4 status, and a description of the type of
documentation provided to the withholding agent for every person that owns a debt interest constituting a financial account or direct equity
interest in the entity; and

• Has provided documentation establishing that every owner of the entity is an entity described in Regulations section 1.1471-6(b), (c), (d), (e), (f) and/or (g) without regard to whether such owners are beneficial owners.

#### Part XVII Territory Financial Institution

31 I certify that the entity identified in Part I is a financial institution (other than an investment entity) that is incorporated or organized under the laws of a possession of the United States.

# Part XVIII Excepted Nonfinancial Group Entity

#### 32 I certify that the entity identified in Part I:

 Is a holding company, treasury center, or captive finance company and substantially all of the entity's activities are functions described in Regulations section 1.1471-5(e)(5)(i)(C) through (E);

- Is a member of a nonfinancial group described in Regulations section 1.1471-5(e)(5)(i)(B);
- · Is not a depository or custodial institution (other than for members of the entity's expanded affiliated group); and

Does not function (or hold itself out) as an investment fund, such as a private equity fund, venture capital fund, leveraged buyout fund, or any
investment vehicle with an investment strategy to acquire or fund companies and then hold interests in those companies as capital assets for
investment purposes.

#### Part XIX Excepted Nonfinancial Start-Up Company

3 I certify that the entity identified in Part I:

Was formed on (or, in the case of a new line of business, the date of board resolution approving the new line of business)
 (date must be less than 24 months prior to date of payment);

 Is not yet operating a business and has no prior operating history or is investing capital in assets with the intent to operate a new line of business other than that of a financial institution or passive NFFE;

. Is investing capital into assets with the intent to operate a business other than that of a financial institution; and

Does not function (or hold itself out) as an investment fund, such as a private equity fund, venture capital fund, leveraged buyout fund, or any
investment vehicle whose purpose is to acquire or fund companies and then hold interests in those companies as capital assets for investment purposes.

# Part XX Excepted Nonfinancial Entity in Liquidation or Bankruptcy

4 I certify that the entity identified in Part I:

Filed a plan of liquidation, filed a plan of reorganization, or filed for bankruptcy on

During the past 5 years has not been engaged in business as a financial institution or acted as a passive NFFE;

 Is either liquidating or emerging from a reorganization or bankruptcy with the intent to continue or recommence operations as a nonfinancial entity; and

Has, or will provide, documentary evidence such as a bankruptcy filing or other public documentation that supports its claim if it remains in bankruptcy or liquidation for more than 3 years.

rm W	-88EN-E (Rev. 7-2017) Page 7					
Part	501(c) Organization					
35	I certify that the entity identified in Part I is a 501(c) organization that:					
	Has been issued a determination letter from the IRS that is currently in effect concluding that the payee is a section 501(c) organization that is dated; or					
	Has provided a copy of an opinion from U.S. counsel certifying that the payee is a section 501(c) organization (without regard to whether the payee is a foreign private foundation).					
art	XXII Nonprofit Organization					
6	I certify that the entity identified in Part I is a nonprofit organization that meets the following requirements.					
	• The entity is established and maintained in its country of residence exclusively for religious, charitable, scientific, artistic, cultural or educational purposes;					
	The entity is exempt from income tax in its country of residence;					
	<ul> <li>The entity has no shareholders or members who have a proprietary or beneficial interest in its income or assets;</li> </ul>					
	• Neither the applicable laws of the entity's country of residence nor the entity's formation documents permit any income or assets of the entity to be distributed to, or applied for the benefit of, a private person or noncharitable entity other than pursuant to the conduct of the entity's charitable activities or as payment of reasonable compensation for services rendered or payment representing the fair market value of property which the entity has purchased; and					
	<ul> <li>The applicable laws of the entity's country of residence or the entity's formation documents require that, upon the entity's liquidation or dissolution, all of its assets be distributed to an entity that is a foreign government, an integral part of a foreign government, a controlled entity of a foreign government, or another organization that is described in this part or escheats to the government of the entity's country of residence or any political subdivision thereof.</li> </ul>					
art )	Publicly Traded NFFE or NFFE Affiliate of a Publicly Traded Corporation					
heck	box 37a or 37b, whichever applies.					
87a	I certify that:					
	<ul> <li>The entity identified in Part I is a foreign corporation that is not a financial institution; and</li> </ul>					
	The stock of such corporation is regularly traded on one or more established securities markets, including					
	(name one securities exchange upon which the stock is regularly traded).					
b	I certify that:					
	<ul> <li>The entity identified in Part I is a foreign corporation that is not a financial institution;</li> </ul>					
	<ul> <li>The entity identified in Part I is a member of the same expanded affiliated group as an entity the stock of which is regularly traded on an established securities market;</li> </ul>					
	The name of the entity, the stock of which is regularly traded on an established securities market, is     ; and					
	The name of the securities market on which the stock is regularly traded is					
art)	XIV Excepted Territory NFFE					
8	I certify that:					
	<ul> <li>The entity identified in Part I is an entity that is organized in a possession of the United States;</li> </ul>					
	The entity identified in Part I:					
	<ul> <li>Does not accept deposits in the ordinary course of a banking or similar business;</li> </ul>					
	(ii) Does not hold, as a substantial portion of its business, financial assets for the account of others; or					
	(iii) Is not an insurance company (or the holding company of an insurance company) that issues or is obligated to make payments with					
	<ul> <li>respect to a financial account; and</li> <li>All of the owners of the entity identified in Part I are bona fide residents of the possession in which the NFFE is organized or incorporated.</li> </ul>					
ort	Active NFFE					
anu 19						
9	I certify that: The active identified in Part Lie a foreign active that is not a financial institution:					
	The entity identified in Part I is a foreign entity that is not a financial institution;     Loss than EO% of such antity is proceeding coloridar user is passive income: and					
	<ul> <li>Less than 50% of such entity's gross income for the preceding calendar year is passive income; and</li> <li>Less than 50% of the assets held by such entity are assets that produce or are held for the production of passive income (calculated as a</li> </ul>					
	weighted average of the percentage of passive assets measured quarterly) (see instructions for the definition of passive income).					
	XVI Passive NFFE					
40a	I certify that the entity identified in Part I is a foreign entity that is not a financial institution (other than an investment entity organized in a possession of the United States) and is not certifying its status as a publicly traded NFFE (or affiliate), excepted territory NFFE, active NFFE, direct reporting NFFE, or sponsored direct reporting NFFE.					
neck	box 40b or 40c, whichever applies.					
b	I further certify that the entity identified in Part I has no substantial U.S. owners (or, if applicable, no controlling U.S. persons); or					

- I further certify that the entity identified in Part I has no substantial U.S. owners (or, if applicable, no controlling U.S. persons); or
   I further certify that the entity identified in Part I has provided the name, address, and TIN of each substantial U.S. owner (or, if applicable, controlling U.S. person) of the NFFE in Part XXIX.

#### Part XXVII Excepted Inter-Affiliate FFI

I certify that the entity identified in Part I:

- · Is a member of an expanded affiliated group;
- · Does not maintain financial accounts (other than accounts maintained for members of its expanded affiliated group);

Does not make withholdable payments to any person other than to members of its expanded affiliated group;

Does not hold an account (other than depository accounts in the country in which the entity is operating to pay for expenses) with or receive
payments from any withholding agent other than a member of its expanded affiliated group; and

Has not agreed to report under Regulations section 1.1471-4(d)(2)(ii)(C) or otherwise act as an agent for chapter 4 purposes on behalf of any financial
institution, including a member of its expanded affiliated group.

#### Part XXVIII Sponsored Direct Reporting NFFE (see instructions for when this is permitted)

#### 42 Name of sponsoring entity:

43 I certify that the entity identified in Part I is a direct reporting NFFE that is sponsored by the entity identified on line 42. Part XXIX Substantial U.S. Owners of Passive NFFE

As required by Part XXVI, provide the name, address, and TIN of each substantial U.S. owner of the NFFE. Please see the instructions for a definition of substantial U.S. owner. If providing the form to an FFI treated as a reporting Model 1 FFI or reporting Model 2 FFI, an NFFE may also use this part for reporting its controlling U.S. persons under an applicable IGA.

Name	Address	TIN

#### Part XXX Certification

Under penalties of perjury, I declare that I have examined the information on this form and to the best of my knowledge and belief it is true, correct, and complete. I further certify under penalties of perjury that:

The entity identified on line 1 of this form is the beneficial owner of all the income to which this form relates, is using this form to certify its status for chapter 4
purposes, or is a merchant submitting this form for purposes of section 6050W;

. The entity identified on line 1 of this form is not a U.S. person;

• The income to which this form relates is: (a) not effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States, (b) effectively connected but is not subject to tax under an income tax treaty, or (c) the partner's share of a partnership's effectively connected income; and

• For broker transactions or barter exchanges, the beneficial owner is an exempt foreign person as defined in the instructions.

Furthermore, I authorize this form to be provided to any withholding agent that has control, receipt, or custody of the income of which the entity on line 1 is the beneficial

owner or any withholding agent that can disburse or make payments of the income of which the entity on line 1 is the beneficial owner.

I agree that I will submit a new form within 30 days if any certification on this form becomes incorrect.

Sign Here

Signature of individual authorized to sign for beneficial owner

Print Name

Date (MM-DD-YYYY)

I certify that I have the capacity to sign for the entity identified on line 1 of this form.

Depart	W-9 Databer 2018) ment of the Treasury Revenue Service	nt of the Treasury						reques	orm to the ter. Do not the IRS.
	1 Name (as shown on ye 2 Business name/disreg				not leave this line blan	k.			
Print or type. See Specific Instructions on page 3.	3 Check appropriate box for federal tax classification of the person whose name is entered on line 1. Check only one of the following seven boxes.     Individual/sole proprietor or C Corporation S Corporation Partnership Trust/estate single-member LLC     Limited liability company. Enter the tax classification (C=C corporation, S=S corporation, P=Partnership) ►						4 Exemptions (codes apply only to certain entities, not individuals; see instructions on page 3): Exempt payee code (if any) Exemption from FATCA reporting code (if any) //colles to account maintained outside the U(5)		
	Other (see instructions)      Address (number, street, and apt. or suite no.) See instructions.     City, state, and ZIP code     Ist account number(s) here (optional)					and addres	s (optional)		
backa reside	your TIN in the appropries withholding. For indiant alien, sole proprieto is it is warr employer in	riate box. viduals, th r, or disre	his is generally your a garded entity, see th	ust match the name social security numb e instructions for Pa	per (SSN). However, art I, later. For other	for a	curity num	ber	

resident allen, sole proprietor, or disregarded entity, see the instructions for Part I, later. For other entities, it is your employer identification number (EIN). If you do not have a number, see How to get a *TIN*, later. Note: If the account is in more than one name, see the instructions for line 1. Also see What Name and Number To Give the Requester for guidelines on whose number to enter.

# Part II Certification

Under penalties of perjury, I certify that:

- 1. The number shown on this form is my correct taxpayer identification number (or I am waiting for a number to be issued to me); and 2. I am not subject to backup withholding because: (a) I am exempt from backup withholding, or (b) I have not been notified by the Internal Revenue
- 2.1 am not subject to backup withholding because: (a) I am exempt from backup withholding, or (b) I have not been notified by the internal Revenue Service (IRS) that I am subject to backup withholding as a result of a failure to report all interest or dividends, or (c) the IRS has notified me that I am no longer subject to backup withholding; and
- 3. I am a U.S. citizen or other U.S. person (defined below); and
- 4. The FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that I am exempt from FATCA reporting is correct.

Certification instructions. You must cross out item 2 above if you have been notified by the IRS that you are currently subject to backup withholding because you have failed to report all interest and dividends on your tax return. For real estate transactions, item 2 does not apply. For mortgage interest paid, acquisition or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, contributions to an individual retirement arrangement (IRA), and generally, payments other than interest and dividends, you are not required to sign the certification, but you must provide your correct TIN. See the instructions for Part II, later.

Sign Here	Signature of U.S. person ►	Date ►	
-			

# **General Instructions**

Section references are to the Internal Revenue Code unless otherwise noted.

Future developments. For the latest information about developments related to Form W-9 and its instructions, such as legislation enacted after they were published, go to www.irs.gov/FormW9.

#### Purpose of Form

An individual or entity (Form W-9 requester) who is required to file an information return with the IRS must obtain your correct taxpayer identification number (ITIN), which may be your social security number (SSN), individual taxpayer identification number (ITIN), adoption taxpayer identification number (ATIN), or employer identification number (EIN), to report on an information return the amount paid to you, or other amount reportable on an information return. Examples of information returns include, but are not limited to, the following.

· Form 1099-INT (interest earned or paid)

Cat. No. 10231X

Form 1099-DIV (dividends, including those from stocks or mutual funds)

Form 1099-MISC (various types of income, prizes, awards, or gross proceeds)

 Form 1099-B (stock or mutual fund sales and certain other transactions by brokers)

Form 1099-S (proceeds from real estate transactions)

Form 1099-K (merchant card and third party network transactions)

Form 1098 (home mortgage interest), 1098-E (student loan interest),

1098-T (tuition)

· Form 1099-C (canceled debt)

Form 1099-A (acquisition or abandonment of secured property)

Use Form W-9 only if you are a U.S. person (including a resident alien), to provide your correct TIN.

If you do not return Form W-9 to the requester with a TIN, you might be subject to backup withholding. See What is backup withholding, later.

Form W-9 (Rev. 10-2018)

By signing the filled-out form, you:

1. Certify that the TIN you are giving is correct (or you are waiting for a number to be issued).

2. Certify that you are not subject to backup withholding, or

3. Claim exemption from backup withholding if you are a U.S. exempt payee. If applicable, you are also certifying that as a U.S. person, your allocable share of any partnership income from a U.S. trade or business is not subject to the withholding tax on foreign partners' share of effectively connected income, and

 Certify that FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that you are exempt from the FATCA reporting, is correct. See What is FATCA reporting, later, for further information.

Note: If you are a U.S. person and a requester gives you a form other than Form W-9 to request your TIN, you must use the requester's form if it is substantially similar to this Form W-9.

Definition of a U.S. person. For federal tax purposes, you are considered a U.S. person if you are:

· An individual who is a U.S. citizen or U.S. resident alien;

A partnership, corporation, company, or association created or organized in the United States or under the laws of the United States;

· An estate (other than a foreign estate); or

A domestic trust (as defined in Regulations section 301.7701-7).

Special rules for partnerships. Partnerships that conduct a trade or business in the United States are generally required to pay a withholding tax under section 1446 on any foreign partners' share of effectively connected taxable income from such business. Further, in certain cases where a Form W-9 has not been received, the rules under section 1446 require a partnership to presume that a partner is a foreign person, and pay the section 1446 withholding tax. Therefore, if you are a U.S. person that is a partner in a partnership conducting a trade or business in the United States, provide Form W-9 to the partnership to establish your U.S. status and avoid section 1446 withholding on your share of partnership income.

In the cases below, the following person must give Form W-9 to the partnership for purposes of establishing its U.S. status and avoiding withholding on its allocable share of net income from the partnership conducting a trade or business in the United States

In the case of a disregarded entity with a U.S. owner, the U.S. owner of the disregarded entity and not the entity;

 In the case of a grantor trust with a U.S. grantor or other U.S. owner, generally, the U.S. grantor or other U.S. owner of the grantor trust and not the trust; and

In the case of a U.S. trust (other than a grantor trust), the U.S. trust (other than a grantor trust) and not the beneficiaries of the trust.

Foreign person. If you are a foreign person or the U.S. branch of a foreign bank that has elected to be treated as a U.S. person, do not use Form W-9. Instead, use the appropriate Form W-8 or Form 8233 (see Pub. 515, Withholding of Tax on Nonresident Aliens and Foreign Entities

Nonresident alien who becomes a resident alien. Generally, only a nonresident alien individual may use the terms of a tax treatly to reduce or eliminate U.S. tax on certain types of income. However, most tax treaties contain a provision known as a "saving clause." Exceptions specified in the saving clause may permit an exemption from tax to continue for certain types of income even after the payee has otherwise become a U.S. resident alien for tax purposes.

If you are a U.S. resident alien who is relying on an exception contained in the saving clause of a tax treaty to claim an exemption from U.S. tax on certain types of income, you must attach a statement to Form W-9 that specifies the following five items.

1. The treaty country. Generally, this must be the same treaty under which you claimed exemption from tax as a nonresident alien 2. The treaty article addressing the income.

3. The article number (or location) in the tax treaty that contains the saving clause and its exceptions.

4. The type and amount of income that gualifies for the exemption from tax.

5. Sufficient facts to justify the exemption from tax under the terms of the treaty article.

Example. Article 20 of the U.S.-China income tax treaty allows an exemption from tax for scholarship income received by a Chinese student temporarily present in the United States. Under U.S. law, this student will become a resident alien for tax purposes if his or her stay in the United States exceeds 5 calendar years. However, paragraph 2 of the first Protocol to the U.S.-China treaty (dated April 30, 1984) allows the provisions of Article 20 to continue to apply even after the Chinese student becomes a resident alien of the United States. A Chinese student who qualifies for this exception (under paragraph 2 of the first protocol) and is relying on this exception to claim an exemption from tax on his or her scholarship or fellowship income would attach to Form W-9 a statement that includes the information described above to support that exemption.

If you are a nonresident alien or a foreign entity, give the requester the

appropriate completed Form W-8 or Form 8233

# **Backup Withholding**

What is backup withholding? Persons making certain payments to you must under certain conditions withhold and pay to the IRS 24% of such payments. This is called "backup withholding." Payments that may be subject to backup withholding include interest, tax-exempt interest, dividends, broker and barter exchange transactions, rents, royalties, nonemployee pay, payments made in settlement of payment card and third party network transactions, and certain payments from fishing boat operators. Real estate transactions are not subject to backup withholding.

You will not be subject to backup withholding on payments you receive if you give the requester your correct TIN, make the proper certifications, and report all your taxable interest and dividends on your tax return.

# Payments you receive will be subject to backup withholding if:

1. You do not furnish your TIN to the requester,

2. You do not certify your TIN when required (see the instructions for Part II for details)

3. The IRS tells the requester that you furnished an incorrect TIN, 4. The IRS tells you that you are subject to backup withholding because you did not report all your interest and dividends on your tax return (for reportable interest and dividends only), or

5. You do not certify to the requester that you are not subject to backup withholding under 4 above (for reportable interest and dividend accounts opened after 1983 only).

Certain payees and payments are exempt from backup withholding. See Exempt payee code, later, and the separate Instructions for the Requester of Form W-9 for more information.

Also see Special rules for partnerships, earlier.

# What is FATCA Reporting?

The Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA) requires a participating foreign financial institution to report all United States account holders that are specified United States persons. Certain payees are exempt from FATCA reporting. See Exemption from FATCA eporting code, later, and the Instructions for the Requester of Form W-9 for more information

#### Updating Your Information

You must provide updated information to any person to whom you claimed to be an exempt payee if you are no longer an exempt payee and anticipate receiving reportable payments in the future from this person. For example, you may need to provide updated information if you are a C corporation that elects to be an S corporation, or if you no longer are tax exempt. In addition, you must furnish a new Form W-9 if the name or TIN changes for the account; for example, if the grantor of a grantor trust dies

#### Penalties

Failure to furnish TIN. If you fail to furnish your correct TIN to a requester, you are subject to a penalty of \$50 for each such failure unless your failure is due to reasonable cause and not to willful neglect.

Civil penalty for false information with respect to withholding. If you make a false statement with no reasonable basis that results in no backup withholding, you are subject to a \$500 penalty.

Criminal penalty for falsifying information. Willfully falsifying certifications or affirmations may subject you to criminal penalties including fines and/or imprisonment.

Misuse of TINs. If the requester discloses or uses TINs in violation of federal law, the requester may be subject to civil and criminal penalties.

## Specific Instructions

#### Line 1

You must enter one of the following on this line; **do not** leave this line blank. The name should match the name on your tax return.

If this Form W-9 is for a joint account (other than an account maintained by a foreign financial institution (FFI)), list first, and then circle, the name of the person or entity whose number you entered in Part I of Form W-9. If you are providing Form W-9 to an FFI to document a joint account, each holder of the account that is a U.S. person must provide a Form W-9.

a. Individual. Generally, enter the name shown on your tax return. If you have changed your last name without informing the Social Security Administration (SSA) of the name change, enter your first name, the last name as shown on your social security card, and your new last name.

Note: ITIN applicant: Enter your individual name as it was entered on your Form W-7 application, line 1a. This should also be the same as the name you entered on the Form 1040/1040A/1040EZ you filed with your application.

b. Sole proprietor or single-member LLC. Enter your individual name as shown on your 1040/1040A/1040EZ on line 1. You may enter your business, trade, or "doing business as" (DBA) name on line 2.

c. Partnership, LLC that is not a single-member LLC, C corporation, or S corporation. Enter the entity's name as shown on the entity's tax return on line 1 and any business, trade, or DBA name on line 2.

d. Other entities. Enter your name as shown on required U.S. federal tax documents on line 1. This name should match the name shown on the charter or other legal document creating the entity. You may enter any business, trade, or DBA name on line 2.

e. Disregarded entity. For U.S. federal tax purposes, an entity that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner is treated as a "disregarded entity." See Regulations section 301.7701-2(c)(2)(ii). Enter the owner's name on line 1. The name of the entity entered on line 1 should never be a disregarded entity. The name on line 1 should never be a disregarded entity. The name on line 1 should be the name shown on the income tax return on which the income should be reported. For example, if a foreign LLC that is treated as a disregarded entity for U.S. federal tax purposes has a single owner that is a U.S. person, the U.S. owner's name is required to be provided on line 1. If the direct owner of the entity is also a disregarded entity, enter the first owner that is not disregarded for federal tax purposes. Enter the disregarded entity is a foreign person, the owner must complete an appropriate Form W-8 instead of a Form W-9. This is the case even if the foreign person was a U.S. TIN.

#### Line 2

If you have a business name, trade name, DBA name, or disregarded entity name, you may enter it on line 2.

#### Line 3

Check the appropriate box on line 3 for the U.S. federal tax classification of the person whose name is entered on line 1. Check only one box on line 3.

IF the entity/person on line 1 is a(n)	THEN check the box for		
Corporation	Corporation		
<ul> <li>Individual</li> <li>Sole proprietorship, or</li> <li>Single-member limited liability company (LLC) owned by an individual and disregarded for U.S. federal tax purposes.</li> </ul>	Individual/sole proprietor or single- member LLC		
<ul> <li>LLC treated as a partnership for U.S. federal tax purposes,</li> <li>LLC that has filed Form 8832 or 2553 to be taxed as a corporation, or</li> <li>LLC that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner but the owner is another LLC that is not disregarded for U.S. federal tax purposes.</li> </ul>	Limited liability company and enter the appropriate tax classification. (P= Partnership; C= C corporation; or S= S corporation)		
Partnership	Partnership		
Trust/estate	Trust/estate		

#### Line 4, Exemptions

If you are exempt from backup withholding and/or FATCA reporting, enter in the appropriate space on line 4 any code(s) that may apply to you.

#### Exempt payee code.

 Generally, individuals (including sole proprietors) are not exempt from backup withholding.

 Except as provided below, corporations are exempt from backup withholding for certain payments, including interest and dividends.

 Corporations are not exempt from backup withholding for payments made in settlement of payment card or third party network transactions.

 Corporations are not exempt from backup withholding with respect to attorneys' fees or gross proceeds paid to attorneys, and corporations that provide medical or health care services are not exempt with respect

to payments reportable on Form 1099-MISC. The following codes identify payees that are exempt from backup

withholding. Enter the appropriate code in the space in line 4.

1—An organization exempt from tax under section 501(a), any IRA, or a custodial account under section 403(b)(7) if the account satisfies the requirements of section 401(f)(2)

2-The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities

3—A state, the District of Columbia, a U.S. commonwealth or possession, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities

 $4-\!A$  foreign government or any of its political subdivisions, agencies, or instrumentalities

5-A corporation

6—A dealer in securities or commodities required to register in the United States, the District of Columbia, or a U.S. commonwealth or possession

7-A futures commission merchant registered with the Commodity Futures Trading Commission

8-A real estate investment trust

9-An entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940

10-A common trust fund operated by a bank under section 584(a) 11-A financial institution

-A financial institution

12—A middleman known in the investment community as a nominee or custodian

13-A trust exempt from tax under section 664 or described in section 4947

Page 3

Form W-9 (Rev. 10-2018)

IF the payment is for	THEN the payment is exempt for
Interest and dividend payments	All exempt payees except for 7
Broker transactions	Exempt payees 1 through 4 and 6 through 11 and all C corporations. S corporations must not enter an exempt payee code because they are exempt only for sales of noncovered securities acquired prior to 2012.
Barter exchange transactions and patronage dividends	Exempt payees 1 through 4
Payments over \$600 required to be reported and direct sales over \$5,000 <sup>1</sup>	Generally, exempt payees 1 through 5 <sup>2</sup>
Payments made in settlement of payment card or third party network	Exempt payees 1 through 4

transactions

<sup>1</sup> See Form 1099-MISC, Miscellaneous Income, and its instructions.

<sup>2</sup> However, the following payments made to a corporation and reportable on Form 1099-MISC are not exempt from backup withholding: medical and health care payments, attorneys' fees, gross proceeds paid to an attorney reportable under section 6045(f), and payments for services paid by a federal executive agency.

Exemption from FATCA reporting code. The following codes identify payees that are exempt from reporting under FATCA. These codes apply to persons submitting this form for accounts maintained outside of the United States by certain foreign financial institutions. Therefore, if you are only submitting this form for an account you hold in the United States, you may leave this field blank. Consult with the person requesting this form if you are uncertain if the financial institution is subject to these requirements. A requester may indicate that a code is not required by providing you with a Form W-9 with "Not Applicable" (or any similar indication) written or printed on the line for a FATCA exemption code.

A-An organization exempt from tax under section 501(a) or any individual retirement plan as defined in section 7701(a)(37)

B—The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities C—A state, the District of Columbia, a U.S. commonwealth or

possession, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities D-A corporation the stock of which is regularly traded on one or more established securities markets, as described in Regulations

section 1.1472-1(c)(1)(i)

E-A corporation that is a member of the same expanded affiliated group as a corporation described in Regulations section 1.1472-1(c)(1)(i)

F—A dealer in securities, commodities, or derivative financial instruments (including notional principal contracts, futures, forwards, and options) that is registered as such under the laws of the United States or any state

G-A real estate investment trust

 $\rm H-A$  regulated investment company as defined in section 851 or an entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940

I-A common trust fund as defined in section 584(a)

J-A bank as defined in section 581

K-A broker

L-A trust exempt from tax under section 664 or described in section 4947(a)(1)

M—A tax exempt trust under a section 403(b) plan or section 457(g) plan

Note: You may wish to consult with the financial institution requesting this form to determine whether the FATCA code and/or exempt payee code should be completed.

#### Line 5

Enter your address (number, street, and apartment or suite number). This is where the requester of this Form W-9 will mail your information returms. If this address differs from the one the requester already has on file, write NEW at the top. If a new address is provided, there is still a chance the old address will be used until the payor changes your address in their records.

Line 6

Enter your city, state, and ZIP code.

#### Part I. Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN)

Enter your TIN in the appropriate box. If you are a resident alien and you do not have and are not eligible to get an SSN, your TIN is your IRS individual taxpayer identification number (ITIN). Enter it in the social security number box. If you do not have an ITIN, see *How to get a TIN* below.

If you are a sole proprietor and you have an EIN, you may enter either your SSN or EIN.

If you are a single-member LLC that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner, enter the owner's SSN (or EIN, if the owner has one). Do not enter the disregarded entity's EIN. If the LLC is classified as a corporation or partnership, enter the entity's EIN.

Note: See What Name and Number To Give the Requester, later, for further clarification of name and TIN combinations.

How to get a TIN. If you do not have a TIN, apply for one immediately. To apply for an SSN, get Form SS-5, Application for a Social Security Card, from your local SSA office or get this form online at www.SSA.gov. You may also get this form by calling 1-800-772-1213. Use Form W-7, Application for IRS Individual Taxpayer Identification Number, to apply for an EIN You can apply for an EIN vou can apply for an EIN online by accessing the IRS website at www.irs.gov/Businesses and clicking on Employer Identification Number, to apply for an EIN. You can apply for an EIN subsidiation of the transformation of the second secon

If you are asked to complete Form W-9 but do not have a TIN, apply for a TIN and write "Applied For" in the space for the TIN, sign and date the form, and give it to the requester. For interest and dividend payments, and certain payments made with respect to readily tradable instruments, generally you will have 60 days to get a TIN and give it to the requester before you are subject to backup withholding on payments. The 60-day rule does not apply to other types of payments. You will be subject to backup withholding on all such payments until you provide your TIN to the requester.

Note: Entering "Applied For" means that you have already applied for a TIN or that you intend to apply for one soon.

Caution: A disregarded U.S. entity that has a foreign owner must use the appropriate Form W-8.

#### Part II. Certification

To establish to the withholding agent that you are a U.S. person, or resident alien, sign Form W-9. You may be requested to sign by the withholding agent even if item 1, 4, or 5 below indicates otherwise.

For a joint account, only the person whose TIN is shown in Part I should sign (when required). In the case of a disregarded entity, the person identified on line 1 must sign. Exempt payees, see *Exempt payee* code, earlier.

Signature requirements. Complete the certification as indicated in items 1 through 5 below.

1. Interest, dividend, and barter exchange accounts opened before 1984 and broker accounts considered active during 1983. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification.

2. Interest, dividend, broker, and barter exchange accounts opened after 1983 and broker accounts considered inactive during 1983. You must sign the certification or backup withholding will apply. If you are subject to backup withholding and you are merely providing your correct TIN to the requester, you must cross out item 2 in the certification before signing the form.

3. Real estate transactions. You must sign the certification. You may cross out item 2 of the certification.

4. Other payments. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification unless you have been notified that you have previously given an incorrect TIN. "Other payments" include payments made in the course of the requester's trade or business for rents, royalties, goods (other than bills for merchandise), medical and health care services (including payments to corporations), payments to a nonemployee for services, payments made in settlement of payment card and third party network transactions, payments to certain fishing boat crew members and fishermen, and gross proceeds paid to attorneys (including payments to corporations).

5. Mortgage interest paid by you, acquisition or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, qualified tuition program payments (under section 529), ABLE accounts (under section 529A), IRA, Coverdell ESA, Archer MSA or HSA contributions or distributions, and pension distributions. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification.

# What Name and Number To Give the Requester

For this type of account:	Give name and SSN of: The individual		
1. Individual			
<ol> <li>Two or more individuals (joint account) other than an account maintained by an FFI</li> </ol>	The actual owner of the account or, if combined funds, the first individual or the account <sup>1</sup>		
3. Two or more U.S. persons (joint account maintained by an FFI)	Each holder of the account		
4. Custodial account of a minor (Uniform Gift to Minors Act)	The minor <sup>2</sup>		
5. a. The usual revocable savings trust (grantor is also trustee)	The grantor-trustee <sup>1</sup>		
<ul> <li>b. So-called trust account that is not a legal or valid trust under state law</li> </ul>	The actual owner <sup>1</sup>		
<ol> <li>Sole proprietorship or disregarded entity owned by an individual</li> </ol>	The owner <sup>3</sup>		
<ol> <li>Grantor trust filing under Optional Form 1099 Filing Method 1 (see Regulations section 1.671-4(b)(2)(i) (A))</li> </ol>	The grantor*		
For this type of account:	Give name and EIN of:		
<ol> <li>Disregarded entity not owned by an individual</li> </ol>	The owner		
9. A valid trust, estate, or pension trust	Legal entity <sup>4</sup>		
10. Corporation or LLC electing corporate status on Form 8832 or Form 2553	The corporation		
<ol> <li>Association, club, religious, charitable, educational, or other tax- exempt organization</li> </ol>	The organization		
12. Partnership or multi-member LLC	The partnership		
13. A broker or registered nominee	The broker or nominee		

For this type of account:	Give name and EIN of	
14. Account with the Department of Agriculture in the name of a public entity (such as a state or local government, school district, or prison) that receives agricultural program payments	The public entity	
15. Grantor trust filing under the Form 1041 Filing Method or the Optional Form 1099 Filing Method 2 (see Regulations section 1.671-4(b)(2)(ii(B))	The trust	

<sup>1</sup> List first and circle the name of the person whose number you furnish. If only one person on a joint account has an SSN, that person's number must be furnished.

<sup>2</sup> Circle the minor's name and furnish the minor's SSN.

<sup>3</sup> You must show your individual name and you may also enter your business or DBA name on the "Business name/disregarded entity" name line. You may use either your SSN or EIN (if you have one), but the IRS encourages you to use your SSN.

<sup>4</sup> List first and circle the name of the trust, estate, or pension trust. (Do not furnish the TIN of the personal representative or trustee unless the legal entity itself is not designated in the account title.) Also see Special rules for partnerships, earlier.

\*Note: The grantor also must provide a Form W-9 to trustee of trust. Note: If no name is circled when more than one name is listed, the number will be considered to be that of the first name listed.

#### Secure Your Tax Records From Identity Theft

Identity theft occurs when someone uses your personal information such as your name, SSN, or other identifying information, without your permission, to commit fraud or other crimes. An identity thief may use your SSN to get a job or may file a tax return using your SSN to receive a refund.

- To reduce your risk:
- · Protect your SSN.
- · Ensure your employer is protecting your SSN, and
- · Be careful when choosing a tax preparer.

If your tax records are affected by identity theft and you receive a notice from the IRS, respond right away to the name and phone number printed on the IRS notice or letter.

If your tax records are not currently affected by identity theft but you think you are at risk due to a lost or stolen purse or wallet, questionable credit card activity or credit report, contact the IRS Identity Theft Hotline at 1-800-908-4490 or submit Form 14039.

For more information, see Pub. 5027, Identity Theft Information for Taxpayers.

Victims of identity theft who are experiencing economic harm or a systemic problem, or are seeking help in resolving tax problems that have not been resolved through normal channels, may be eligible for Taxpayer Advocate Service (TAS) assistance. You can reach TAS by calling the TAS toll-free case intake line at 1-877-777-4778 or TTY/TDD 1-800-829-4059.

Protect yourself from suspicious emails or phishing schemes

Phishing is the creation and use of email and websites designed to mimic legitimate business emails and websites. The most common act is sending an email to a user falsely claiming to be an established legitimate enterprise in an attempt to scam the user into surrendering private information that will be used for identity theft.

The IRS does not initiate contacts with taxpayers via emails. Also, the IRS does not request personal detailed information through email or ask taxpayers for the PIN numbers, passwords, or similar secret access information for their credit card, bank, or other financial accounts.

If you receive an unsolicited email claiming to be from the IRS, forward this message to phishing@irs.gov. You may also report misuse of the IRS name, logo, or other IRS property to the Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration (TIGTA) at 1-800-366-4484. You can forward suspicious emails to the Federal Trade Commission at spam@uce.gov or report them at www.ftc.gov/complaint. You can contact the FTC at www.ftc.gov/idtheft or 877-IDTHEFT (877-438-4338). If you have been the victim of identity theft, see www.ldentityTheft.gov and Pub. 5027.

Visit www.irs.gov/identityTheft to learn more about identity theft and how to reduce your risk.

# **Privacy Act Notice**

Section 6109 of the Internal Revenue Code requires you to provide your correct TIN to persons (including federal agencies) who are required to file information returns with the IRS to report interest, dividends, or certain other income paid to you; mortgage interest you paid; the acquisition or abandonment of secured property; the cancellation of debt; or contributions you made to an IRA, Archer MSA, or HSA. The person collecting this form uses the information on the form to file information returns with the IRS, reporting the above information. Routine uses of this information include giving it to the Department of Justice for civil and criminal litigation and to cities, states, the District of Columbia, and U.S. commonwealths and possessions for use in administering their laws. The information also may be disclosed to other countries under a treaty, to federal and state agencies to enforce civil and criminal laws, or to federal law enforcement and intelligence agencies to combat terrorism. You must provide your TIN whether or not you are required to file a tax return. Under section 3406, payers must generally withhold a percentage of taxable interest, dividend, and certain other payments to a payee who does not give a TIN to the payer. Certain penalties may also apply for providing false or fraudulent information. The Depositary for the Offer is:

Computershare Trust Company, N.A.

By First-Class Mail:

By Registered, Certified, Express Mail or Overnight Courier:

Computershare Trust Company, N.A. c/o Voluntary Corporate Actions P.O. Box 43011 Providence, RI 02940-3011 Computershare Trust Company, N.A. c/o Voluntary Corporate Actions 150 Royall Street, Suite V Canton, MA 02021

# DELIVERY OF THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL TO AN ADDRESS OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID DELIVERY TO THE DEPOSITARY.

Questions or requests for assistance may be directed to the Dealer Manager and Information Agent at its telephone number and address set forth below. Questions or requests for assistance or additional copies of the Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal or the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery may be directed to the Information Agent at its address and telephone numbers set forth below. Shareholders may also contact their broker, dealer, commercial bank or trust company for assistance concerning the Offer.

The Dealer Manager and Information Agent for the Offer is:

# Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc.

787 Seventh Avenue, 4th Floor New York, NY 10019 877-821-5775 United States (toll free) 58 212-3353038 Venezuela 10:00 a.m.-4:00 p.m. EST, Monday through Friday

# NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY

#### To Tender Shares of Class B Common Stock of Amerant Bancorp Inc. Pursuant to its Offer to Purchase Dated November 20, 2020 For Cash up to \$50,000,000 of Shares of its Class B Common Stock At a Purchase Price Not Greater Than \$12.55 Per Share and Not Less Than \$9.65 Per Share

# THE OFFER AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 11:59 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON DECEMBER 18, 2020, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS THEY MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

THE OFFER TO PURCHASE AND THE RELATED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL CONTAIN IMPORTANT INFORMATION, AND YOU SHOULD CAREFULLY READ BOTH OF THESE DOCUMENTS IN THEIR ENTIRETY BEFORE MAKING A DECISION WITH RESPECT TO THE OFFER. YOU MAY TENDER ALL OR A PORTION OF YOUR SHARES. YOU ALSO MAY CHOOSE NOT TO TENDER ANY OF YOUR SHARES.

If you want to tender all or a portion of your Shares (as defined below), this form must be used to accept the Offer (as defined below) if (1) the certificates for your Shares are not immediately available or cannot be delivered to the Depositary by the Expiration Date, (2) you cannot comply with the procedure for book-entry transfer by the Expiration Date or (3) your other required documents, including a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, cannot be delivered to the Depositary by the Expiration Date, as set forth in Section 3, "Procedures for Tendering Shares," of the Offer to Purchase (as defined below).

This form, signed and properly completed, may be delivered by overnight courier or by email transmission (for Eligible Institutions only) to Computershare Trust Company, N.A., the Depositary for the Offer (the "Depositary"). See Section 3, "Procedures for Tendering Shares," of the Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal. All capitalized terms used and not defined herein shall have the same meanings as in the Offer to Purchase.

The Depositary for the Offer is:

Computershare Trust Company, N.A.

By First-Class Mail: Computershare Trust Company, N.A. c/o Voluntary Corporate Actions P.O. Box 43011 Providence, RI 02940-3011 By Registered, Certified, Express Mail or Overnight Courier: Computershare Trust Company, N.A. c/o Voluntary Corporate Actions 150 Royall Street, Suite V Canton, MA 02021

By Email : CANOTICEOFGUARANTEE@computershare.com

#### DELIVERY OF THIS NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY TO AN ADDRESS OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE, OR TRANSMISSION OF INSTRUCTIONS VIA EMAIL OTHER THAN AS SET FORTH ABOVE, WILL NOT CONSTITUTE A VALID DELIVERY TO THE DEPOSITARY.

For this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery to be validly delivered, it must be received by the Depositary at the above address prior to the Expiration Date. Deliveries to Amerant (as defined below), Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., the dealer manager and information agent for the Offer, DTC or any other person will not be forwarded to the Depositary and therefore will not constitute valid delivery.

This Notice of Guaranteed Delivery is not to be used to guarantee signatures. If a signature on a Letter of Transmittal is required to be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution under the instructions in the Letter of Transmittal, the signature guarantee must appear in the applicable space provided in the signature box on the Letter of Transmittal.

#### Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned hereby tenders to Amerant Bancorp Inc., a Florida corporation ("Amerant"), on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase, dated November 20, 2020 (the "Offer to Purchase"), and the related Letter of Transmittal (which, together with any amendments or supplements thereto and the Offer to Purchase, collectively constitute the "Offer"), receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, the number of shares of Amerant's Class B common stock, par value \$0.10 per share (the "Shares"), as set forth below, all pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in Section 3, "*Procedures for Tendering Shares*," of the Offer to Purchase.

Number of Shares to be Tendered:

## NOTE: SIGNATURES MUST BE PROVIDED WHERE INDICATED BELOW

#### PRICE (IN DOLLARS) PER SHARE AT WHICH SHARES ARE BEING TENDERED (See Instruction 5 to the Letter of Transmittal)

THE UNDERSIGNED IS TENDERING SHARES AS FOLLOWS (CHECK ONLY ONE BOX UNDER (1) OR (2) BELOW):

# 1. SHARES TENDERED AT PRICE DETERMINED UNDER THE OFFER

By checking the box below INSTEAD OF ONE OF THE BOXES UNDER "Shares Tendered at Price Determined by Shareholder," the undersigned hereby tenders Shares at the purchase price as shall be determined by Amerant in accordance with the terms of the Offer.

□ The undersigned wants to maximize the chance that Amerant will accept for payment all of the Shares the undersigned is tendering (subject to the possibility of proration). Accordingly, by checking this box instead of one of the price boxes below, the undersigned hereby tenders Shares at, and is willing to accept, the purchase price determined by Amerant in accordance with the terms of the Offer. The undersigned understands that this action will result in the undersigned's Shares being deemed to be tendered at the minimum price of \$9.65 per Share for purposes of determining the Purchase Price. This may effectively lower the Purchase Price and could result in the undersigned receiving a per Share price as low as \$9.65.

#### 2. SHARES TENDERED AT PRICE DETERMINED BY SHAREHOLDER

By checking ONE of the following boxes INSTEAD OF THE BOX UNDER "Shares Tendered at Price Determined under the Offer," the undersigned hereby tenders Shares at the price checked. The undersigned understands that this action could result in Amerant purchasing none of the Shares tendered hereby if the purchase price determined by Amerant for the Shares is less than the price checked below.

□ \$ 9.65	□ \$ 10.15	□ \$ 10.65	□\$11.15	□ \$ 11.65	□ \$ 12.15
□ \$ 9.75	□ \$10.25	□ \$10.75	□ \$11.25	□ \$11.75	□ \$12.25
□ \$ 9.85	□ \$10.35	□ \$10.85	□ \$11.35	□ \$11.85	□ \$12.35
□ \$ 9.95	□ \$10.45	□ \$10.95	□ \$11.45	□ \$11.95	□ \$12.45
□ \$ 10.05	□ \$10.55	□ \$11.05	□ \$11.55	□ \$12.05	□ \$12.55

# CHECK ONLY ONE BOX UNDER (1) OR (2) ABOVE. IF MORE THAN ONE BOX IS CHECKED ABOVE, OR IF NO BOX IS CHECKED, THERE IS NO VALID TENDER OF SHARES.

A SHAREHOLDER DESIRING TO TENDER SHARES AT MORE THAN ONE PRICE MUST COMPLETE A SEPARATE NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY FOR EACH PRICE AT WHICH SHARES ARE TENDERED. THE SAME SHARES CANNOT BE TENDERED, UNLESS PREVIOUSLY PROPERLY WITHDRAWN AS PROVIDED IN SECTION 4 OF THE OFFER TO PURCHASE, AT MORE THAN ONE PRICE.

- 2 -

#### ODD LOTS

# (See Section 1, "Aggregate Purchase Price for Shares; Priority of Purchase; Proration," of the Offer to Purchase and Instruction 14 of the Letter of Transmittal)

Under certain conditions, shareholders holding a total of fewer than 100 Shares may have their Shares accepted for payment before any proration of other tendered Shares. This preference is not available to partial tenders or to beneficial or record holders of an aggregate of 100 or more Shares, even if such holders have separate accounts or certificates representing fewer than 100 Shares. Accordingly, this section is to be completed ONLY if Shares are being tendered by or on behalf of a person owning, beneficially or of record, an aggregate of fewer than 100 Shares. The undersigned either (check one box):

- is the beneficial or record owner of an aggregate of fewer than 100 Shares, all of which are being tendered; or
- is a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee (the "Tendering Institution") that (a) is tendering for the beneficial owner(s) Shares with respect to which it is the record holder, and (b) believes, based upon representations made to it by the beneficial owner(s), that each such person is the beneficial owner of an aggregate of fewer than 100 Shares and is tendering all such Shares.

## CONDITIONAL TENDER (See Instruction 13 of the Letter of Transmittal)

A shareholder may condition his or her tender of Shares upon Amerant purchasing a specified minimum number of Shares tendered, as described in Section 6 of the Offer to Purchase. Unless at least the minimum number of Shares you indicate below is purchased by Amerant pursuant to the terms of the Offer, none of the Shares tendered by you will be purchased. It is the tendering shareholder's responsibility to calculate and appropriately indicate the minimum number of Shares that must be purchased from the shareholder in order for the shareholder to qualify for sale or exchange (rather than distribution) treatment for United States federal income tax purposes. Each shareholder is urged to consult with his or her own financial or tax advisor with respect to the advisability of making a conditional offer before completing this section. No assurances can be provided that a conditional tender will achieve the intended United States federal income tax result for any shareholder tendering Shares. Unless this box has been checked and a minimum specified, your tender will be deemed unconditional.

□ The minimum number of Shares that must be purchased from me, if any are purchased from me, is: \_\_\_\_\_\_ Shares.

If, because of proration, the minimum number of Shares designated will not be purchased, Amerant may accept conditional tenders by random lot, if necessary. However, to be eligible for purchase by random lot, the tendering shareholder must have tendered all of his or her Shares and checked this box:

□ The tendered Shares represent all Shares held by the undersigned.

Certificate Nos. (if available):

Name(s) of Record Holder(s):

(Please Type or Print)

- 3 -

Address(es):	
-	
Zip Code(s):	
Area Code(s) and Telephone Number(	(s):
Signature(s):	
Dated:	, 2020
If Shares will be tendered by book-ent.	ry transfer:
Name of Tendering Institution:	
Account Number at DTC:	

THE GUARANTEE SET FORTH BELOW MUST BE COMPLETED.

- 4 -

#### GUARANTEE (NOT TO BE USED FOR SIGNATURE GUARANTEE)

The undersigned, a firm that is a member in good standing of a recognized Medallion Program approved by the Securities Transfer Association, Inc., including the Securities Transfer Agents Medallion Program, the New York Stock Exchange, Inc. Medallion Signature Program, the Stock Exchange Medallion Program, or an "eligible guarantor institution," as the term is defined in Rule 17Ad-15 promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), hereby guarantees that (1) the above named person(s) "own(s)" the Shares tendered hereby within the meaning of Rule 14e-4 promulgated under the Exchange Act, (2) such tender of Shares complies with Rule 14e-4 promulgated under the Exchange Act and (3) it will deliver to the Depositary certificates representing such Shares or confirmation of book-entry transfer of such Shares into the Depositary's account at The Depository Trust Company, in any such case, together with a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, or an Agent's Message (as defined in the Offer to Purchase), and any required signature guarantees and other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, within two business days (as defined in the Offer to Purchase) after the date of receipt by the Depositary of this Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.

The eligible guarantor institution that completes this form must communicate the guarantee to the Depositary and must deliver the Letter of Transmittal to the Depositary within the time period stated herein. Failure to do so could result in financial loss to such eligible guarantor institution. Participants should notify the Depositary prior to covering through the submission of a physical security directly to the Depositary based on a guaranteed delivery that was submitted via the PTOP platform of The Depositary Trust Company ("DTC").

Name of Firm:	
Authorized Signature:	
Name:	
	(Please Type or Print)
Title:	
Address:	
Zip Code:	
Area Code and Telephone Number:	
Dated:	, 2020

DO NOT SEND SHARE CERTIFICATES WITH THIS FORM. YOUR SHARE CERTIFICATES MUST BE SENT WITH THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL.

- 5 -

#### AMERANT BANCORP INC.

#### OFFER TO PURCHASE FOR CASH

#### OF UP TO \$50,000,000 OF SHARES OF ITS CLASS B COMMON STOCK

# AT A PURCHASE PRICE NOT GREATER THAN \$12.55 PER SHARE

## AND NOT LESS THAN \$9.65 PER SHARE

# THE OFFER AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 11:59 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON DECEMBER 18, 2020, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS THEY MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

#### November 20, 2020

To Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees:

We have been appointed by Amerant Bancorp Inc., a Florida corporation ("Amerant" or the "Company"), to act as the Dealer Manager in connection with Amerant's offer to purchase shares of its Class B common stock, par value \$0.10 per share (the "Shares"), for cash up to an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000, at a per Share price not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65, net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in Amerant's Offer to Purchase, dated November 20, 2020 (the "Offer to Purchase"), and in the related Letter of Transmittal (which together, as they may be supplemented or amended from time to time, constitute the "Offer"). All capitalized terms used and not defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Offer to Purchase.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, promptly after the Expiration Date, Amerant will determine a single price per Share (the "Purchase Price"), which will be not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, that Amerant will pay, subject to "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions described in the Offer to Purchase, for Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price in the Offer and not properly withdrawn, and accepted for payment, taking into account the number of Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer and the prices specified by the tendering shareholders. The Purchase Price will be the lowest price per Share (in increments of \$0.10) of not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, at which Shares have been properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price in the Offer and not properly withdrawn, that will enable Amerant to purchase the maximum number of Shares properly tendered in the Offer and not properly withdrawn having an aggregate purchase price not exceeding \$50,000,000 (or, if the Offer is not fully subscribed, all Shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer). All Shares purchased in the Offer to Purchase, it is possible that not all of the Shares tendered at or below the Purchase Price will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase price in excess of \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer). All Shares processes price in excess of \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase price in excess of \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn. No Shares tendered above the Purchase Price will be purchased pursuant to the Offer. Shares tendered but not purchased in the Offer will be returned to the tendering shareholders at Amerant's expense promptly after the Expiration Date.

The Offer is not conditioned on the receipt of financing or any minimum number of Shares being tendered. The Offer, however, is subject to other conditions that are set forth in Section 7 of the Offer to Purchase. The Company's obligation to accept and pay for Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer is conditioned upon satisfaction or waiver of these conditions.

The Company expressly reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to elect to purchase more than an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 of Shares in the Offer, subject to applicable law. See Section 1 of the Offer to Purchase.

As of November 12, 2020, Amerant had 13,286,137 issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$12.55, the maximum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 3,984,063 Shares, which would represent approximately 30% of our issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$9.65, the minimum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 5,181,347 Shares, which would represent approximately 39% of our issued and outstanding Shares.

As described in the Offer to Purchase, if more than an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 of Shares (or such greater amount as Amerant may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law) are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, Amerant will purchase Shares in the following order of priority:

First, Amerant will purchase all odd lots of less than 100 Shares from shareholders who properly tender all of their Shares at or below the Purchase Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (tenders of less than all of the Shares owned, beneficially or of record, by such Odd Lot Holder (as defined in the Offer to Purchase) will not qualify for this preference) (the "Preferred Odd Lots");

Second, after purchasing all the Preferred Odd Lots that were properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, Amerant will purchase Shares from all other shareholders who properly tender Shares at or below the Purchase Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (except for shareholders who tendered Shares conditionally at or below the Purchase Price for which the condition was not satisfied), on a pro rata basis, with appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional Shares, until Amerant has acquired Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as Amerant may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law); and

Third, only if necessary to permit Amerant to purchase Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as Amerant may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law), Amerant will purchase Shares from shareholders who have properly tendered Shares at or below the Purchase Price conditionally (for which the condition was not initially satisfied) by random lot, to the extent feasible. To be eligible for purchase by random lot, shareholders whose Shares are conditionally tendered at or below the Purchase Price must have properly tendered all of their Shares at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn them before the Expiration Date.

For your information and for forwarding to those of your clients for whom you hold Shares registered in your name or in the name of your nominee, we are enclosing the following documents:

- 1. The Offer to Purchase dated November 20, 2020;
- 2. The Letter of Transmittal for your use and for the information of your clients, together with the accompanying IRS FormW-9 or the applicable IRS Form W-8;
- 3. The Notice of Guaranteed Delivery to be used to accept the Offer if the certificates for Shares are not immediately available or cannot be delivered to the Depositary by the Expiration Date, the procedure for book-entry transfer cannot be complied with by the Expiration Date or if other required documents cannot be delivered to the Depositary by the Expiration Date; and
- 4. A printed form of letter that you may send to your clients for whose accounts you hold Shares registered in your name or in the name of your nominee, with an instruction form provided for obtaining the clients' instructions with regard to the Offer.

Your prompt action is requested. We urge you to contact your clients as promptly as possible. Please note that the Offer and withdrawal rights will expire at 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020, unless the Offer is extended.

- 2 -

For Shares to be tendered properly pursuant to the Offer:

- the certificates for such Shares (or confirmation of receipt of such Shares pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer set forth in the Offer to Purchase), together with a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal, including any required signature guarantees, or (in the case of book-entry transfer) an "Agent's Message" (as defined in the Offer to Purchase), and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, must be received before the Expiration Date by the Depositary; or
- 2. the tendering shareholder must comply with the guaranteed delivery procedures, all in accordance with the Offer to Purchase and Letter of Transmittal.

The Company will not pay any fees or commissions to brokers, dealers or other persons (other than fees to the Dealer Manager and Information Agent as described in the Offer to Purchase) for soliciting tenders of Shares pursuant to the Offer. The Company will, however, upon request, reimburse brokers, dealers and commercial banks for reasonable and necessary costs and expenses incurred by them in forwarding the Offer and related materials to the beneficial owners of Shares held by them as a nominee or in a fiduciary capacity. No broker, dealer, commercial bank or trust company has been authorized to act as the agent of Amerant, the Dealer Manager, the Information Agent or the Depositary for purposes of the Offer. Amerant will pay or cause to be paid all stock transfer taxes, if any, on its purchase of Shares except as otherwise provided in the Offer to Purchase.

Requests for additional copies of the enclosed materials and any inquiries you may have with respect to the Offer should be addressed to Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc. as Information Agent, toll free at (877) 821-5775 (United States) or 58 212-3353038 (Venezuela).

Very truly yours,

## **KEEFE, BRUYETTE & WOODS, INC.**

THE COMPANY IS NOT MAKING THE OFFER IN ANY JURISDICTION WHERE IT WOULD BE ILLEGAL TO DO SO, PROVIDED THAT THE COMPANY WILL COMPLY WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF RULE 13E-4(F)(8) PROMULGATED UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS AMENDED. VALIDLY TENDERED SHARES WILL BE ACCEPTED FROM ALL HOLDERS, WHEREVER LOCATED. THE COMPANY MAY, AT ITS DISCRETION, TAKE ANY ACTIONS NECESSARY FOR US TO MAKE THE OFFER TO SHAREHOLDERS IN ANY SUCH JURISDICTION. IN ANY JURISDICTION THE SECURITIES OR BLUE SKY LAWS OF WHICH REQUIRE THE OFFER TO BE MADE BY A LICENSED BROKER OR DEALER, THE OFFER IS BEING MADE ON THE COMPANY'S BEHALF BY THE DEALER MANAGER OR ONE OR MORE REGISTERED BROKERS OR DEALERS, WHICH ARE LICENSED UNDER THE LAWS OF SUCH JURISDICTION.

NOTHING CONTAINED IN THIS DOCUMENT OR IN THE ENCLOSED DOCUMENTS WILL MAKE YOU OR ANY OTHER PERSON AN AGENT OF AMERANT, THE DEALER MANAGER, THE INFORMATION AGENT OR THE DEPOSITARY OR ANY AFFILIATE OF ANY OF THE FOREGOING, OR AUTHORIZE YOU OR ANY OTHER PERSON TO USE ANY DOCUMENT OR MAKE ANY STATEMENT ON BEHALF OF ANY OF THEM IN CONNECTION WITH THE OFFER OTHER THAN THE DOCUMENTS ENCLOSED AND THE STATEMENTS CONTAINED IN THOSE DOCUMENTS.

#### AMERANT BANCORP INC.

#### OFFER TO PURCHASE FOR CASH

#### OF UP TO \$50,000,000 OF

## SHARES OF ITS CLASS B COMMON STOCK

# AT A PURCHASE PRICE NOT GREATER THAN \$12.55 PER SHARE

## AND NOT LESS THAN \$9.65 PER SHARE

# THE OFFER AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 11:59 P.M., NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON DECEMBER 18, 2020, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS THEY MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

#### To Our Clients:

#### November 20, 2020

Enclosed for your consideration are the Offer to Purchase, dated November 20, 2020 (the "Offer to Purchase"), and the related Letter of Transmittal (which together, as they may be amended or supplemented from time to time, constitute the "Offer") in connection with the Offer by Amerant Bancorp Inc., a Florida corporation ("Amerant" or the "Company"), to purchase shares of its Class B common stock, par value \$0.10 per share (the "Shares"), for cash up to an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000, at a per Share price not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65, net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, promptly after the Expiration Date, Amerant will determine a single price per Share (the "Purchase Price"), which will be not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, that Amerant will pay, subject to "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions described in the Offer to Purchase, for Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price in the Offer and not properly withdrawn, and accepted for payment, taking into account the number of Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer and the prices specified by the tendering shareholders. The Purchase Price will be the lowest price per Share (in increments of \$0.10) of not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, at which Shares have been properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price in the Offer and not properly withdrawn, that will enable Amerant to purchase the maximum number of Shares properly tendered at not properly withdrawn, that will enable Amerant to purchase the maximum number of Shares properly tendered at not properly withdrawn having an aggregate purchase price not exceeding \$50,000,000 (or, if the Offer is not fully subscribed, all Shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer). All Shares purchased in the Offer will be purchased at the same Purchase Price regardless of whether the shareholder tendered at a lower price. However, because of the "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions described in the Offer to Purchase, it is possible that not all of the Shares tendered at or below the Purchase Price will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase price in excess of \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase price in excess of \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase Price will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase Pri

The Offer is not conditioned on the receipt of financing or any minimum value of Shares being tendered. The Offer, however, is subject to other conditions set forth in Section 7 of the Offer to Purchase. The Company's obligation to accept and pay for Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer is conditioned upon satisfaction or waiver of these conditions.

As of November 12, 2020, Amerant had 13,286,137 issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$12.55, the maximum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 3,984,063 Shares, which would represent approximately 30% of our issued and outstanding Shares. If the Offer is fully subscribed at a Purchase Price of \$9.65, the minimum Purchase Price pursuant to the Offer, the completion of the Offer will result in the repurchase by Amerant of 5,181,347 Shares, which would represent approximately 39% of our issued and outstanding Shares.

The Company expressly reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to elect to purchase more than an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 of Shares in the Offer subject to applicable law. See Section 1 of the Offer to Purchase.

As described in the Offer to Purchase, if more than an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 of Shares (or such greater amount as Amerant may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law) are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, Amerant will purchase Shares in the following order of priority:

*First*, Amerant will purchase all odd lots of less than 100 Shares from shareholders who properly tender all of their Shares at or below the Purchase Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (tenders of less than all of the Shares owned, beneficially or of record, by such Odd Lot Holder (as defined in the Offer to Purchase) will not qualify for this preference) ("Preferred Odd Lots");

Second, after purchasing all the Preferred Odd Lots that were properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, Amerant will purchase Shares from all other shareholders who properly tender Shares and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (except for shareholders who tendered Shares conditionally at or below the Purchase Price for which the condition was not satisfied), on a pro rata basis, with appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional Shares, until Amerant has acquired Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as Amerant may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law); and

*Third*, only if necessary to permit Amerant to purchase Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as Amerant may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law), Amerant will purchase Shares from shareholders who have properly tendered Shares at or below the Purchase Price conditionally (for which the condition was not initially satisfied) by random lot, to the extent feasible. To be eligible for purchase by random lot, shareholders whose Shares are conditionally tendered at or below the Purchase Price must have properly tendered all of their Shares and not properly withdrawn them before the Expiration Date.

Therefore, it is possible that Amerant will not purchase all of the Shares that you tender even if you tender them at or below the Purchase PriceSee Sections 1 and 6 of the Offer to Purchase.

#### WE ARE THE HOLDER OF RECORD OF SHARES HELD FOR YOUR ACCOUNT. A TENDER OF SUCH SHARES CAN BE MADE ONLY BY US AS THE HOLDER OF RECORD AND PURSUANT TO YOUR INSTRUCTIONS. THE LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL IS FURNISHED TO YOU FOR YOUR INFORMATION ONLY AND CANNOT BE USED BY YOU TO TENDER YOUR SHARES HELD BY US FOR YOUR ACCOUNT.

Accordingly, we request instructions as to whether you wish to tender any or all of the Shares held by us for your account, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal.

#### Please note carefully the following:

1. Shares may be tendered at prices not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, as indicated in the attached Instruction Form, net to you in cash, less applicable withholding taxes and without interest. Prices may be specified in increments of \$0.10.

2. The Offer and withdrawal rights will expire at 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020, unless the Offer is extended by Amerant.

3. The Offer is not conditioned on the receipt of financing or any minimum number of Shares being tendered. The Offer, however, is subject to other conditions. The Company's obligation to accept and pay for Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer is conditioned upon satisfaction or waiver of these conditions. *See Section 7 of the Offer to Purchase*.

4. None of Amerant or any members of its Board of Directors, the Dealer Manager, the Information Agent or the Depositary makes any recommendation to you as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering your Shares or as to any price at which you might tender your Shares. You must make your own decision as to whether to tender your Shares and, if so, how many Shares to tender. In doing so, you should read carefully the information in the Offer to Purchase and in the related Letter of Transmittal, including the purposes and effects of the Offer.

5. Tendering shareholders who hold Shares registered in their own name and who tender their Shares directly to the Depositary will not be obligated to pay brokerage commissions, solicitation fees or stock transfer taxes on the purchase of Shares by Amerant in the Offer. Shareholders holding Shares in a brokerage account or otherwise through brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies or other nominees are urged to consult their brokers or such other nominees to determine whether transaction costs may apply if shareholders tender Shares through such brokers or other nominees and not directly to the Depositary.

6. If you wish to tender portions of your Shares at different prices, you must complete a separate Instruction Form for each price at which you wish to tender each such portion of your Shares. We must submit separate Letters of Transmittal on your behalf for each price you will accept for each portion tendered. The same Shares cannot be tendered (unless properly withdrawn previously) at more than one price.

If you wish to have us tender any or all of your Shares, please instruct us by completing, executing, detaching and returning the attached Instruction Form. An envelope to return your Instruction Form to us is enclosed. If you authorize us to tender your Shares, all such Shares will be tendered unless otherwise indicated on the attached Instruction Form.

# Please forward your Instruction Form to us as soon as possible to allow us ample time to tender your Shares on your behalf prior to the expiration of the Offer.

The Offer is being made solely pursuant to the Offer to Purchase and the related Letter of Transmittal and is being made to all record holders of the Shares. The Offer is not being made in any jurisdiction where it would be illegal to do so, provided that we will comply with the requirements of Rule 13e-4(f)(8) promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Validly tendered Shares will be accepted from all holders, wherever located. Amerant may, at its discretion, take any action necessary to make the Offer to shareholders in any such jurisdiction. In any jurisdiction the securities, blue sky or other laws of which require the Offer to be made by a licensed broker or dealer, the Offer will be made on our behalf by the Dealer Manager or one or more registered brokers or dealers licensed under the laws of such jurisdiction.

# INSTRUCTIONS FORM

## With Respect to the Offer By

#### AMERANT BANCORP INC.

#### To Purchase for Cash up to \$50,000,000 of Shares of its Class B Common Stock, Par Value \$0.10 Per Share, at a Purchase Price Not Greater Than \$12.55 Per Share and Not Less Than \$9.65 Per Share

The undersigned acknowledge(s) receipt of your letter and the enclosed Offer to Purchase, dated November 20, 2020, and the related Letter of Transmittal (which together, as they may be supplemented or amended from time to time, constitute the "Offer") in connection with the Offer by Amerant Bancorp Inc., a Florida corporation ("Amerant"), to purchase shares of its Class B common stock, par value \$0.10 per share (the "Shares"), for cash up to an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000, at a per Share price not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65, net to the seller in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest.

This Instructions Form will instruct you to tender to Amerant the number of Shares indicated below or, if no number is indicated below, all Shares which are held by us and beneficially owned by you and registered in your name, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer.

# NUMBER OF SHARES BEING TENDERED HEREBY: \_\_\_\_\_ SHARES\*

\* Unless otherwise indicated, it will be assumed that all Shares held by us for your account are to be tendered.

## PRICE (IN DOLLARS) PER SHARE AT WHICH SHARES ARE BEING TENDERED (See Instruction 5 of the Letter of Transmittal)

#### THE UNDERSIGNED IS TENDERING SHARES AS FOLLOWS (CHECK ONLY ONE BOX UNDER (1) OR (2) BELOW):

1. SHARES TENDERED AT PRICE DETERMINED UNDER THE OFFER

By checking the box below INSTEAD OF ONE OF THE BOXES UNDER "Shares Tendered At Price Determined By Shareholder," the undersigned hereby tenders Shares at the purchase price as shall be determined by Amerant in accordance with the terms of the Offer.

The undersigned wants to maximize the chance that Amerant will accept for payment all of the Shares the undersigned is tendering (subject to the possibility of proration). Accordingly, by checking this box instead of one of the price boxes below, the undersigned hereby tenders Shares at, and is willing to accept, the purchase price determined by Amerant in accordance with the terms of the Offer. The undersigned understands that this action will result in the undersigned's Shares being deemed to be tendered at the minimum price of \$9.65 per Share for purposes of determining the Purchase Price. This may effectively lower the Purchase Price and could result in the undersigned receiving a per-Share price as low as \$9.65.

# 2. SHARES TENDERED AT PRICE DETERMINED BY SHAREHOLDER

By checking ONE of the following boxes INSTEAD OF THE BOX UNDER "Shares Tendered at Price Determined Under the Offer," the undersigned hereby tenders Shares at the price checked. The undersigned understands that this action could result in Amerant purchasing none of the Shares tendered hereby if the purchase price determined by Amerant for the Shares is less than the price checked below.

□ \$9.65	□ \$10.15	□ \$10.65	□ \$11.15	□ \$11.65	□ \$12.15
□ \$9.75	□ \$10.25	□ \$10.75	□ \$11.25	□ \$11.75	□ \$12.25
□ \$9.85	□ \$10.35	□ \$10.85	□ \$11.35	□ \$11.85	□ \$12.35
□ \$9.95	□ \$10.45	□ \$10.95	□ \$11.45	□ \$11.95	□ \$12.45
□ \$10.05	□ \$10.55	□ \$11.05	□ \$11.55	□ \$12.05	□ \$12.55

# CHECK ONLY ONE BOX UNDER (1) OR (2) ABOVE. IF MORE THAN ONE BOX IS CHECKED ABOVE, OR IF NO BOX IS CHECKED, THERE IS NO VALID TENDER OF SHARES.

A SHAREHOLDER DESIRING TO TENDER SHARES AT MORE THAN ONE PRICE MUST COMPLETE A SEPARATE INSTRUCTION FORM FOR EACH PRICE AT WHICH SHARES ARE TENDERED. THE SAME SHARES CANNOT BE TENDERED, UNLESS PREVIOUSLY PROPERLY WITHDRAWN AS PROVIDED IN SECTION 4 OF THE OFFER TO PURCHASE, AT MORE THAN ONE PRICE.

#### ODD LOTS

#### (See Instruction 14 of the Letter of Transmittal)

This section is to be completed only if Shares are being tendered by or on behalf of a person owning, beneficially or of record, an aggregate of fewer than 100 Shares.

By checking this box, the undersigned represents that the undersigned owns, whether beneficially or of record, an aggregate of fewer than 100 Shares and is tendering all of those Shares.

# CONDITIONAL TENDER

#### (See Instruction 13 of the Letter of Transmittal)

A tendering shareholder may condition his or her tender of Shares upon Amerant's purchasing a specified minimum number of the Shares tendered, as described in Section 6 of the Offer to Purchase. Unless at least the minimum number of Shares you indicate below is purchased by Amerant pursuant to the terms of the Offer, none of the Shares tendered by you will be purchased. It is the tendering shareholder's responsibility to calculate and appropriately indicate the minimum number of Shares that must be purchased from the shareholder in order for the shareholder to qualify for sale or exchange (rather than distribution) treatment for United States federal income tax purposes. Each shareholder is urged to consult with his or her own financial or tax advisor with respect to the advisability of making a conditional offer before completing this section. No assurances can be provided that a conditional tender will achieve the intended United States federal income tax result for any shareholder tendering Shares. Unless this box has been checked and a minimum specified, your tender will be deemed unconditional.

□ The minimum number of Shares that must be purchased from me, if any are purchased from me, is: Shares.

If, because of proration, the minimum number of Shares designated will not be purchased, Amerant may accept conditional tenders by random lot, if necessary. However, to be eligible for purchase by random lot, the tendering shareholder must have tendered all of his or her Shares and checked this box:

□ The tendered Shares represent all Shares held by the undersigned.

# SIGN HERE

Account Number: Signature(s):	 	 	
Print Name(s):			
Address(es):			
Area Code(s) and Telephone Number(s):	 	 	
Taxpayer Identification or Social Security Number:	 	 	
Dated:			

This announcement is neither an offer to purchase nor a solicitation of an offer to sell Shares (as defined below). The Offer (as defined below) is made solely by the Offer to Purchase dated November 20, 2020 and the related Letter of Transmittal, as they may be amended or supplemented from time to time. The Offer is not being made to, nor will tenders be accepted from or on behalf of, holders of Shares in any jurisdiction in which the making or acceptance of offers to sell Shares would not be in compliance with the laws of that jurisdiction.

Notice of Offer to Purchase for Cash by

# ΛΜΕRΛΝΤ

of

Up to \$50,000,000 of Shares of Its Class B Common Stock

At a Purchase Price Not Greater Than \$12.55 Per Share

And Not Less Than \$9.65 Per Share

Amerant Bancorp Inc., a Florida corporation ("Amerant"), is offering to purchase shares of its Class B common stock, par value \$0.10 per share (the "Shares"), for cash up to an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000, at a per Share price not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65, net to the tendering shareholder in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase, dated November 20, 2020 (the "Offer to Purchase"), and in the related Letter of Transmittal (which together, as they may be amended or supplemented from time to time, constitute the "Offer").

# THE OFFER AND WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 11:59 P.M., NEW YORK TIME, ON DECEMBER 18, 2020, UNLESS THE OFFER IS EXTENDED (SUCH DATE AND TIME, AS THEY MAY BE EXTENDED, THE "EXPIRATION DATE").

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, promptly after the Expiration Date, Amerant will determine a single price per Share (the "Purchase Price"), which will be not greater than \$12.55 and not less than\$9.65 per Share, that Amerant will pay, subject to "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions described in the Offer to Purchase, for Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price in the Offer and not properly withdrawn, and accepted for payment, taking into account the number of Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer and the prices specified by the tendering shareholders. The Purchase Price will be the lowest price per Share (in increments of \$0.10) of not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65 per Share, at which Shares have been properly tendered in the Offer and not properly withdrawn, that will enable Amerant to purchase the maximum number of Shares properly tendered in the Offer and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer). All Shares purchased in the Offer is not fully subscribed, all Shares properly tendered and not properly withdrawn pursuant to the Offer). All Shares purchased in the Offer will be purchased at the same Purchase Price regardless of whether the shareholder tendered at a lower price. However, because of the "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions described in the Offer to Purchase, it is possible that not all of the Shares tendered at or below the Purchase Price will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase price in excess of \$50,000,000 are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price will be purchased if Shares having an aggregate purchase price will be purchased pursuant to the Offer. Shares tendered but not purchased in the Offer will be returned to the tendering shareholders at Amerant's expense promptly after the Expiration Date.

The Offer is not conditioned on the receipt of financing or any minimum value of Shares being tendered. The Offer, however, is subject to other conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF AMERANT HAS AUTHORIZED THE OFFER. HOWEVER, NONE OF AMERANT, THE MEMBERS OF ITS BOARD OF DIRECTORS, KEEFE, BRUYETTE & WOODS, A STIFEL COMPANY (THE "DEALER MANAGER" AND "INFORMATION AGENT"), OR THE DEPOSITARY (AS DEFINED BELOW) MAKES ANY RECOMMENDATION TO ANY SHAREHOLDER AS TO WHETHER TO TENDER OR REFRAIN FROM TENDERING THE SHAREHOLDER'S SHARES OR AS TO ANY PRICE AT WHICH THE SHAREHOLDER MIGHT TENDER SHARES. SHAREHOLDERS MUST MAKE THEIR OWN DECISION AS TO WHETHER TO TENDER THEIR SHARES AND, IF SO, HOW MANY SHARES TO TENDER AND AT WHAT PRICE OR PRICES TO TENDER. PRIOR TO MAKING ANY DECISION WITH RESPECT TO THE OFFER, SHAREHOLDERS SHOULD READ CAREFULLY THE INFORMATION IN THE OFFER TO PURCHASE AND IN THE RELATED LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, INCLUDING THE PURPOSES AND EFFECTS OF THE OFFER. SHAREHOLDERS SHOULD DISCUSS WHETHER TO TENDER THEIR SHARES WITH THEIR BROKER, IF ANY, OR OTHER FINANCIAL OR TAX ADVISOR.

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Offer, including the provisions relating to "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender described in the Offer to Purchase, Amerant will purchase Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn on or before the Expiration Date having an aggregate purchase price of up to \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as it may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law). If the number of Shares properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn prior to the Expiration Date would result in an aggregate purchase price of more than \$50,000,000, Amerant will purchase Shares in the following order of priority:

- *First*, Amerant will purchase all odd lots of less than 100 Shares from shareholders who properly tender all of their Shares at or below the Purchase Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (tenders of less than all of the Shares owned, beneficially or of record, by such Odd Lot Holder (as defined in the Offer to Purchase) will not qualify for this preference) ("Preferred Odd Lots");
- Second, after purchasing all Preferred Odd Lots that were properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn, Amerant will purchase Shares from all other shareholders who properly tender Shares at or below the Purchase Price and who do not properly withdraw them before the Expiration Date (except for shareholders who tendered Shares conditionally for which the condition was not satisfied), on a pro rata basis, with appropriate adjustments to avoid purchases of fractional Shares, until Amerant has acquired purchased Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as Amerant may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law); and
- Third, only if necessary to permit Amerant to purchase Shares having an aggregate purchase price of \$50,000,000 (or such greater amount as Amerant may elect to purchase, subject to applicable law), Amerant will purchase Shares from shareholders who have properly tendered Shares at or below the Purchase Price conditionally (for which the condition was not initially satisfied) by random lot, to the extent feasible. To be eligible for purchase by random lot, shareholders whose Shares are conditionally tendered must have properly tendered all of their Shares at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn them before the Expiration Date.

All Shares tendered and not purchased in the Offer will be returned to shareholders at Amerant's expense promptly following the Expiration Date. Amerant expressly reserves the right, in its sole discretion, at any time and from time to time, and regardless of whether or not any of the conditions set forth in the Offer to Purchase shall have occurred or shall be deemed by Amerant to have occurred, to extend the period of time during which the Offer is open and delay acceptance for payment of, and payment for, any Shares by giving oral or written notice of such extension to the Depositary and making a public announcement of such extension no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the last previously scheduled or announced Expiration Date. During any such extension, all Shares previously tendered and not validly withdrawn will remain subject to the Offer and to the right of a tendering shareholder to withdraw such shareholder's Shares.

Shares tendered pursuant to the Offer may be withdrawn at any time before the Expiration Date. In addition, unless tendered Shares have already been accepted for payment, they may be withdrawn at any time after 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020. For a withdrawal to be effective, a notice of withdrawal must be in writing, must be received in a timely manner by the Depositary at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of the Offer to Purchase and must specify the name of the person having tendered the Shares to be withdrawn, the number of Shares to be withdrawn and the name of the registered holder of the Shares to be withdrawn, if different from the name of the person who tendered the Shares.

For purposes of the Offer, Amerant will be deemed to have accepted for payment (and therefore purchased), subject to the "odd lot" priority, proration and conditional tender provisions of the Offer, Shares that are properly tendered at or below the Purchase Price and not properly withdrawn only when, as and if Amerant gives oral or written notice to Computershare Trust Company, N.A., the depositary for the Offer (the "Depositary"), of its acceptance of the Shares for payment in the Offer. Payment for Shares tendered and accepted for payment in the Offer will be made promptly, subject to possible delay in the event of proration, but only after timely receipt by the Depositary of certificates for Shares or confirmation of book-entry transfer of Shares into the Depositary's account at DTC, a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal or an Agent's Message (as defined in the Offer to Purchase), in the case of a book-entry transfer, and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal.

Shareholders desiring to tender Shares under the Offer must follow the procedures set forth in the Offer to Purchase and in the Letter of Transmittal, including doing one of the following before 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020, or any later time and date to which the Offer may be extended:

- If you hold your Shares in a brokerage account or otherwise through a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee (i.e., in "street name"), you must contact your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee if you wish to tender your Shares (shareholders should note that if a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holds your Shares, it is likely that they have an earlier deadline for accepting the Offer and hence we urge you to contact the broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee holding your Shares to find out their deadline);
- If you hold your certificates registered in your own name, you must complete and sign a Letter of Transmittal according to the
  instructions to the Letter of Transmittal and deliver it, together with any required signature guarantees, the certificates for your Shares
  and any other documents required by the Letter of Transmittal, to the Depositary before 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on
  December 18, 2020, or such later time and date to which we may extend the Offer; or
- If you are an institution participating in DTC, you must tender your Shares according to the procedure for book-entry transfer described in Section 3 of the Offer to Purchase.

Shareholders desiring to tender their Shares but whose certificates are not immediately available, or who are unable to complete the procedure for book-entry transfer or to make delivery of all required documents to the Depositary before the Expiration Date, may tender their Shares by complying with the procedures for guaranteed delivery as provided for in the Offer to Purchase and Letter of Transmittal.

Amerant will decide, in its reasonable discretion, all questions as to the number of Shares to be accepted, the Purchase Price to be paid for Shares to be accepted and the validity, form and eligibility, including time of receipt, and acceptance for payment of any tender of Shares, and each such decision will be final and binding on all persons participating in the Offer. None of Amerant, the Dealer Manager and Information Agent, the Depositary or any other person will be obligated to give notice of any defects or irregularities in tenders, nor will any such person incur any liability for failure to give any notice.

If you are a U.S. Holder (as defined in the Offer to Purchase), the receipt of cash for your tendered Shares generally will be treated for United States federal income tax purposes either as (a) a sale or exchange eligible for capital gain or loss treatment or (b) a distribution. If you are a Non-U.S. Holder (as defined in the Offer to Purchase), the payment of cash for your tendered Shares may be subject to United States federal income tax withholding. Shareholders are strongly encouraged to read the Offer to Purchase for additional information regarding the United States federal income tax consequences of participating in the Offer and should consult their tax advisors.

# The Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal contain important information that should be read before any decision is made with respect to the Offer.

Amerant believes it is in the best interests of Amerant and its shareholders to deploy capital by repurchasing shares of its Class B common stock and that at this time the Offer described in the Offer to Purchase is a prudent and effective way to do so and to provide value and increased liquidity to our shareholders. In particular, Amerant believes the modified "Dutch auction" tender offer set forth in the Offer to Purchase is a mechanism that will provide shareholders with the opportunity to tender all or a portion of their Shares (subject to any proration and the other terms of this Offer to Purchase). Conversely, the Offer also affords shareholders the option not to participate and, if Amerant completes the Offer, to increase their relative percentage interest in Amerant and its future results. Amerant considered the likely effect that repurchasing shares of our Class B common stock would have on our capital ratios, and we believe such capital ratios will continue to support organic growth and other strategic options, including acquisitions and additional share repurchases. In addition, Amerant believes the Offer provides shareholders with an opportunity to obtain liquidity with respect to all or a portion of their Shares (subject to any proration and the other terms of the Offer to Purchase), without potential disruption to the share price and the usual transaction costs inherent in open market purchases and sales.

Copies of the Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal are being mailed or made available to record holders of Shares and will be furnished to brokers, dealers, commercial banks, trust companies and other nominee shareholders and similar persons whose names, or the names of whose nominees, appear on the shareholder list of Amerant or, if applicable, who are listed as participants in a clearing agency's security position listing for subsequent transmittal to beneficial owners of Shares. Additional copies of the Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal may be requested from the Dealer Manager and Information Agent, at the expense of Amerant at the address and telephone numbers set forth below. Questions or requests for assistance may be directed to the Dealer Manager and Information Agent at the respective telephone numbers and address set forth below. Shareholders may also contact their broker, dealer, commercial bank or trust company for assistance concerning the Offer. Amerant also has filed a Tender Offer Statement on Schedule TO with the Securities and Exchange Commission that includes additional information relating to the Offer. The information required to be disclosed by Rule 13e-4(d)(1) under the Securities Act of 1934, as amended, is contained in the Offer to Purchase and is herein incorporated by reference.

The Depositary for the Offer is:

# Computershare Trust Company, N.A.

By First-Class Mail:

Computershare Trust Company, N.A. c/o Voluntary Corporate Actions P.O. Box 43011 Providence, RI 02940-3011 By Registered, Certified, Express Mail or Overnight Courier:

Computershare Trust Company, N.A. c/o Voluntary Corporate Actions 150 Royall Street, Suite V Canton, MA 02021

By Email : CANOTICEOFGUARANTEE@computershare.com

The Dealer Manager and the Information Agent for the Offer is:

Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, a Stifel Company 787 Seventh Avenue, 4<sup>th</sup> Floor New York, New York 10019 Call: (877) 821-5775 United States (toll free) 58 212-3353038 Venezuela 10:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m. EST, Monday through Friday

November 20, 2020

#### Amerant Bancorp Inc. Commences Modified Dutch Auction Tender Offer to Repurchase up to \$50.0 Million of its Class B Common Stock

CORAL GABLES, Fla., Nov. 20, 2020 (GLOBE NEWSWIRE) -- Amerant Bancorp Inc. (NASDAQ: AMTB and AMTBB) (the "Company" or "Amerant") announced today that it has commenced a modified "Dutch auction" tender offer (the "Tender Offer") to purchase, for cash, up to \$50.0 million of shares of its Class B common stock (the "Class B Common Stock") at a price per share not greater than \$12.55 and not less than \$9.65, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest. The Company intends to purchase the shares using cash and cash equivalents. On November 19, 2020, the closing price of the Class B Common Stock was \$11.90 per share. The Tender Offer will expire at 11:59 p.m., New York City time, on December 18, 2020, unless extended or terminated.

If the Tender Offer is fully subscribed, the Company will purchase between 3,984,063 shares and 5,181,347 shares, or between 30% and 39%, respectively, of the outstanding Class B Common Stock as of November 12, 2020. Any shares tendered may be withdrawn prior to expiration of the Tender Offer. Shareholders that do not wish to participate in the Tender Offer do not need to take any action. The Company is pursuing the Tender Offer as a means to provide value and increased liquidity to its shareholders. Our directors, executive officers and affiliates are entitled to participate in the Tender Offer on the same terms as other shareholders and may do so in their discretion, subject to the Company's internal compliance requirements.

A modified "Dutch auction" tender offer gives shareholders the opportunity to indicate how many shares of Class B Common Stock and at what price within the range described above they wish to tender their shares. Based on the number of shares tendered and the prices specified by the tendering shareholders, the Company will determine the lowest price per share that will enable it to acquire up to \$50.0 million of shares of its Class B Common Stock. All shares accepted in the Tender Offer will be purchased at the same price regardless of whether a shareholder tendered at a lower price.

To tender shares of Class B Common Stock, shareholders must follow the instructions described in the "Offer to Purchase" and the "Letter of Transmittal" that the Company is filing with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). These documents contain important information about the terms and conditions of the Tender Offer.

The Tender Offer is not contingent on the receipt of financing or any minimum value of shares being tendered. The Tender Offer will, however, be subject to other conditions, which are disclosed in the Offer to Purchase. Amerant believes that a modified "Dutch auction" tender offer is an efficient mechanism that will provide shareholders with the opportunity to tender all or a portion of their shares of Class B Common Stock.

The Board of Directors has authorized the Tender Offer. However, none of the Company, the Board of Directors, the dealer manager, the information agent or the depositary are making any recommendation to shareholders as to whether to tender or refrain from tendering their shares in the Tender Offer or as to the price at which shareholders may choose to tender their shares. No person is authorized to make any such

recommendation. Shareholders must decide how many shares they will tender, if any, and the price within the stated range at which they will offer their shares for purchase. In doing so, shareholders should read carefully the information in, or incorporated by reference in, the Offer to Purchase and the Letter of Transmittal (as they may be amended or supplemented), including the purpose and effects of the Tender Offer. It is recommended that shareholders discuss their decisions with their own investment and tax advisors.

Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, a Stifel Company is acting as dealer manager and information agent for the Tender Offer, and the depositary is Computershare Trust Company, N.A. Registered holders will receive the Offer to Purchase, Letter of Transmittal and related documents. Beneficial holders will receive the Offer to Purchase and a communication from their bank, broker or custodian. For questions and information, please call the information agent toll-free in the United States at (877) 821-5775 or in Venezuela at 58212-3353038.

#### Certain Information Regarding the Tender Offer

The information in this press release describing the Tender Offer is for informational purposes only and does not constitute an offer to buy or the solicitation of an offer to sell shares of Class B Common Stock in the Tender Offer. The Tender Offer is being made only pursuant to the Offer to Purchase and the related materials that the Company is filing with the SEC, and will distribute to its shareholders, as such materials may be amended or supplemented. Shareholders should read such Offer to Purchase and related materials carefully and in their entirety because they contain important information, including the various terms and conditions of the Tender Offer. Shareholders of the Company may obtain a free copy of the Tender Offer statement on Schedule TO, the Offer to Purchase and occuments that the Company is filing with the SEC's website at <u>www.sec.gov</u>. Shareholders also will be able to obtain a copy of these documents, without charge, from Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, a Stifel Company, the dealer manager and information agent for the Tender Offer, toll free in the United States at (877) 821-5775 or in Venezuela at 58212-3353038. Shareholders should carefully read all of these materials prior to making any decision with respect to the Tender Offer.

#### About Amerant Bancorp Inc.

The Company is a bank holding company headquartered in Coral Gables, Florida. The Company operates through its subsidiaries, Amerant Bank, N.A. (the "Bank"), Amerant Investments, Inc., Amerant Trust, N.A. and Elant Bank and Trust Ltd. The Company provides individuals and businesses in the U.S., as well as select international clients, with deposit, credit and wealth management services. The Bank, which has operated for over 40 years, is the second largest community bank headquartered in Florida. The Bank operates 25 banking centers—18 in South Florida and 7 in the Houston, Texas area—and loan production offices in Dallas, Texas and New York.

Visit our investor relations page at https://investor.amerantbank.com for additional information.

#### **Cautionary Notice Regarding Forward-Looking Statements**

This press release contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, including, without limitation, statements regarding the Tender Offer, as well as statements with respect to our objectives, expectations and intentions and other statements that are not historical facts. All statements other than statements of historical fact are statements that could be forward-looking statements. You can identify these forward-looking statements through our use of words such as "may," "will," "anticipate," "assume," "should," "indicate," "would," "believe," "contemplate," "expect," "estimate," "continue," "plan," "point to," "project," "could," "intend," "target," "goals," "outlooks," "modeled," "create," and other similar words and expressions of the future.

Forward-looking statements, including those as to our beliefs, plans, objectives, goals, expectations, anticipations, estimates and intentions, involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors, which may be beyond our control, and which may cause the Company's actual results, performance, achievements, or financial condition to be materially different from future results, performance, achievements, or financial condition to be materially different from future results, performance, achievements, or financial condition expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. You should not rely on any forward-looking statements as predictions of future events. All written or oral forward-looking statements attributable to us are expressly qualified in their entirety by this cautionary notice, together with factors that include but are not limited to: the possibility that shareholders will not be receptive to the Tender Offer; the Company's ability to consummate the Tender Offer on the terms described above or at all; credit risk; changes in market interest rates; the length and severity of the COVID-19 outbreak and its impact on the Company's business and financial condition; economic downturn or recession; and government regulation and supervision. Additional factors that may cause actual results to differ materially from those described in the forward-looking statements can be found in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2019, our quarterly report for the quarter ended June 30, 2020, as well as its other filings with the SEC, which are available on the SEC website at <u>www.sec.gov</u>. Except as required by law, the Company undertakes no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements.

## CONTACT

Investors InvestorRelations@amerantbank.com (305) 460-8728

Media media@amerantbank.com (305) 441-8414